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IMTRODUCTION 

The integration of women in industrial development is a 
priority theme in UNIDO's draft Medium-Term Plan 1990-1995 
(annex 1). During the Plan's period "UNIDO will ensure that 
women are f Jlly integrated in all its programmes" "and that 
they are equal beneficiaries in all projects" in line with the 
objectives of the United Nations System-Wide Medium-Te~-m Plan 
for Women a~d Development for the period 1990-1995 subprogramme 
2.4 Industry (annex 2). 

In order to facilitate reaching these objectives, an 
intersectoral programme approach to the integration of women in 
the activities of UNIDO has been elaborated which outlines the 
policies and programmes necessary to obtain the desired 
results. The extent to which these can actually be achieved 
will depend to a large degree on the amount of extrabudgetary 
resources which will become available for this purpose. 

It is the aim of this Programme to clearly identify 
measures and activities to promote the enhancement of women's 
participation in industry which are expected to lead to a 
fuller integration of women in the Organization's programmes 
and projects. 

The Programme is presented in four sections. A brief 
summary of the participation of women in industry is given in 
section 1. Section 2 contains an overview of UNIDO's mandate 
for the integration of women in industry and the institutional 
arrangements for its implementation. Section 3 articulates 
policy objectives for the integration ot women in industry and 
outlines the proposed medium-term strategies for the 
achievement of these objectives. Section 4 contains the Plan of 
Action which outlines actions required to translate the policy 
and strategy described in section 3 into the results called for 
in the draft Medium-Term Plan. 

The Plan of Action also specifies individual activities and 
estimated extrabudgetary resource requirements during the 
biennium 1990-1991. Details of activities and estimates of 
resource requirements for the remaining years (1992-1995) of 
the Medium-Term Plan period will be formulated in 1991 on the 
basis of progress and experience gained in the implementation 
of the Plan. Two tables are attached to this section. The first 
lists activities fo~eseen during 1990-1991 with achievement 
indicators and implementation responsibility. The second table 
summarizes extrabudgetary requirements for 1990-1991. A 
separate document - a supplement to the Plan of Action -
provides substantive information on the activities foreseen, 
i.e., Ioroject concepts/documents, job descriptions and terms of 
reference for consultancies during 1990-1991. 
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1. WOMEN ARD IRDUSTIUAL DEVELOPllEllT 

The last two decades have witnessed a substantial increase 
in the participation of women in industrial activities. In 1985 
more than 166 million women were employed in the industrial 
sector, more than half of them in developing countries. 
Although gender-specific industrial employment statistics are 
frequently not available, research documents an increasing 
number of women entering the formal economy each year. This 
increased level of women's participation has occurred to some 
extent because of women's improved educational levels and the 
changing norms of society, but in many countries has been more 
directly the result of growing pressure on women to assume 
responsibility for the economic well-being of their families. 
In the formal sector, the vast majority of women are 
concentrated in a narrow range of light industries, including 
electronics, food processing, and textiles, and in low-paid, 
unskilled jobs with little prospects for upward mobility. Women 
are almost absent in the industrial policy and decision-making 
process. 

Technological advances in manufacturing are changing 
international production systems. The competitive advantage 
developing countries have had in the past through their large 
pool of low-skilled, cheap labour is being eroded. The demand 
for unskilled and semi-skilled workers is expected to decrease, 
and the need for managers, engineers and technicians is 
expected to increase. In the future, the education and skill 
level of the labour force will be a decisive factor for 
determining a country's competitiveness. As a result, women 
need to acquire more skills in technological, scientific and 
managerial areas so that they are qualified to fill future 
supervisory, managerial and higher-level administrative 
positions in industry and government. 

New technologies which eliminate physical strength 
requirements in many jobs through computerized production 
systems are opening a range of new employment possibilities, 
particularly in the field of machine tool and foundry 
industries. SpeciaJists in ind~strial services will also find 
expanding employment opportunities. To take advantage of these 
opportunities women will need to be more highly trained and 
skilled than in the past. Attention therefore needs to be given 
to the effectiveness of national education and training systems 
in supporting economic and social development objectives. In 
addition to having access to general education and literacy 
training, women must be able to participate freely in specific 
industry-related skill training. career guidance and 
information based on areas of industrial and occupational 
growth and resulting employment opportunities need to be made 
available to women. 
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Women are major actors in the informal production sector 
where they frequently outnumber men and where output is not 
confined to family or local consumption. The sector also 
provides important inputs for international and national 
markets through outwork and subcontracting. In order to improve 
women's productivity and returns from informal sector 
activities, women need access to credit, technical and 
managerial training and assistance in marketing their products. 

Goods produced in the informal sector traditionally have 
provided an important source of income vital to family 
survival. Products of the informal sector are often unable to 
compete with mass-produced goods. This loss of income for women 
has social consequences for the society. Policies need to 
acknowledge ~.he importance of informal industrial activities 
and links with the formal sector should be encouraged. 

The range of UNIDO's activities is concerned with all the 
above issues. For that reason the policy-making bodies have 
given the Organization a strong mandate to integrate women in 
its activities and the Secretariat of UNIDO has included the 
issue as a priority theme in the Medium-Term Plan 1990-1995. 
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2. IMTEGRATIOM OP NOllEll Ill INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPJIEHT 

2.1 Mandate for the integration of women in 
industrial development 

UNIDO as an Organization of the United Nations System has 
adopted principles and policies on the integration of women in 
development which are recommended by the United Nations System. 
Beginning with the United Nations Decade for Women in 1975 at 
the Second General Conference in the Lima Declaration and Plan 
of Action on Industrial Development and co-operation, the need 
was unde~lined for "the full integration of women in social and 
economic activities, and, in particular, in the 
industrialization process, on the basis of equal rights". 

Thus, the issue of the integration of women in industrial 
development has always featured on the agenda of the 
policy-making bodies of UNIDO, the Industrial Development Board 
(IDB), and since 1987 it has also been included on the agenda 
of the General Conference (GC). 

A major resolution to give direction to UNIDO's policy on 
the integration of women in industrial development was adopted 
by the Fourth GC of UNIDO held in 1984 (ID/CONF.5/RES.9). 

This resolution, inter alia, urged UNIDO's Secretariat to 
ensure that the integration of women is taken into 
consideration in the design and implementation of all technical 
co-operation and study activities. Priority areas to this 
effect were identified as a) industrial sector and sulsector 
planning at the programme and project levels, b) human resource 
development, inc.· uding special training programmes for women in 
such areas as en~repreneurship development and industrial 
management, c) small-scale enterprises, particularly in rural 
areas and d) transfer of technology. 

Decisions adopted by the GC and the IDB (GC.1/Dec.29 and 
IDB 1985/15), following the 1985 Women's World Conference in 
Nairobi, reaffirmed the importance attached to the involvement 
of women at all levels in the industrial sector and stressed 
the essential role UNIDO has to play in the implementation of 
the Nairobi Forward-Looking strategies for the Advancement of 
Women (NFLS) as they relate to industrialization. 

In 1987 the IDB took note of the System-Wide Medium-Term 
Plan for Women and Development subprogramme 2.4 Industry as 
contained in ECOSOC resolution 1987/520 and requested the 
Secretariat to spell out a strategy to comply with UNIOO's 
responsibility under this subprogramme in its Medium-Term Plan 
for UNIOO 1990-1995 (IDB.3/Dec.13/1987). The GC in 1987 passed 
a similar decision (GC.2/Dec.16). It also ~equested the 
Director-General to develop training programmes specifically 
desiqned to facilitate the acquisition by women of skills 
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at all levels (technological, managerial and entrepreneurial) 
(GC.2/Dec.4). Staff training to increase awareness on the role 
of women in industries is also recommended (GC.1/Dec.29, 
IDB.2/Dec.21, GC.2/Dec.16, IDB.4/Dec.24). 

All resolutions/decisions passed by the GC and the IDB in 
the period 1984-1988 requested UNIDO to apply guidelines and 
other measures to promote the integration of women in the 
identification, design, implementation and evaluation of all 
technical co-operation ac~ivities and in studies programmes. By 
GC.2/Dec.16 the Director-General was also requested to ensure 
tha~ the current and prospective role of woaen in industry be 
more systematically explored and more extensively covered in 
the statistical data collection of UNIDO. 

Measures to increase the number of women in professional 
and decisicn-making positions in the Secretariat and in the 
field have been an area of continued concern, culminating in 
1988 in the request by the IDB for the establishment of 
five-year targets at each level for the percentage of women in 
professional and decision-making positions (IDB.4/Dec.32). The 
same Board resolution also requested the Director-General to 
designate a high-level co-ordinator for the improvement of the 
status of women in the Secretariat. 

2.2 Institutional arranqem~nts 

In 1979 an Interdivisional Working Group on the Integ_ation 
of Women in Industrial Development was established to advise 
the Executive Director on a UNIDO programme for integrating 
women in industrial development in developing countries. In 
1984 a Focal Point for the promotion and co-ordination of the 
Secretariat's activities related to the Integration of Women in 
Industrial Development was es~ablished in the Off ice of the 
Director, Division of Policy Co-ordination. Following the 
conversion of UNIDO into a Specialized Agency and a 
reorganization of the Secretariat in May 1986, a Unit for the 
Inteqration of Women in Industrial Development was establi~hed 
in the Special Programmes and Activities Division (SPA/WOMEN) 
of the Department of Programme and Project D~~elopment. In 
August 1989 the Unit was placed under the newly established 
Industrial Co-operation and Funds Mobilization Division 
(ICFM/WOMEN). An organizational char~ of UNIDO's Secretariat 
can be found in annex 3. 

ICFM/WOMEN has responsibility for th£ development, 
promotion, co-ordination, and monitoring of activities for the 
integration of women. It maintains working relationships with 
other Divisions and Departments, mainly to promote attention to 
the integration of women in the identification a~d formulation 
of technical co-operation projects and to promote the 
development and implementation of programmes and projects 
sp~cifically targeting women. 
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ICFM/WOMEN is responsible for the co-ordination of, and 
reporting on, W~D matters within the United Nations System and 
for liaison with bilateral and multilateral donors. A 
description of the Unit's functions, staff and budget is 
included in annex 4. 

Ull~DO primarily through ICFM/WOMEN has endeavoured to meet 
the requirements of its mandate and initiated a series of 
activities to gain experience, to respond to requests received, 
to experiment and test different approaches, and to establish 
contacts with relevan~ individual groups and organizations. 
This has been possible mainly b~cause extrabudgetary resources 
could be negotiated with member goverments, particularly with 
the Governments of Norway, the Netherlands, the Federal 
Republic of Germany, Japan and Switzerland. A description of 
activities carried out to date is included in annex 5. 
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3 • WOMEN-IN-DEVELOPMENT POLICY STATEMENT AND IMPLEllBNTATION 

3.1 Policy objectives and implementation strategy 

The interdependence between the improvement of women's 
position in the economy, on the one hand, and the basic 
objectives of development policy, e.g., increased economic 
growth, improved productivity, fuller employment, more 
equitable income distribution, elimination of poverty, improved 
balance of payments, ar.~ reduced birth rates, on the other, is 
such that providing women with the opportunity to increase and 
improve their contribution to economic development is an 
important means of achieving the fulfillment of basic 
development goals. 

The educational, social and legal barriers to quantitative 
and qualitative expansion of female involvement in the 
manufacturing sector have a negative impact which goes beyond 
the income of women and their families: policies aiming at 
expanding the role of women in industry therefore have a 
significance for development as a whole. 

Both research and practical experience have demonstrated 
that consideration of gender roles in programme and project 
planning can be a key factor f Jr the successful attainment of 
develop~ent objectives. 

ouri·1g the Medium-Term Plan Period 1990-1995 UNIDO will 
seek to institutionalize within its staff the ability to 
address women's issues and to elaborate operational procedures 
for the inclusion of gender-specific indicators in the design 
and implementation of activities in the area of industrial 
planning/human resource development, agro-industries, 
small-scale industries and development of appropriate 
technologies. 

The following policy objective and strategy implementation 
statements are expected to lead to the achievement of the 
results called for in the Medium-Term Plan. 

3.1.1 Industrial planning/human resource planning 

Policy: 

The human resource base of developing nations is a valuable 
asset for industrialization. Women constitute a segment of the 
,opulation whose potential so far has not been sufficiently 
utilized. Human resource development is both a key element for 
achieving industrial competitiveness and an opportunity for 
increasing the participation of women at all levels in the 
production process and in related industrial services such as 
research and development, quality control, marketing, export 
promotion and banking. Higher industrial skill levels of women 
workers and growing female entrepreneurship in industry will be 

I 
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stimulating !actors in overall growth. Removing constraints ~o 
the fuller participation of women in industry should therefore 
be an integral part of industrialization strategies. 

Strategy: 

In order to improve women;s participation in industry a 
careful analysis of their current rate of participation is 
required. For this purpose gender-specific data on employment, 
skill levels and remuneration is needed. Cultural, legal, and 
institutional constraints need examination. Enhancing women's 
participation in industry also presupposes an examinetion of 
current and emerging skill requirements and employment 
opportunities through human resource planning. Education and 
training policies and programmes can play a crucial role in 
enabling women to compete for technical professional and 
managerial jobs. Apprenticeship training, vocational training 
and managerial training play an important role in enabling 
women to upgrade their skills so as to move into supervisory 
and technical positions. 

Industrial pl~nning projects will endeavour to obtain 
gender-specific employment figures and to identify ways and 
means of integrating women'o concerns in the industrial 
planning process. Special advisory services to governments will 
facilitate the integration of women in industry by assisting 
governments in the analysis of barriers which hinder women's 
participation in productive activities and in the formulation 
of technical co-·,peration programmes and specific project 
activities whic: 1 promote the integration of women. 

Country and subsector studies will increasingly pay 
attention to human resource planning and to the participation 
of women therein. Special skill training programmes to enhance 
women's technological, managerial, and entrepreneurial 
capabilities based on needs assessments will be developed. 
Increa&ed participation of women in UNIDO's on-going training 
activities and fellowship p=ogrammes will also be encouraged. 

3.1.2 Small-scale industry and micro-enterprises 

Policy: 

~icro- and small-scale industry offer significant prospects 
for employment, utilization of domestic raw materials and 
balanced regional development in both urban and rural areas. 
Small-scale industry has an important role to play not only as 
a supplier to local markets, but also as a subcontractor to 
larger industries. It is also the sector of the economy in 
which the majority of women are already active as 
entrepreneurs, in self-employment and as employees. The sector 
also provides an easy entrance point for women who have been 
displaced from agriculture. Government policies and practices 
should fully support this sector and ensure that women have 
full acress to support and funding programmes for the sector. 
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Strategy: 

Policies for the promotion of micro- and small-scale 
enterprises should be aligned with macro-economic and 
industrial development objectives. An analysis is needed of the 
interaction of micro- and macro-economic/industrial policies 
and their impact upon women. For this purpose, gender-specific 
data collection on ownership and employment patterns is needed. 
Legal, financial and institutional constraints faced by woaen 
will be analyzed both in studies and in technical co-operation 
projects. Special measures for women entrepreneurs or women's 
groups, including co-operatives, will be developed. These 
include issues such as women's access to credit, training, 
technology, raw materials and markets. 

3.1.3 Appropriate technology for rural women 

Policy: 

The development and dissemination of ap~ropriate food 
processing equipment and agricultural implements is an 
important objective of any policy designed to integrate women 
in development, aiming both to alleviate women's daily work and 
to contribute to the generation of income. Technology for rural 
wo~en must be adapted to women's needs and ~o traditional 
working habits and take into account women's limited purchasing 
power. 

Strategy: 

Equipment design must rely to a great degree on local 
and/or recycled materials in order to reduce production costs. 
Women users should be consulted at the design stage and trained 
in equipment operation, maintenance and repair. Technologies 
must be designed for activities which are income generating if 
they are to have real meaning for women in developin~ 
countries. Income generation is necessary to make f ~hnologies 
affordable and is critical for the success of credit repayment 
plans. Credit, income generation, administration and training 
must therefore be the pillars of any technical co-operation 
effort to bring appropriate technolgies to rural women. 

3.1.4 Women's participation in policy-making 

Policy: 

It is essential in the small-, medium- and large-scale 
industries that women become more involved in organizations and 
institutions responsible for making policies at the sectoral, 
national, regional and international levels. Institutional 
arrangements are needed to ensure that the promotion of women's 
participation in industry occur~ at a sectoral level and that 
such efforts are co-ordinated at a national level with women's 
organizations or groups involved in women's issues. 
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Strategy: 

Increased efforts are needed to raise woaen's participation 
at senior levels in national policy-aaking bodies responsible 
for industrial developaent, such as Ministries of Planning, 
Industry, Labour and Education, in industry federations, in 
industrial enterprises and in intergoverrmental and 
international organizations. At the saae time, it is iaportant 
that all national/international policy-aaking organs for 
industrial developaent are aade JIOre sensitive to women's 
roles, interests and their potential iapact on overall 
development. 

3.2 Mechanisa for policy iapleaentation 

Guidelines on the integration of women in UNIDO technical 
co-operation projects and in industrial studies prograalles and 
research (UNIDO/PC.31fREV.1/Add.l) were developed in 1986. 
Although response to the guidelines was favorable and they were 
welcoaed as an instrument for integrating women in industrial 
prograDlJlle planning, the generic nature of the guidelines 
limited their use by project designers. Operational application 
of the guidelines requires that they be developed on a 
subsector-specific basis and used in designing, monitoring and 
evaluating projects and progralllllles specified under sectors 
3.1.1, 3.1.2 and 3.1.3. 

The workshops on design and evaluation of technical 
co-operation projects and workshops dealing with sectoral 
design will incorporate these guidelines into their training 
materials. 

Briefing materials for field experts and terms of reference 
for project formulation, review and evaluation missions will 
incorporate relevant reference to the guidelines. 

By the midpoint of the Medium-Term Plan 'ONIDO will have 
finalized subsector-specific guidelines for the integration of 
women in industry in the areas mentioned above. However, the 
development of WID criteria on a more broadly defined basi~ for 
use in progralllllle/project review and appraisal is projected to 
r.egin in 1990. 

3.3 Mechanism for programme implementation 

The following three approaches will be used to address the 
integration of women in technical co-operation, study and 
research activities. 

- Integrated prograDlJlles/projects: These projects seek to 
integrate women in mainstream sectoral initiatives of UNIDO. 
Priority areas during the perio~ 1990-1991 are irdustrial 
planning, human resource development, agro-industry and 
small-scale industry. Integrated projects require gender-
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sensitive design in order to be successful in achieving project 
purposes and to benefit women. 

- Women's coaponents in programmes/projects: Such projects 
seek to integrate women through the introduction of a 
subcomponent in sectoral initiatives. This can be an effective 
way of addressing gender issues and benefitting women within 
the framework of a project which covers an area in which 
woaen's participation is significant. 

- Projects specifically targeting women and promotional 
projects: Women only projects facilitate women's participation 
in aainstreag development. Areas for such projects are, inter 
alia, skill training prograllllles specifically designed for women 
which, apart from i•proving specific skills, are designed to 
assist women in overcoming attitudional and enviro11J1ental 
constraints and ensure their access to training. Development 
and dissemination of appropriate technologies for rural women 
is another area under this category. 
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4. PLAN OP ACTION 

The following actions will be required to translate the 
policy and strategy outlined in section 3 into the results 
called for in the MediU11-Term Plan 1990-1995. A supplement to 
this document contains saaple project concepts/docuaents, }ob 
descriptions and tel"JIS of reference for specific activities to 
be undertaken in the 1990-1995 period. 

4.1 Integration of women in programme/project cycle 

Consideration is to be qiven to the integration of women in 
the identification, desiqn, impleaentation and evaluation of 
technical co-operation programmes and projects, particularly in 
industrial sector and subsector planninq, human resource 
development, in aqro-industries and in small-scale industry 
promotion. Guidelines issued to this effect in 1986 have proved 
to be too generic to be an efficient tool for progra1111e 
planners and project designers. Sector-specific quidelines need 
to be developed to facilitate this task. The following 
interventiors are foreseen in programme/project formulation, 
implementation and evaluation during the period 1990-1991 to 
qain practical experience and facilitate the elaboration of 
sector-specific quidelines. Sectoral experts with WID 
specialization will be required. 

4.1.l PrograJlllle/project design 

WIO sectoral specialists are to be attached to country 
programming missions (3 per year) in countries which have a 
declared policy co1111itment to WID; and to project formulation 
missions (3 per year) for sectors where the participation of 
women is signif icaut. In this way the necessary gender-specific 
base line data will be collected and other special measures 
defined to ensure from the outset that women will be 
explicitely targeted as participants and beneficiaries of the 
programmes and projects. 

4.1.2 Programme/project implementation 

WID sectoral specialists will be attached to selected 
technical co-operation projects in the area of industrial 
planning (2), agro-industries (2) and small-scale industry 
promotion (2) to ensure that project activities adequately 
address women's involvement and strengthen national planning 
capacities in this respect. 

4.1.3 Programme/project evaluation 

WID specialists will be attached to project evaluation 
tftams (3 .per year) for projects in the agro-industry and 
saall-scale industry sector with significant female involvement 
to evaluate to What extent these projects have actually 
.benefitted women. 
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4.1.4 Sector-specific guidelines and terms of 
reference for t· :chnical co-operation 
programmes/projects 

On the basis of the above and on the research activities 
described in section 4.2, subsector-specific guidelines will be 
elaborated to ensure the inteqration of women durinq all staqes 
of the proqramme/project cycle. These will also be reflected in 
terms of reference of consultants anri job descriptions of field 
staff and used in project appraisal and evaluation. 

4.2 Integration of women in studies and research 
activities 

The issue of women in industry will be increasinqly 
addressed in industrial study and research activities, 
particularly throuqh a stronqer iocus on human resource 
development. Special efforts will be made to obtain qender­
specific employment data by skill level and occupational qroup. 
Human resource planninq based on emerqinq employment trends and 
technoloqy development will facilitate the des:~:· of 
appropriate educational and traininq progralllJI'·-~ and other types 
of technical co-operation activities. 

4.2.1 Gender-specific industrial employment statistics 

So far only 18 out of 78 countries addressed by UNIDO have 
provided qender-specif ic employment statistics in the period 
1981-1986. Adaptation of national statistical systems is a 
lonq-term process and depends on the political will of 
qovernments. Supportive actions will be undertaken throuqh 
lobbying with qovernments in collaboration with national 
machineries for the advancement of women. Promotional missions 
will be undertaken (5 countries per year) by a statistician 
with WID experience within the framework of UNIDO's technical 
co-operation programme for the installation of a computerized 
system for collection and dissemination of industrial census 
data, the National Industrial Statistics Programme (NISP). Six 
months of consultancy will be required during the period 
1990-1991. 

4.2.2 Regional and country studies 

Human resource development is to be addressed in a 
systematic way in regional/country studies and in policy­
oriented sectoral country studies. Specific studies will be 
undertaken on countries' industrial human resource requirements 
to identify present skill levels, future skill requirements and 
relevant develo~•ent and traininq issues. These studies will 
make every effort to work with qender-specific data so that the 
role and contribution of women will receive full consideration. 
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Following the completion of three country case studies on 
the current and prospective contribution of women to human 
resource development for industry in Nepal, Sri Lanka and 
Zimbabwe, country studies specifically targeting women will 
continue to be undertaken . Governm.ent requests for such 
studies have already been received from Ethiopia, Madagascar, 
Mexico and the Philippines. 

Subsector country studies on the impact on women of new 
technologies in the textile and garment industries are under 
i•ple•entation in Bangladesh, Indonesia and Thailand. These 
studies analyze emerging employment trends and assess the 
i•plication of such trends on employment, with particular 
attention to the changes in skill requirements. Similar studies 
will be undertaken in other countries and reco .. endations aade 
for skill training progralBlles. In order to strengthen the focus 
in gender analysis in study and research activities and provide 
support for the implementation of studies specifically 
targeting women, a human resource expert with WID 
specialization is to be attached to the Regional and Country 
Studies Branch for 24 months. 

4.2.3 Subsectoral typology studies 

The recently established Programme Development Support Unit 
(PDSU) in UNIDO assists staff in the design of integrated 
indicative prograJDJDes. The Unit pr~vides methodological 
assistance in the preparation of indicative programmes in a 
particular sector for one country or across multiple countries 
grouped according to the similarity of their sectoral 
industrial structures. Using a systems approach for the 
assessment, management and prograJDJDing of production and 
consumption syst·~m, PDSU typology studies provide a conceptual 
framework for understanding the structur~ of an industrial 
system of a specific sector. 

Gender-specific employment data and indicators will be 
included in subsectoral typology studies of agro-industries to 
be implemented by PDSU in Africa. A four months' consultancy of 
an industrial planner with WID specialization will be required 
to support this activity. 

4.2.4 Expert group meetings 

Expert group meetings and seminars on women in industrial 
development issues are necessary in order to discuss specific 
strategies for the advancement of women in industry and to 
sensitize policy makers to these issues. 

The following expert group meetings are planned for the 
period 1990-1991: 

- Africa Regional Expert Group Meetinq on 
Momen in Agro-Industries; 
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- Asia Regional Expert Group Meeting to Enhance the 
Contribution of Women to Human Resource Development 
for Industry; 

- NGO Expert Group Meeting on Skills and Training 
Requirements of Women in Transnational Corporations; 

- Workshop on the Participation of Women in Industrial 
Planning and Decision-Making in Latin America. 

Detailed descriptions of these meetings can be found in the 
supplement, paragraphs 4.2.4.1 to 4.2.4.4. 

4.3 Prograaaes/projects specifically targeting women 

Projects specifically targeting women a=e in response to 
government requests or are results of surveys and study/ 
research findings. Requests for the following type of projects 
are increasingly being received as information spreads about 
UNIDO's Prog~amne for the Integration of Women in Industrial 
Development. Projects of this nature require careful analysis 
of socio-economic conditions to ensure that they are both 
technically sound and fully suited to local social and 
environmental conditions. Formul~cion missions generally 
require both a technical specialist and a sociologist. In order 
to be able to respond to the increasing number of requests 
i·eceived for this type of assistance, funds ft)r project 
formulation missions r:eed to be readily available. 

4.3.1 Advisory services to governments 

Advisory missions to governments on policy measures and 
specific projects to promote the integration of women in 
industrial development are undertaken upon request to analyze 
the situation of women in industry in co-ope~ation with the 
national machinery for the advancement of women and line 
ministries (industry, labour, agriculture, education, etc.) and 
in consultation with NGOs and multi- and bilaterial development 
agencies active in the country. 

Such missions have been undertaken to Guinea, Chad and 
Cameroon. Requests f~r similar assistance has been received 
from Mauritania, Senegal and Zaire. 

4.3.2 Skill development prograJ1UU1es 

Training institutions in developing countries are to be 
encouraged and assisted in designing special skill development 
programmes for women and to include such programmes in their 
re':Jlllar training offerings. 

Based on a needs assessment in four SADCC countries, one 
such programme - a six-week training course in food processing 
tor women entrepreneurs - has already been developed and 
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field-tested with the Pan Afcican Institute for Development -
Eastern and Southern Africa. A complete training package is 
being finalized and trainers from four countri~5 (Zimbabwe, 
Malawi, Tanzania, Zambia) were trained in its delivery in a 
training of trainers workshop in September 1989. After minor 
adaptations to the national business environment, institutions 
in Zimbabwe, Malawi and Tanzania will be assisted in conducting 
the course for the first time. In the case of Zimbabwe, such a 
course will take place from october to December 1989. 
Subsequently, the national institutions will be in a position 
to run the course without further technical assistance. The 
training package is to be used in other countries with initial 
assistance from UNIDO in adapting course material to local 
conditions, training of trainers and providing support in the 
delivery of the first course. The training package needs to be 
translated into French, Portuguese and Spanish since requests 
have already been received from Angola, Gabon, Ivory Coast and 
Guatemala for such assistance. 

Technical skill training programmes for women managers and 
supervisors are to be developed along the same lines (needs 
assessment, materials development, field test, adaptation, 
training of trainers and conducting an initial course with 
counterpart institutions) for industries with a high female 
participation rate and rapid changes in production technology. 
The first area for which training programmes will be developed 
is textiles. The findings of the three country studies on 
textiles, under implementation in Indonesia, Thailand and 
Bangladesh, will also be u~ed for the development of these 
programmes. Similar courses will be developed for electronics 
and general information technology. 

4.3.3 Appropriate technologies for rural women 

A major concern in the design of these projects is the use 
of technology that is energy-saving and environmentally sound. 
Salt production through solar evaporation techniques in Guinea, 
Niger and Nigeria and the design and production of improved 
cooking stoves in Madagascar examplify this approach. 

Pilot projects for the production and dissemination of 
appropriate food processing technologies have been developed in 
Africa and are linked with national workshops, many of which 
have been set up with UNIDO assistance. They are based on 
detailed surveys of local socio-economic conditions, production 
capabilities and availability of local raw materials. 
consultations with women Jsers, funding schemes, ownership 
organizations (individual or group), training in operation, 
repair and maintenance schemes are part of a dissemination 
strategy included in the project design. 

The following projects developed, if successful, should be 
replicable in other countries: 
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- Local production and dissemination of improved cereal 
processing equipment by the "Entreprise Malienne de 
Maintenance" in Sikasso in the Southeast of Mali. The technical 
component foresees the design of improved prototypes of a 
locally reproducible motor-mill, an animal-drawn mill and a 
dehuller, the production of ten pieces of each prototype for 
dissemination/field testing and evaluation of their technical 
performance in twenty villages and the training of local 
artisans in the production of specific parts/assembly of 
aachines and in repair and maintenance. The socio-economic 
component formulates a dissemination strategy comprising the 
design of a revolving fund, guidelines for selection of 
beneficiaries and ownership organization, elaboration of a 
tr~ining programme in operation and administration and 
es~ablishlllent of repair and maintenance structures. The actual 
dissemin~tion of machines will be supervised and the viability 
of concepts and support structures evaluated. Once the full 
technical viability and acceptance of these technologies is 
demonstrated, local production and dissemination in selected 
other countries is foreseen. 

- A pilot project to upgrade the drying process for fruits 
and vegetables from the current traditional level to a 
commercially exploitable production process has been formulated 
and is based on exploratory missions undertaken to Burkina 
Faso, Mali, Niger and Senegal. The project will be initiated in 
Senegal. It is hoped that the process can subsequently be 
introduced to Mali, Burkina Fas~ and Niger. 

- Following a study tour by Guinean women to Mali to study 
the operation of a shea butter press that has been successfully 
introduced to Malian villages, a project has been developed 
with the aim to transfer, on a pilot basis, three such presses 
to Guinea. The project forese~s the introduction of an 
accompanying credit scheme based on traditional savings 
associations. Should the transfer of this technology prove 
successful in the pilot project, co-operation with UNIDO 
project DP/GUI/82/009 "Centre Pilote d'Entretien et Reparation 
des Equipements Industriels" is foreseen to develop a 
maintenance system and for the local production of the press in 
Guinea. 

- Assistance will be provided to Sri Lanka in the 
dissemination of appropriate technology to rural women. 

4.3.4 Small-scale production 

An exploratory mission to the Sudan will look into the 
viability of transforming social welfare centres into training 
cum production centres for women. out of 149 social welfare 
centres in the country, seventeen will be evaluated with a view 
to establishing the feasibility of their transformation into 
pilot training cum production centres. If the outcome is 
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positive, a pilot project will be formulated for implementation 
in 1990/1991. 

An exploratory mission will look into the feasibility of 
establishing a training centre in artisanal textile production 
and batic printing for women Jua Kali in Kenya. If the outcome 
of the exploratory mission is positive, assistance will be 
provided in establishing the training centre. 

An exploratory mission to Haiti will define assistance 
needs of women in micro- and small-scale industry and formulate 
a support project. 

Assistance to the Women Entrepreneur Association of Nepal 
(WEAN) will be provided in the form of advisory services for 
product deqelopment and quality control. 

4.4 supporting activities 

4.4.l staff training 

The substantive intersectoral nature of the issue of 
integ~ating women in the organization's activities is not yet 
fully understood and accepted by UNIDO staff at large. The 
issue is still perceived more as a political one because of 
pressure from policy-making organs than as a substantive one. 
The predominatly technical orientation of programme/project 
design which concentrates mainly on technological aspects and 
gives less attention to human resource factors, socio-cultural 
considerations and detailed target groups/beneficiary analysis 
leaves little scope for the application of the guidelines that 
have been developed to facilitate the consideration of women. 
For the same reason it is problematic at this stage to address 
the issue in routine project appraisal. 

Extensive staff sensitization and training programmes are 
necessary. These will need to be built on practical experience 
gained in design, implementation and evaluation as foreseen 
under 4.1 and in research to be carried out under 4.2. Case 
studies based on UNIOO field programmes will be developed from 
the evaluation missions referred to in 4.1.3 which assess the 
impact of UNIDO assistance on women. In addition, training 
materials from other organizations in the United Nations 
system, member gcvernments and non-governmental organizations 
are being reviewed and will be adapted for use in UNIDO staff 
training. Workshops will be organized for different target 
groups in UNIDO includinq both policy level, programme and 
project design level p&rsonnel. The outcome of these workshops 
should be an increasing awareness of the role and contribution 
of women in industrial development, an understanding of th~ 
rationale of gender analysis in specified programming contexts 
and familarity with techniques of gender analysis in th~ 
programme formulation process. 
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The development of audiovisual material for internal use in 
staff training and expert briefing as well as for use in 
developing countries and donor countries will support overall 
efforts to promote the issue of women in industry. 

4.4.2 Briefing materials 

General briefing kits will be prepared for selected country 
programming and project formulation missions containing 
guidelines, any statistics and country/sector-specific 
information on the role of women that may be available in a 
data base. 

4.4.3 Data base on women in industry 

A computerized data base on women in industry is being 
established. It contains country and sectora~ data and 
information on WID and will ~er.ve to support programme and 
project development. 

4.4.4 Affirmative action 

Women professionals at headquarters, as senior industrial 
development field advisers, junior professional field officers 
and as technical co-operation experts are role models for women 
in industries. A Plan of Action to improve the status of women 
in the Secretariat was issued in November 1988 (see 
supplement). It addresses recruitment and placement, 
promotions, attitudes and other measures. 

Member governments are urged to nominate women, 
particularly to senior management positions. 

At the same time, efforts to increase the number of 
qualified women on UNIDO's roster of technical co-operation 
experts are under way. However, recipient governments are often 
reluctant to accept women candidates as international project 
staff. 



- 20 

PIJ.N Of ACTION - S0111l1J!! 'rABLE 

Activities foreseen during the biennium 1990/1991 

4.1 Integration of •omen in proqraime/project cycle 

lalg-ten objective: To promte tbe inteqration of WOll!!l in tbe design, i1plellelltation and evaluation of UIIOO tedmical 
c:o-operation proqraaes. 

To assess tbe i1pact of lllIOO proqrams on tbe socio-econoaic position of wOllell. 

llandate: GC.l/l)ec.29, IDB.2/l)ec.21, I~.3/DeC.13, GC.2/l)ec.16, Im.4/l)ec.24 

Operational objectives statelient 

4.1 Integration of VOleJI in proqra11e/project 
cycle 

- To fonntlate subsector-specific quidelines for 
the intl!CJI'ation of wo1e11 in tJllI1X) industrial 
develop1e11t proqraaes 

4.1.1 Progra11e/project design 
- To include gender-specific baseline data and 
indicators in design of UMIOO technical 
co-operation proqralllleS in priority areas 
through attachlent of WlD specialists 

4.1.2 Progra11e/project implementation 
- To fully integrate VOll!n in on-qoing industrial 
planning, aqro-industry and stall-scale industry 
pr010tion projects 

two-year achievement indicators 

!- Sector-specific quidelines developed 
!* Textiles and qanient 
! * Food processing 
!• leather production 
!* Slall-scale industry 
!- TeIIS of reference for field 
!e1perts and briefing 1aterials 
!for field lissions include reference 
!to quidelines 
!- case study 1aterial for use in staff 
!training available 
I 

!-Projects in tbe priority proqra11e 
!sectors of a<Jl'o-industry and S1all­
!scala ir.=t.1 are desiqned with 
!qender-specif ic baseline data 
!and indicators for achievell!llt 
!of objectives 
!- Staff participating in lissions 
!qained practical eiperience in the 
!inteqration of vo1e11 
! 

!- PositivP ~roject i1pact on w<>1en, 
!practical ~xperience with WID issues 
'gained by national and international 
!project staff and backstopping 
!officers 

I1ple1e11t:.tion 
responsibility 

PPD /ICF!f {l«)llDI 
QIX;/EVAL 

I PPD/SlfA/APP 
PPD/AREA 
IO 

! PPD/AREA 
! IO 
! PPD/ICFll~ 

IO 
PPD I I CFll/iQIFJI 

Consultancy 1/ 
require1e11ts -

12 •/• l! 

84 •/• 

!/ Tel'llS of reference and job descriptions •ill be elaborated by PPD/ICF!f/l«)f!EH in co-operation 1ith the responsible branches 
of PPD and IO. 

!I •/•: vork/10nth 
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~ational objectives stateaent t•o-year acbieveaent indicators ! I1pleaentation 
----------------____________ ! responsibility 

4.1.3 P!oqra..e/project evaluation 
- To include qender-specific issues and indicators 
in tens of reference of evaluation of tectinical 
co-operation programes 
- To assess the i1pact of llllOO projects on the 
socio-econoaic position of VOlell in priority 
proqra• areas 

4.1.4 Sllbsector-specific guidelines and tens of 
reference for technical co-operation 
proqrmes/projects 

!- Evaluations of technical 
!co-operation projects bave assessed 
!project i1pact on VOllell 

!- Experience qained for \R in quide­
!lines and case study .aterial for 
!staff triininq available 

- Consideration of VOleII in tedmical co-operation 1- quideli11€S eo1pleted 
in projects dealing vith industrial planning, 
aqro-industries and Slall-scale industries 

! <IXi/EVAL 
IO 
PPD/ICTJl/QEI( 

Consultancy !/ 
require1e11ts 

6 •/• 

!/ TerlS of reference and job descriptions vill be elaborated by PPD/ICFll/WOllEH in co-operation with the responsible brancbes 
of PPD and IO. 
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PW Of Ati'IOll - SIJlllWi TABLE 

4.2 Integration of WOEn in studies and research activities 

Long-ten objective: To pl'OIOte the integration of V01e11 in the design and i1pleE1tation of country and subsector studies 
so as to: 
- llonitor the effects of growth trends and structu:al chanqes in industry on aiploJEDt condjtions and 
opportunities, and incorporatt this data in desiqninq specific measures to ensure WOEn's 
participation. 
- To aake policy recoaendat.ions for an enbanced participation of voaen in industry. 

llandate: CC.l/DeC.29, Im.2jDec.21, Im.3/DeC.13, CC.2jDec.16, I00.4flleC.24 

Operational objectives statelent 

4.2 Integration of VOED in studies and researcb 
activities 

- IntroductiM of a ll1llan resource focu.5 in studies 
with gender-specific considerations 
- To proaote consideration of the role of V01e11 in 
industry and undertake special studies on VOED in 
industry 

4.2.1 Gender-specific htdustrial e.plo'fl!l!t 
statistics 

-To prOIOte qender-specific emploYEJlt data 
collection systeas in lational Industrial 
statistics Packaqes (IISP) 

4.2.2 Regional and country studies 
- To assess skill requireaents of industry 
and industry related services and WOlen's role 
and conditions of participation i~ industry 

two-year acbievaent indicators I1pleaentation 
responsibility 

PPD/IPP 

! PPD/ICFK,IQD 
• - Increased intonation on iOlell's 
!role in industry and on the impact of 
!industrialization on voaen 

!- An increasing llUlber of national 
!industrial statistics packaqes 
!to provide gender-specific 
!data on the workforce 

PPD/IPP/STAT 

!- Country and/or sector studies in- ! PPD/IPPflEC 
!creasinqly include qender-specif ic ! 
!aploYJlellt data and identify 
!skill requireaents as a basis for 
!effective bulan resource planning 
!- constraints to VOleJl's participation ! 
!identified and reledial action ! 
!proposed 
!- Ezperience qained for use in 
!guidelines and staff training 
!- seven studies on woaen in industry 
!coapleted 2/ 
! -

Coimtancy !/ 
requile9ellts 

6 •/• 

24 W/1 

!/ Tel'IS of reference and job descriptions vill be elaborated by PPD/ICFK/l«)llEH in co-operation •ith the responsible branches 
of PPD and IO. 

~I Resources required for the execution of seven voaen-specific studies and expert qroup aeetings are qiven in the annex 
(budqet). 

• 



Operational objectives state1e11t 

4.2.3 SUbsectoral tyPOloqy studies 
- To include gender-specific eifloyat and skill 
level data in 1etbodolOCJY for assesaent, 
programing and lilli<Jl!Ellt of production and 
c:omu11ption systas 

4 .2. 4 Expert group Eetinqs 

- Is.sues defined and analyzed, 
recomendations fonulated 
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~so-year acbieve1e11t indicators 

!- Wollen-specific indicators included 
! in subsectoral typoloqy studies of 
!i<jro-industries in Africa 
! 

!- leetinq eo1pleted, report published, 
! recomendations dissewinated 

I1ple9elltation 
respomibili ty 

PPO/SIA/PDSU 
PPO/lCFK/QDI 

PPO/lCFK/QDI 
PPO/lPP/IEG 
10/T/AGIO 
10/IIS/PW 

Consultan..1 !I 
requiraents 

4 •/• 

!/ TerE of reference and job descriptions •ill be elaborated by PPD/ICFll/l«>llElf in co-operation •ith the responsible branches 
of PPO and IO. 
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Pl.Al Of !CTI<* - SUlll!Aif TABLE 

4.l Proqraaes/projects specifically tarqeting WOEn 

Long-ten objectite: to facilitate tbe inteq.:ation of vo.en in industrial developEDt ~ specific 
leaSUleS and projects 

Jlandate: «.!fDec.29, Im.2fDec.21, Illl.3fDec.13, «.2fDec.16, 100.4/DeC.24 

~tional objectives state.ent Tvo-year achie1e1e11t indicators ! bl>leEDtation 
! respons:~ility 
! 

4.3 Prograaes~roiects specifically ta?qetinq 
WED 

- Tecbnically, ecollOlically and socially sound .- 10-15 fonulation aissions under- PPD/ICPll/QDI 
tedmical co-operation project desiCJD !taken and project doc:ulents subaitted PPD/llF.A 

!for funding IO 
! 

4.3.1 ldvison: senices to ~Ye!Jllellts 
- To advise 90venments and strenqthen national !- Policy rec:omendations aade and PPD/ICFlf'«lllDI 
uc:bineries for the ad'lancelent of VOED to !specific tedmical co-operation PPD/W'.A 
integrate voaen in industry ! projects fonulated PPD/IIS/PW 

! 
4.3.2 Skill develOl>lellt ~roqrmes 
- To assist traininq institutions to run training ! - Traininq packaqes developed, tested IO 
progra.s for •oaen ! - Trainers trained and training PPD/AIEA 

!institutions faailiarized with the 
!use of the packages 

4.3.3 Allor~riate teclmol!!!jies for rural V01e11 ! 
- ~ put at tbe disposal of VOtell time- and !- Pilot equipaent designed and Pf'D/T/DG 
energy-savinq equipaent for iDCOle generation !disseaination strateqy tested • IO/T/AGi!J 

! WD/Alf.A 
IPC1'/TP%f 
Pf'D/ICFll/QE!f 

4.3.4 Slall -scale production 
- To proaote v01eD's saall-scale production !- Pilot projects establislled IO 
activities ! 

Co!Lsultancy !f 
reQUireEAts 

18 .,. 

!f Tem of reftrence and job descriptions will be elaborated by PPD/ICFll/l«>KEN in co-operation with the responsible branches 
of PPD and IO. 
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PW OF ACTICXI - SOllll.ll! TABLE 

4.4 SUpportinq activities 

[AlllCJ Ten Objective: To promte the ilteqratioo of WED in the design, i1pleE11tation and evaluation of lmOO tecbnical 
co-operation programes and incmtrial studies. 

llandate: <l:.ljDec.29, IIB.2/J)ec.21, IIB.ljDec.13, OC.2jDec.16, Dll.4jDec.24 

~tional objectives statelf!llt !'Vo-year achieve1e11t indicators ! I1ple1e11tat ion 
----------------____________ ! responsibility 

! 

4.4 SUpporting activities 

Consultancy !/ 
require1e11ts 

4.4.1 Staff training 6 •/• 
- To create anreness and understanding uong UIIOO . - Ten staff training courses beld and ! PfD/ICFl/DEI 
staff of tbe need to inteqrate voaen in tlIOO !programe desiC)lleIS and ilplelf!llters ! DA/BR 
prograaes/projects !trained in gender-sensitive project 

!design 

4.4.2 Briefing aaterials 
- To provide inforaation on VOIE!D's situation to !- Briefing kits prepared 
field 1.issions and project staff • 

4.4.3 Data base on VOlell in industry 
- To provide country/sector-specific inforaation !- Data base fully operational 
on WID in support of progra• and project 
develoi-nt 

! PfD/ICfl/QEll 

! PfD/ICfll/l«)llDI 1 

!f TeillS of reference and job descriptions •ill be elaborated by PPD/ICFll/WOllElf in co-operation •ith t~ responsible branches 
ot PPD and IO. 
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PW Of ACTii. 

Elelll!llt Activity !Diration Sclle«lled in Budget 
1/ 1990 1991 a 2/ total 

4.1 Ilteqratie11 of aen ii l!!!me!Droiec:t 
~ 

4.1.l Ptoqramell!!!iec:t desiCJI 
!ttacment of m specialist to msiOE 

4.1.1.l . ca.try proqramincJ UssiOI lii/1 l aissions 3 aissioas 11,000 66,000 
4.1.1.2 Project fonuJ.ltiOI aissiOI li/I 3 missions l aissioas 11,000 66,000 

U.2 Procra./proiect ill>leatation 
lttacment of IID specialists to qeaeral 
tedllical ~tion projects 

4.1.2.l Iimstrial plminq projects UV/I 1 project . 1 project 120,000 240,000 H 
4.1.2.2 Agro-industries projects 30 V/I 2 projects 300,000 600,000 y 
4.1.2.3 Slall-scale imtry promtion projects 12 V/1 I project 1 project 120,000 240,000 

!:.bl Procirme/proiect evaluation 
!ttada!nt of IID specialist to 1 V/1 l aissions 3 aissions 11,000 66,000 
evaluation aission tens 

4.2 Inteqration of VOlell in studies and 
researdl actiYities 

4.2.1 Cender-soecific industrial l!IPlOYEDt 3 W/1 1 aission I lission 30,000 60,000 
statistics 

4.2.2. I Jectional and C'OUlltrY studies 
4.2.2.l WII> llllan resources specialist attached 24 V/1 attadment of an expert 65,000 130,000 

to PPO/IPP/IEC throuqbout 
4.2.2.2 Olrrent and prospective contribltion of !I IOlltbs 2 studies 2 studies 75,000 300,000 

WOlell to Iman resource de•elopment for 
industry 

4.2.2.3 SUbsector studies on the ilpact oa V01e11 !6 IOlltbs 1 study 2 studies 45,000 135,000 
of the introcb:tion of new tecllnoloqies 
in the tertile and qment i*tries 

C.2.3 SUbsectoral lm!!l~ studies 4 V/1 1 study 40,000 40,000 

ill Ezpert Cl;O!f atill!p 
c.2.c.J lf rican Jec)ioaal Expert Group leetinq on ! 1 veek 1 meeting 70,000 

lfolell in Aqro-Industries 
4.2.C.2 Asia leqional Elpert Gro.t leetinq to ! 1 week 1 meetinq ao,ooo 

2nbance tbe coatribution of Imel! to 
lhllan lesollrce Development for lldustry 
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El91!Dt ActiYity !Imation* Scbedllled in &ldqet 
1990 1991 i total 

4.2.4.3 E> Elpert ~ leetinq OD 2ill l week l meeting 50,000 

and TrahlDq leqlliraents of lloleD in 
Traasnatioaal Corporations 

4.2.U llorbbop c11 tbe Participation of lloleD l week l~ 15,000 ~I 
in 1*5trial Plmilg and Decision-
laking in Latin AErica 

4.3 Proqraws~iects specifically 
taiqeti!g VCJlell 

Project fonlllatioa 2 years 120,000 

4.3.l ldY.isorv senices to qovermsts 
ldTisory aissioas 3 v,. 3 COllltries 3 countries 30,000 ll0,000 

4.3.2 Skill development ~ams 
4.3.2.1 Training prCICJlwe in food processi:iq for y 

1iOlell entrepreneurs 
- finalization of training pacbqe 260,000 

- apansioa of trUJaiaq p[OCJn9I! to 3 c:ouatries 3 countries I0,000 480,000 

other comtries 
4.3.2.2 (a) Tedllical skill trai.mg program! y 

for vmen supervisors and EDaqerS in 
tertile incmtry 
- cleTelopEDt of training pacbCJe 1 coant?y 400,000 400,000 

- application to tbree otber countries 3 countries I0,000 240,000 

(b) Tedlnical skill training p[OC)n9I! y 
for vmen supervisors and EDaqerS in 
electronics iimstry 
- dnelopEDt of training pacbCJe 1 country 400,000 400,000 

- application to tvo otber countries 2 countries I0,000 160,000 

4.J.J !l!e!:~riate tedllloloqies for rural V01e11 

4.J.l.l l«al production and disseaination of ! 2 years 1 project 1,100,000 y 
i1proved cereal ~ing equipent ! 
(lali) 

4.3.l.2 Solar drying of fruit and VetJetables ! l years 1 country 700,000 !/ 
(Seneqal) ! 

4.3.J.) Transfer of laliu sbea butter press to ,, IOllths 1 project 100,000 

Qtinea, pilot project 
4.3.l.4 Assistance to tbe disselination of 2 years 1 project 450,000 

i1proved stoves in lladaqascar 
C.J.J.5 UpCJrading of salt production thr~ tile 1 project 130/00 130,000 

introduction of solar evaporation 
tedlniques 

C.l.l.6 Assistance in disselinatioa of !9 IOlltbs 1 project 60,000 

appropriate tedlaoloqy for vome11 

(Sri Lanka) 
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Element Sdleduled in lbiget 
1990 1991 a total 

4.l.4 Sllll-scale rindm:tiOll 
4.l.U Establislmelt of tninilg a. l years 1 project !1,000,000 

proktion O!llb:es for vam (Sli4an) 
4.l.4.2 f Pilot tnw., am promctiGD cettres 1 year l project 250,000 

for textiles ud batik likilq (lenya) 
4.l.4.l Assistance to bell Elltnpmeurs . l year 1 project 245,000 

Association of tepal flUI) 
4.l.U Advisory Senices to bell it tbe 1.5 year ! 1 project l00,000 

Ptamtioa of licro- ml Slall-Scale ! 
Illklstry (Bai ti) 

u S!ffOrtinq actiYities 

4.U staff tnining 6 V/a l training 1 traitinq 60,000 120,000 
DeftlO(*!llt of audiovisual promotional 60,000 
laterials 

4.4.3 Data base on iOEI in imtrv 
4.4.3.l Acquisition of COlpUter softs-are and 2,500 5,000 

.aterials for data base 

•...•....••........•.•......•....•...•.•.•......•... , ......•.••......•.•••........•.......•.......•....................•...•.•.• 

Grml Total lblget OS$ 1,911,000 

y Dlration: 4.ratioa per activity (i.e., aission/project/1eetilq/study/country) 
v/1: actval laqtb of experts' vorti119 tiae 
vtlS.flontb/year: actual cation of projects 

y a: uount indicated is cost per acitivity (i.e., aission/projecttaeetincJ/stlldy) 

====--= 

y 6 v/1 fundi119 secured tllrougb a coatributioa fro. tbe Govement of tbe Federal lepublic of cenany. 
y 24 v/1 vill be covered thrOIM#I a contrillutioa fro. tbe Govermnt of tbe Federal lepublic of Cieraany. 
~ Flllldi119 will be sbared toc)etber vi th tbe International Pederatioa of biness and Professional WOleJI (IPBAI). 
§/ Courie duration is six veets 
y Fuadi119 partly secured (OS$ 621,000) throuqb tbe Intemational Fund for Aqricultural Development (IF>.Dl. 
!/ FundillCJ seqired througb a contribution frOI tbe Governaent of Japan. 
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UNIDO MEDIUM TERM PLA.'-: 1990-1995 Annex l 

Wo-n are 
con tributing 
increasingly to 
the process of 
industrialization. 

The introduction 
of nev 
technologies and 
the related 
changes in skill 
content bear major 
implications for 
vomen. 

UNIDO vill ensure 
that vomen are 
fully integrated 
in all its 
progra-es ••• 

• • • and that they 
are equal 
beneficiaries in 
al 1 projects. 

10. Integration of vomen 1r. industrial de~elopment 

The challenge 11/ 

43. Women are increasingly partLc1pating in and contriouting to r~ 
industrialization process: be it in the small-scale and informal 
pcoduction sector where their contribution is largely unrecorded but 
indispensable to supplying rural and urban coaainity needs. or be it 
in the 110dern industrial sector Yiere the overwhelming majority of 
vomen vork in a limited number of low skill and poorly rewarded 
jobs. The contribution of vomen to manufactl•ring, however. is not 
restricted to production vork alone. Women are also involved as 
industrial entrepreneurs and active in such related areas as 
government administration. indus:rial research. quality control and 
aarketing. Yet training opportunities for voaaen in industrial 
production skills are insufficient and largely limited to 
traditional occupations in llOSt developing countries. Vocational 
guidance and career counselling for vomen students are generally 
inadequate. Great scope still exists for instituting specific 
measures to increase the number of trained and qualified vomen. 
Serious obstacles continue to impinge upon vomen participating in 
decision-.aking processes. as vell as in planning and management in 
both the public and private sector. 

44. It is particularly essential that women be involved in vork 
related to the promotion of science and technology so as to ensure 
that they benefit froa the technologies -''ailable and any adverse 
effects are reduced to a aiui.mum. The emergence of high 
techuologies is rapidly changing the skill content in manufacturing 
activities. The significance of this development for vomen is 
obvious. The present situation in different developing countries 
and regions needs to be carefully analysed in this respect, and the 
prerequuites for the future participation of volllen on an equal 
footing with men have to be determined. 

the response 

45. In accordance vith the decision of the Second Ceneral 
Conference of UNIDO on the integration of women in industrial 
development, and in line with the System-Wide Medium-Term Plan for 
Women and Development for the period 1990-95. UNIDO vill ~nsure that 
vomen are aore fully integrated in technical co-operation and 
promotion activities as well as in policy study and research 
programmes. 

46. through the application of the guidelines established in UNIDO, 
it will be possible to evaluate the impact of the Organization's 
technical co-operation projects on women and to ensure that in all 
projects women are equal beneficiaries with men. Women will be 
taken into particular consideration in projects reLat~d to the 
small-scale and agro-industry sectors and to the development of 
appropriate technologies. the consideration of vomen is also of 
paramount importance to the development of human resources. Special 
training programmes for women in technological, managerial and 
entrepreneurial skills will be continued and training institutes in 
developing countries will be encouraged and assisted to organize 
appropriate courses for vomen. In this context, attention vill also 
be paid to the changing skill requirements that vomen have to 11eet. 
An improved statistical data system should be developed to look into 
the various aspects of th~ participation of vomen in industrial 
activities with a view to assisting the policy""111aking bodies in 
individual developing countries. The System of Consultations should 
ensure that the issue of women receives still D10re ac•1ve attention 
on the part or both govern•ents and industrial co~~un1t1cs. 
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SYSTEM-VlDE MEDlUH-TEIK Pt.Alf FOil VOIWI AJID DEVUOPHE!IT lE/1911/HO): SUllPlUCJV..'CtE 2.4 llMISTllY 

(i) To coosidcr wo.ea as coocributors to and 
benefici•ries of industrial develo.,.ent; 

(ii) To ensure that vo.en and .en h.,,e e•ual 
access to a vide variety of industrial 
ceployment opportunities; 

(iii) To increase at all levels the nuaber and 
proportion of 'llOllCa e111ased in illdustry and 
related activities in both rural aocl urban 
areas in developin& countries. 

United •ations a7stcm objectives 

(i) To iatcsrate voooen in tbc deaisa and 
appraisal of all iaduatrial projects 
supported by the United llationa aystca vith 
apccial attention to tho•e llcalin1 vitb 
a .. 11-•cale indu•try; 

(ii) To identi(J the social. cultural and 
economic costs and benefits to ~ of 
larsc- and ... 11-acalc induatrial projcccs; 

(iii) To co.plete suidcliacs OD the inte~acion of 
v-11 ir V!llDO technical co-operation 
pnjects and in industrial studies 
proir•-.cs and r•search; 

(iv) To coaplcte at least one rouud of 80Ditorin& 
international standards relatin& to 
industri•l vorkera, especially VCl9CD 

industrial vo~ker1 0 •nd to the treat.cot of 
aicranc vorkcrs and their faailies. 

Stntep 

lbc eatablithacnt of aore effective ayateaos far 
collcctin1 d•t• on V011cn's participation in industry 
(subprocr• .. e S.1), on bath a sectoral and country 
basis, vill facilitate the aonitorin& of the extent to 
vllich the objectives arc achieved. tletbad1 vill be 

developed for &akin& consideration of the iapact on 
vomen an intccral part of indu:trial project Ccsi,n. 
which ahCKald sr•du•lly lcat to ics coasideratior. in 
chc appraisal ~f industrial project• supported b~ the 
Unicc4 Nations syscca. The iapact of indvstriai 
develot.cent •cr~'e,ics and procraaacs on vo.en's 
participation in industrial activities vill be 
evaluated. rtajor ccchnolocical chances in bra~c~cs of 
irdusrr7 cnployins eainly ....-en vill be ..oaitore~. 
Particular capbasis vill be &iven to the eecraence of 
nev tcchnolocics that arc chanain' the conditions of 
the iatcrnatiooal prcduc~ioa systcs and the skili 
content in aanufacturin& activities. In-depth scudies 
vill be aadc of the current and potential role of 
...,..n in industr!, incluoin& a .. 11-scalc industries, 
aod appropriate ecasures devised to eoable ..... a to 
participate in the iaduscriali%ation process at all 
levels on an c~u•l faotici vith men. Policy analysis 
vill be coo<tuctcd on the type of supportia& 
infrastructure and reaulacions, such as tbose for 
child care aod ... ternity le.,,e needed ta pcoaote 
-o's -;oloyacnt in industry. Trainina a...S advisory 
scririccs vill k increased for v-o in ia4ustriai. 
prodvcc:ion skills. in induacrial uoa1caent and 
enc:rcprencurship an4 in the develO,-ctlC: of ... 11-scalc 
industries and vill not be liaitcd to traditional 
occupations. the inclusion of -re - in the 
dccisioo-.altinc proce•s for industrial policy 
formulation an~ aana1..cnt vill be pro.oted by 
aanacc..ent trs1n~n& procratl9Cs. Technical support 
vill ':>e sivea to the ... 11-scalc and iofonoal sector 
and for linltinc this sector to acdi...- alMI larse-
1cale industry and iacrcasinc 010aea'• participation 
therein. 

The ar.ani&ations pri .. rily rcspoasiblc for 
i•;olcacntinc this subprosra..c arc UllIDO, 
United Nations Dcvclopacnt Fund for V~n. 
Iconocaic and Social c.,..ission for Asia and 
the Pacific, Iconooic Co=i.ssion for Africa 
and EcoDOtlLC an~ s~ci•l Cocsaission for 
Western Asia. 
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UNIT FOR THE INTBGRATIOll c,.:. •,IOllElf 
IN IllDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT 

(PPD/ICPllfWOllEll) 

I. Functions 

Annex 4 

PPD/ICFM/WOMEN acts as focal point for the promotion and 
co-ordination of UNIDO's ac~ivities for the integration of 
women in industrial development. The Unit's functions can be 
summarized as follows: 

- Development of policies and procedures for the 
implementation of the mandate; 

- Promotion, co-ordination and monitoring of the 
Organization's activities for the integration of women in 
industrial development; 

- Mobilization of resources for programmes and projects 
for the integration of women in industrial development; 

- Provision of advisory services to governments on the 
integration of women in industrial development; 

- Co-ordination and co-operation with United Nations 
organizations, inter- and non-governmental organizations on WID 
issues; 

- Preparation of reports on a regular basis to UNIDO's 
policy-making bodies, to the Division for the Advancement of 
Women, United Nations Centre for social Development and 
Humanitarian Affairs (CSDHA), to ACC Subcommittee on Rural 
Development and to the Commission on the status of Women, and 
ad hoc preparation of reports to other United Nations fora and 
organizations or individuals requesting such reports; 

- Representation of UNIDO in United Nations and other 
national and international meetings on WID issues; 

- Operation of a data base on women in indust~y in support 
of programme and project development; 

- General advocacy of the issue of women in industry 
within UNIDO and outside. 

Within the Secretariat the Unit maintains a regular 
working relationship with Area Programmes Division which has 
the main responsibility for programme and project formulation 
and with sectoral specialists in the Industrial Operations 
Department, in particular with the Agro··Based Industries 
Branch, the Institutional Infrastructure Branch and the 
Industrial Planning Branch. 
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PPD/ICFH/WOHEN also maintains working relationships with 
the Industrial Policy and Perspectives Division of the 
Department for Programme and Project Development, particulary 
with the Regional and country Studies Branch and more recently 
also with the Industrial Statistics and Sectoral Surveys Branch 
to promote gender-specific data collection in national 
industrial statistics packages. 

PPD/ICFH/WOHEN also maintains contacts with the Systems of 
Consultations Division, Department for Industrial Promotion, 
Consultation and Technology to ensure attention to the role of 
women in industry is given in the regional and global system of 
consultation meetings. 

PPD/ICFH/WOHEN has conducted two one-day WID sensitization 
workshops for managerial and headquarters staff and regularly 
briefs field staff on the subject. 

PPD/ICFH/WOHEN has thus mainly assumed a role of 
initiator, fund raiser and adviser to the responsible technical 
divisions. It has also assumed full responsibility for 
developing and field-testing new approaches to training and 
technology packages for women, in consultation with the 
substantive branches of IO, !PCT and AREA. 

Outside contacts include: 

- Contacts with focal points for WID in donor government 
administrations and with national machineries for the 
advancement of women in developing countries; 

- Within the United Nations System good working 
relationships have been developed with the Division for the 
Advancement of Women, CSDHA, with UNDP, ILO, ITC, UNESCO, FAO, 
IFAi>, UNFPA, UNIFEH and INSTRAW; 

- Following the organization of an NGO/UNIDO workshop in 
1988, regular contacts with major NGOs dealing witt1 WID issues 
have been established. 

II. Staff and Budget 

PPD/ICFH/WOHEN was established in Hay 1986 with one 
professional post, a co-ordinator, and one general service 
post, i.e. with the same staffing as its predecessor, the Focal 
Point for the Integration of Women. Both posts were financed 
under the Operational Budget (OP). These two posts were 
transfer~ed to the Regular Budget (RB) in the Programme and 
Budget 1988-1989 (PBC.J/2). In October 1987, the Unit was 
expanded with two associate experts through support from the 
Governments of the Federal Republic of Germany and Japan. In 
April 1988, PPD/ICFH/WOHEN was strengthened with one additional 
prcfessional staff through departmental redeployment. Also 
thI·ough departmental redeployment a second general service post 
under the Operational Budget was assigned to the Unit in 
November 1988. In the same month an associate expert funded by 
the Government of Norway joined the Unit. Thus, PPD/ICFH/WOMEN 
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is currently composed of five professional staff (one 
co-ordinator, one researcher under RB, and three associate 
experts) plus two general service staff (one RB and one OB). 

The associate experts are initially assigned to the Unit 
for a period of one year with prospects for extension by a 
second year. They are highly motivated junior professionals, 
requiring professional staff time for training, guidance and 
supervision. However, the associate expert scheme can also be 
seen as a training scheme and since expertise on women in 
industry is still very scarce, it is desirable that the 
experience gained by associate experts during their assignment 
to PPD/ICFM/WOMEN can subsequently be capitalized in UNIDO 
projects and programmes both at headquarters and in the field. 

In the proposed Programme and Budget 1990-1991 (PBC.5/9) 
the two professional posts are foreseen to be maintained under 
RB and the two general service posts under RB and OB 
respectively, plus US$ 24,000 for consultancy funds. 

However, one associate expert from the Federal Republic of 
Germany has transferred to a field project and the contract of 
the associate expert from Japan will ~xpire in December 1989 so 
that PPD/ICFM/WOMEN will be reduced to three professionals as 
of October 1989 unless member governments assign new associate 
experts to it. 

Extrabudgetary resources provided to PPD/ICFM/WOMEN by the 
Government of Norway since 1987 in the form of "Seed Money for 
the co-ordinator, Integration of Women in Industrial 
Development" enabled the Unit to operate effectively, despite 
the low level of resources from the Regular Budget. In 1987 an 
amount of US$ 66,500 and for the biennum 1988/89 an amount of 
US$ 168,800 was made available under a Norwegjan Trust Fund 
Agreement. PPD/1CFM/WOMEN was also able to acquire two personal 
computers from this seed Money which are used for word 
processing and for initiating a data base on women in industry. 

Altogether, the Unit has, since its inception in 1986, 
secured extradbudgetary resources for activities for the 
integration of women in industrial development totalling 
US$ 4.7 million. 
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ACTIVITIES CARRIED OUT TO DATE 

Experience has been gained with activities specifically 
targeting women while progress in visibly integrating women in 
general projects and programmes has been meager. overall the 
activities can be grouped as follows: 

Technical co-operation 

Projects specifically targeting women have aimed at 
?grading technologies traditionally used by women. This 

includes local production of equipment, with support schemes 
for financing, dissemination and training in the use and 
maintenance of the equipment. These technologies include: 
improved salt production through solar evaporation techniques, 
fruit and vegetable processing, oil pressing and grain milling. 
Other technical co-operation projects covered: garment making 
and business advisory services. 

Training 

In the field of training, every effort is made to 
encourage the participation of women in all UNIDO's training 
activities. Moreover, training institutions in developing 
countries are encouraged to vffer special courses for women. A 
training package in food processing for women entrepreneurs in 
the SADCC region has been developed and field-tested. It will 
be ready for publication in late 1989. 

Advisory services 

Advisory services to governments on policy measures and 
specific projects to promote the integration of women in 
industrial development were undertaken to Guinea and to Chad. 
They resulted in policy recommendations and specific project 
proposals. Similar advisory missions are foreseen to Cameroun 
and Senegal. 

Studies and research 

In 1985, UNIDO initiated a sector-by-sector analysis on 
the role and condition of women's participation in industrial 
development. The first sector to be analyzed was 
agro-industries. This analysis was reviewed by an Expert Group 
Meeting on Women in Agro-Industries at Vienna in October 1985. 

This Expert Group Meeting recommended follow-up at the 
regional level. Two in-depth subsector studies of 
agro-industries have since been initiated - a s~udy on the 
integration of women in the fisheries industrial system and a 
study on the impact on women of the introduction of new 
technologies i~ the textile and garment industry. These studies 
are substantiated by country case studies. 
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Country case studies on the current and prospective 
contribution of women to human resources for industrial 
development have been conducted in Nepal, Sri Lanka and 
Zimbabwe. They examine women's contribution in informal, micro­
and small-scale production and in medium- and large-scale 
industry as well as in industry-related activities and lead to 
policy recommendations and project proposals for enhancing the 
participation or women. 

A study on the "Role of Women in Industrial Development" 
has been prepared as UNIDO's contribution to the First Update 
of the World Survey on the Role of Women in Development. 

To remedy the dearth of statistical data and information 
on women in industry, the establishment of a data base on women 
in industry has been initiated. It comprises country data, 
sectoral data, and reports and publications on the subject and 
will eventually serve as a factual basis for programme and 
project development. It is currently being organized, according 
to the Infotma~ion System on Women (WIS) with support from the 
Divsion for the Advancement of Women, CSDHA. 
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PREFACE 

This supplement to the Plan of Action contains inf onaation 
• on the expertise required in order to i•pleaent the activities 

ref erred to under section 4 in the PrograJIJle docUJ1ent for the 
integration of wo•en in industrial develop•ent. 

It coaprises exa.ples of job descriptions, teras of 
reference for consultancies and project concepts as well as 
documents. The aaterials included in this docUJ1ent are in 
various stages of developaent and iaple•entation. The examples 
are to illustrate the type of activities for which donor 
funding assistance is requested. In response to donor interest 
all additional aaterials are available or will be finalized 
upon request. 

The supple•ent is structured in such a way that each 
document is nUllbered in accordance with the relevant paragraphs 
in the Plan of Action. The S\Dllllary and budget tables included 
at the end of section 4 of the Programme have the same 
nUllbering system for cross-reference purposes. 

The Plan of Action specifies activities and estimated 
extrabudgetary resource requirements for the biennium 
1990-1991. Individual resource requirements for the remaining 
three years of the Medium-Term Plan (1992-1995) will be 
formulated in late 1990, early 1991, when extrabudgetary 
resources will be required if the objectives of the Medium-Term 
Plan are to be achieved. 
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4.1 Integration of woaen in proqr8.llJlle/project cycle 

4.1.l Proqr81111le/project design 

4.1.1.l Example of job description of consultant ••••••••••••••• 1 
to be attached to country programming 
and formulation aission - consultant on 
the integration of woaen in micro- and 
saall-scale industry to be attached to 
project SI/BOL/88/801 - Pro•otion of 
national •icro- and small-scale 
industries (Bolivia) 

4.1.2 Programme/project implementation 

4.1.2.l Examples of terms of reference for 
WID specialist to be attached to 
technical co-operation projects in the 
area of industrial planning: 

(i) Associate expert in the •••••••••••••••••••••••••• 4 
integration of wo•en in industrial 
development attached to project 
DP/NEP/86/005 - Assistance in 
industrial planning and monitoring 

(ii) Technical advisor to the Ministry •••••••••••••• 18 
of IndustryjWomen's Ministry in the 
field of integration of women in the 
industrial sector (generic) 

4.1.2.2 Example of job description for WID ••••••••••••••••••• 21 
specialist attached to technical 
co-operation projects in the area of 
aqro-industry 

Expert in the promotion of human 
resource development in leather 
industries (Kenya) 

4.1.2.3 Example of job description for WID 
specialist to be attached ~o technincal 
co-operation projects in the area of 
small-scale industry promotion: 

(i) Associate experc on the integration •••••••••••••• 25 
of women in industrial development to 
be attached to DP/KEN/87/009 -
Technical support for KIE assisted 
micro-businesses and KIE extension 
services - Nyanza Province, Kenya 

• 

• 
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(ii) Associate expert in the ••••••.•••••••••••••••••• 29 
integration of woaen in industrial 
developeaent to be attached to project 
DP/MOZ/86/015 - Rehabilitation of 
saall-scale industries, Mozaabique 

Progra11J1e/project evaluation 

Teras of reference to be elaborated 

Subsector-specif ic guidelines and teras of 
reference for technical co-operation proqrmaae/ 
projects 

4.2 Integration of woaen in studies and research activities 

4.2.1 Gender-specific industrial eaploYJ!!nt statistics 

4.2.1.1 Exmaple of briefing note on national industrial •••••• 33 
statistics programme (Ethiopia) 

4.2.2 Regional and country studies 

4.2.2.1 Job description for WID expert to be ••••••••••••••••• 36 
attached to the Regional and Country 
Studies Branch, UNIDO, Vienna - Huaan 
resource expert on women in industry 

4.2.2.2 Examples of project proposals for the 
current and prospective contribution of 
women to hWDan resource developaent for 
industry 

(i) Project proposal for hwaan ••••••••••••••••••••••• 39 
resources in Madagascar's industrial 
development - the current and 
prospective contribution of women 

(ii) Project document for buaan •••••••••••••••••••••• 45 
resources in Ethopia's industrial 
development - the current and 
prospective contribution of women 

(iii) Project proposal for women in the •••••••••••••• 59 
informal sector - a survey on 
capabilities and opportunities linked 
with manufacturing activities 
(Philippines) 

(iv) Project proposal for programme of ••••••••••••••• 71 
action to increase the role of women in 
the industrialization of the state of 
YucatAn (Mexico) 
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4.2.J Subsectoral typology studies 

4.2.J.l Industrial planninq expert with WID ••••••••••••••••• 79 
expertise to be attached to the muoo 
Proqra.ae Oevelopaent Support Unit 
(PDSU), Vienna 

4.2.4 Expert group aeetings 

outlines of regional expert group aeetinqs: 

4.2.4.1 African Regional Expert Group Meeting •••••••••••••••• 83 
on Woaen in Agro-Industries 

4.2.4.2 Regional Expert Group Meeting to .••....•••...•••.•.•• 85 
enhance the contribution of woaen to 
HUllall Resource Development for 
Industry, Asia 

4.2.4.3 NGO Expert Group Meeting on Skill and •••••••••••••••• 88 
Training Requireaents of Woaen in 
Transnational. co-operations within and 
outside Export Processing Zones 

4.2.4.4 Workshop on the Participation •••••••••••••••••••••••• 89 
of Woaen in the Industrial Planning and 
Decicion-Making in Latin America 

4.3 ProqraJ1J1es/projects specifically targeting 
woaen 

4.3.l Advisory services to qovernaents 

4.3.1.l Mission 6xploratoire au CaJleroun, •••••••••••••••••••• 91 
description de poste 

4.3.1.2 Mission exploratoire au S6negal, tenaes •••••••••••••• 95 
de references 

4.3.2 Skill developaent proqramaes 

Manaqerial and entrepreneurial skill 
development for woaen entrepreneurs in 
developing countries 

4.3.2.1 AddendWD to UMIDO project TF,IRAF/87/002 •••••••••••••• 99 
- Manaqerial and entrepreneurial skill 
development for woaen in developinq 
countries - workplan for traininq 
proqra .. e in food processinq technology 
for women entrepreneurs in Zillbabwe 

• 

• 
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4.3.2.2 Project outline of tecru1ical skill ••••••••••.•••••• 109 
training prograiuae for voaen 
supervisors and llallagers in textiles 

4.3.3 Appropriate technologies for rural voaen 

4.3.3.1 Project snmry on local ••••••••••••••••••••••••••• 111 
• production and disseaination of 

iaproved cereal processing equipaent -
pilot project, Africa 

4. 3. 3. 2 Project sn-ary of solar dr}•ing of •••••••••••••••••• 118 
fruits and vegetables in senegal 

4.3.3.3 Project dOCUJlellt of transfer of Malian •••••••••••••• 121 
shea butter press to Guinea - pilot 
project 

4.3.3.4 Project dOCUJlellt for assistance in •••••••••••••••••• 133 
the disseaination of iaproved stoves, 
Madagascar 

4.3.3.5 Project dOCUJ1ent for upgrading of salt •••••••••••••• 141 
production through the introduction of 
solar evaporation techniques, pilot 
project 

4.3.4 Saall-scale productio~ 

4.3.4.1 Job description for consultant to ••••••••••••••••••• 152 
exaaine in-depth feasibility to 
establish production units for woaen at 
social welfare centres {Sudan) 

4.3.4.2 Advisory services to woaen in the •••••••••••••• 157 
proaotion of aicro- and 
saall-scale industry {Haiti) 

4.3.4.3 Assistance to woaen entrepreneurs •••••••••••••• 163 
association of ~epal {WEAN) 

4.4 supporting Activities 

4.4.4 Affirmative Action 

4.4.4.1 Women in the Secretariat - •••••••••••••••••.•• 166 
Director General's Bulletin 
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Abbreviations 

Coaputer Model for Feasibility Analysis and 
Reporting 
Departaent of Ac:bainistration 
Hu.an Resource Planning Unit 
Econo•ic and Social Council 
Economic and Social co .. ission for Asia and 
the Pacific 
Food and Agriculture Organization 
General Conference 
Industrial Development Board 
International Labour Organization 
Depart:Jaent of Industrial Operations 
IndustrJal Institutions and services Division 
Institutional Infrastructure Branch 
Industrial Planning Branch 
Agro-Based Industries Branch 
Engineering Industries Branch 
Deparblent for Industrial Pro•otion, 
Consultations and Technology 
Industrial Technology Promotion Division 
Basic Technologies Unit 
Nairobi Forward-Looking strategies 
Non-Governmental Organization 
National Industrial Statistics PrograJIJlle 
Off ice of the Director-General 
Evaluation Staff 
Department of PrograJIJle and Project Development 
Area Programmes Division 
Least Developing Countries Unit 
Industrial Co-operation and Funds Mobilization 
Division 
Unit for the Integration of Women in 
Industrial Development (former PPD/SPA/WOMEN) 
Industrial Policy and Perspectives Division 
Regional and Country studies Branch 
Industrial Statistics and Sectoral surveys 
Branch 
Project Review and Appraisal Division 
Project Appraisal Section 
(now PPD/SMA/APP) 
Progra11111e Development Support Unit 
(now PPD/SMA/PDS) 
Special Programmes and Activities Division 
Unit for the Integration of Women in 
Industrial Development (now PPD/ICFM/WOMEN) 
Private Organization 
Small-scale industry 
United Nations centre on Transnational 
Corporation 
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United Nations Developaent Progrmoae 
United Nations Educational, Scientific and 
cultural Organization 
United Nations Industrial Developaent 
Organization 
Woaen-in-Developaent 



Post tit1e: 

Duration: 

Date required: 

4.1.l.l 

1 

UNITED NATIONS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT ORGANIZATION 

UNI DO 

JOB DBSCRIPTION 

consultant on the integration of women in aicro- and 
small-scale industry. to be attached to project 
SI/BOL/88/801 

One month 

Duty station: La Paz. Bolivia, with extensive travel in the 
country 

PUrpose of 
project: 

Duties: 

'The objective of project SI/BOL/88/801 is to/~enable 
the Govermaent to take policy decisions on the 
future development of the small-scale industry in 
Bolivia. The attachment of a Women-in-Development 
(WID) consultant has the purpose to facilitate an 
adequate consideration of women entrepreneurs in the 
future policy on SSI. 

'The consultant will participate in all activities of 
project SI/BOL/88/801 which undertakes an assessment 
of the conditions of small-scale industrial 
enterprises in Bolivia. including a review of 
support p~oqrammes for SSI and an analysis of 
problems at plant level. On basis of that the 
mission will formulate recommendations for a 
coherent strategy for small-scale industrial 
development. and will prepare a final report. The 
WID consultant will be ~esponsible for ensuring an 
adequate consideration of women entrepreneurs at all 
stages of project execution. 

This will involve specifically: 

The consultant will participate in the assessment of 
programmes for small-scale industry development 
undertaken by the mission and evaluate if women are 
adequately considered by these and which support 
programmes for them exist. Particular attention 
should be paid to an analysis of factors which might 
constrain women from participating in and 
benefitting !rom existing promotional schemes. 

In the visits to selected small-scale enterprises 
the consultant will ensui·e that women entt·epreneurs 
are adequately tal;C:11 into consideration and 
attention is given to the11· specific problems. 1'hr: 
consultant should look into tiii:: basic pattc:n1s 
cha1·actC:l"lZinq the activities Of ~IOlll<?ll 11? tills 
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sector. e.g. number of women involved in small-scale 
industrial activities as entrepreneurs/employees. 
type and scale of activities in which they mainly 
participate. 

With regard to the recommendations fonnulated by the 
JRission, the consultant should ensure that the 
specific difficulties and constraints women 
entrepreneurs face are taken into consideration. The 
policy proposals established should include 
activities to secure women's access to support 
proqraa•~s and should contain concepts to give 
special promotion to women entrepreneurs. 

Qualifications:Socio-economic background, with experience in 
Women-in-Development issues and in small enterprise 
promotion. 

Language: Spanish 

Background information 

UNIDO is mandated by several General conference and IDB 
decisions as well as by the system-Wide Medium-Term Plan for Women 
and Development to ntalte feasible measures to facilitate the 
integration of women in the identification, formulation and 
implementation of the· technical co-operation activities" 
(GC.1/Dec.29). Specific attention should be paid t.o women 
especially with regard to training, small-scale industry and agro­
industry activities (GC.2/Dec.16). 

In order to work towards the fulfillment of the mandate a 
number of approaches have been developed for facilitating the 
consideration of women in UNIDO's technical co-operatior. 
activities and for exerting a sizeable influence on the design and 
implementation of projects. One approach is to attach Women-in­
Development (WID) experts to general UNIDO projects with the aim 
of ensurinq an effective inteqration of women. Specialized Women­
in-Industrial-Development experts can facilitate this by assisting 
technical experts in identifyinq measures that will enable women 
to participate in general project activities. 

One of the priority fields for the promotion of women is the 
small-scale industry sector. In most countries women constitute a 
considerable part of entrepreneurs and workers in this sector. 
Despite this fact,. experience shows that women entrepreneurs often 
face specific constraints in their performance, and often are not 
able to benefit adequately fro~ industrial support nrogrammes, 
such as extension services, credit schemes, etc. 

Women, b~cause of their discriminated role in socitty, 
sometimes alsc need specific promotinal efforts to benE:-:1t (10111 
proje:ct activi~ies on equal terms with me::n. 

111 nol1v.:..:. 9G'.;, of all e:-:1sting 1ndustr1al cnleq>? ~::·.:s l~·:.-lo1;r; 
to th<: "micro··- and small-!icale ind~1;,tr1c:s. h'hi.ch e:mpl'.: '.;<1111~· ~7'<. 
of the lal>our ~orcc·. 
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During a recent UNIDO mission. it was. confirmed that a 

programme for strengthening this sub-sector is of a high priority. 
UNIDO has been requested to field a mission to review the problems 
and perspectives of micro- and small industries in Bolivia and to 
foraulate recolRllendations on policy matters and programmes geared 
to a more coherent development of that sector, including specific 
technical assistance activities to be implemented by UNIDO. 

In view of the important role women play in the Bolivian 
aicro- and small-scale industry, a specific consideration of the 
difficulties and constraints women entrepreneurs face is of a high 
priority. This has recently also been emphasized by UNDP on the 
occasion of a high New York representative, and bas also been 
welcomed by the UNDP field office. 

It has therefore been proposed to attach a Women-in­
Development eA-pert for a one month's period to the mission wno 
will ensure an adequate consideration of women in all project 
activities. 
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1·crms of lkfcrcncc - Worltplan 

for 

Associ::ite E~.:pcrt in the Intcgr::ition of Women into Industri::il 
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Planning and Honitori~g. 
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: ... First. Outline for In,'entory of Industrial Support 
s·ervices · 
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. .\. l. Background 

In l987 UNIDO conducted a study on -The Current and 
Prospecli~c Contribu~ion of Homen to. Nepal's.Industrial 
Development" (PPD. 105). This study analyzed the mo.in 
characteristics of industrial developaent ·a:.nd human resource 
planning in Nepal, assessed the contribution of women to the 
•anufacturing sector o.nd discussed prospects, polic.ies and 
aeasures for str~ngthening women's participation in industry. 
With the objecth•e t.o review and discuss the findings and 
recommendations of this study, a "National Wo~ksbop on the Role 
o( Women in the Industrial Development of Nepal" was held in 
July 1988. 

The workshop, which equally aimed at ensuring attention and 
follow-up to the •ain issues and . conclusions emphasized by th~ 
study, led to the proposal of attaching an ad,·iser on 'the 
integration of wo•en into industrial development to the 
1.INDP/UNIDO ~ndustrinl planning project/the Mini.stry of Industry. 
It was st.ipulo.ted that this should on the one hand contribute to 
an increased consideration of woaen within the national 
industrial development. str.ategy and existing industrial support 
mechanisms, and on the other band lead to the elaboration of 
specific promotional measures and acti ,.i ties to. sti:engthcn 
~omen's participation in industry. 

A~ 2 Purpose .:2£ DocWDent 

The purpo.~e ·of· the. pres~nt terms of reference is. to 
translate · thil;. broad ob.je.cti vc into 0. practical approach arid to 
indicate detailed steps ·toKards its achievement. To this end, 
some main issues relevant for integrating women into mainstream 
industrial development will be recalled in the following and 
feasible methods for implemen~t.ion discussed. On this basis, 
the scope of the assignment of the associate expert an.l. detailed 
acti vi tics t~ill be determined. 

Discussed and agreed upon by all concerned, these terms of 
reference define in detail the role and rcsponsibili ties. of the 
associate expert and constitute at the sn111c time an understanding 
of the parties concerned to extend full support to the objecti vc 
and activities set out in this document. 

B. TEllMS OF REFF.RENCH 

The <'bj~r.ljve of o.ttnching u Woincn-in-Devclopmcral o.d .. ·iser to 
an industl"iul planning project is to cffccti"el~· linl< o"·crall 
industrial policies a11d progron1111cs "ilh mr;osurcs ~11abli11c , .. 01ncn 
lo part.ic.•jpat.c.~ in 1nai11slrcam devclopmt::11l <lespilc c~rlai11 social 
and c11ltu1·;tl C(l11st1·ai11ts titer mar face. 
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Its :tim is lo ovoid the common tendency of exclusively 
promoting certain sideline acti,·ities ollegcdly pa1·t.icularly 
sui tnble to 1.l'omen 1.:hich nither force them into a corn<'r of the 
economy tho.u to pc rad, t t.hcir economic integration. 

Integration of wo111en into mainstream dc~elopmcnt implies for 
example that policies and support measures care about ensuring 
uomen's participation from the design stage on, u.nd that, uhcre 
necessary, compleatentary acti,·ities pro,•idc for o. specific 
promotion of woaaen's Cll}Jabilities where they are particularly 
disad"antaged: Though industrial support ,scr~i~es arc in 
principle open to both men and women, there exist various reasons 
limiting women's participation - be it the bias of considering 
men as sole income-providers of the family or women's household 
responsibilities which reduce their mobility. Such specific 
limitations should be observed and-certain provisions be foreseen 
to permit women equal access to and equal benefits from 
.industrial support aechu.nisms. s·pecinl promotional aeasures are 
also necessary in order to enable women to integrate at all 
levels of hierarchy instead of being concentrated at the 
unslcilled. least· paid. and least. pr-otected levels of the 
employment ladder. ·. · 

Integration of. wo111.en equally implies that -.romen-specific 
projects a~e iu.line.wit.h the pa-cc nnd direction of economic 
development. Economic; _feasibility. must be granted before 
orien~ing women .towards .. c~i-tain activities. . -

A basic probleia in this context is that - due .to a ·frequent 
omission of coliectfng information in a gender-specific uo.y­
neither such spe_cifjc cons~raints nor a particularly strong role 
of women in certain areas can be properly recognized .. ·The first 
impoc-tant step 1s thus to make women's specific role ~·isiblc. 
Regarding women•s contr~bution to the industrial sector this 
implies for example: 

gender-specific data collection, in particular analysis of 
gender distribution on different hierarchy and skill levels, 
evalu·ation of differences between men a·nd uomcn in 
qualification, promotional prospects, etc.; 

considet·ation of those sectors of the economy where "Omen 
~re highly represented (often informal sector, cottage o.nd 
village industries, assembly worlc, etc.), including· o.n 
analysis of reasons for differences in pnrticipntion patterns; 

specific attention to differences of participation and 
occess of men nnd women to nll l<inds of support mechnnisnis. 
such as ~ducation, training, credit, cxtcnsic•n scn·iccs, c le:. 
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Based on this general definition of issues rclcvaul fo1· an 
effort lo strengthen women• s porticipotion in industry the scope 
to inc-orpc:n·utc these cons i.derntions within the present pt;oject 
shall be discussed. 

Liai tn tions arc p;lrticularly encountered' in the following 
context: 

Industrial planning is a sectoral exercise ui th in the 
overall economic framework based on exi.sting secondary 
statistical data. These data gener~i..lly cannot be 
disaggregated in such a way to provide information on the 
issues mentioned. At that level-of abstraction, scope for 
information on social ~onsiderations is in general limited. 

Data-~n the issues indicated as of relevance to women (and 
even aorc so on voaen's specific role) may often not be 
available at all. In· particular the informal sector hardly 
can be captured statistically. Also with regard to 
information on supply and demand of human resources, there 
exists a severe shortage of data. 

However, uithin these limitations, aodalities to obtain at 
least basic ind~cators regarding the above-issues should be 
identified, both by widening~- where ·possible, the scope of data 
collection and studies foreseen by·· NBP/86/005 and th"rough 
coaplementary research and analysis. In this res·pect, the 
follow·ing_ issues are considered ·to be of relevan~e: 

When employatent data are collected or analyzed, a gender­
differenti"-1tion should, whei:e possible, always be foreseen; 

Possibilities of incrco.sing the data availo.bili ty for 
industrial manpower planning within the industrial dato 
system and the studies undertaken si\ould be assessed .. _ On a 
general lc-vel, this could contribute to improved overo.11 
huaaan t·esource plaiining for industry needs, in more 
specific, it could greatly facilitate the efforts to better 
prepare women to aeet. up-coming skill requireiacnts; 

Strategies to better capture the role of the cottage 
industry within economic do.ta-collection o.nd analysis should 
be discussed. On the one hand, this would fo.ci l i tote the 
promotion"of this sector which can make an importont 
contri.bution both to llMG' s basic needs pol icy o.nd to export:. . 
cnrnings. On the othef' ho.nd, this uould bet.let· rcfl;ect 
women'!' cconc:tmic cont.t·ibution, and could thus lead.lo their 
increased considerution in industriul support policies. 

In this conlcxl., a fin;l suggestion to consider H01dd he lo 
i11cludc~ :1 gr.11d~r-$pccifir.:llio11 of ovcr·all employmr.nl in•.o Lhc 
forniot for Liie 1111c-111onlld~· report ( i11 uddi t io11 to the 
diffc1·1:11Lialio11 i11t.o IJcpali/llon-Ncpali labou1· fon:cJ. The 111•111Llil~· 
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comp:.n·iscu1 of <:mplo~·mcnt. figures by-gender (in o.dclilion to their 
co11tpi ln t.io11 in 1 ndus lrh\ J Census and Annua J Su r"c ~·s J seems 
impol·t:u1t in 01·dcr t.o t·eflect differential patterns of lnbour 
force <:::ontr:tcting. Women tend t.o be much more frequently employed 
on :tn irrcgulur bnsis, and are thus much more subject to 
dismiss:\} in case of slump. 

Where data nt·e available on a gender speci fie basis, this 
should be maintained in any secondary analysis; gender 
differentiation should be include~ in any primary data collection 
(e.g. in the subscctor studies). 

While gender specification could be relnti ,.cly easily 
introduced int.o the industrial data system, it appe"ars t.o be more 
difficult to obtain infor1aation on labour force classifico.tion 
.:ithin that structure. It might be discbssed to include a 
classification o{..d.abour force in unskilled operatives, skilled 
operatives, technical and professiono.l workers, administratii:c 
and •anagerial wo1•kers into the one-aonthly report. · Hoi.ie,·er, in 
order to receive data suit.able as basis for human resource 
planning, tbe specification requirements would, in fact, be much 
bigher. One e'\.·entually ·feasible proposal" to increo.sc the data 
base on manpower needs could be to foresee a labour force annex 
to the annual survey (perhaps for selected enterprises). 

Within the subsect.or studies, ho"ever, all efforts should be 
11.aae to obtain do.ta·-.as ·specific as possible on employment, 
labour-intensit:y; :·;1abour "force. ~classification,· present skills 

.:applied;:· and-: in part·fcular •estimates on · expected labour ·. f orcc 
demand,· ·technology ad organizational./llltLllagement concepts to be 
introduced, . anticipatea skill and specialization requirements, 
etc. · 

With re&ard to possibilities for an increased consideration 
o~ the cottage industry sect.or, one important step seems to be to 
introduce coaaputerizo.tion of registration data :t.lso in th-e 
Departmen~ of Cottage and Village Industries. In order to obtain 
at least an.approximate picture of the role of cottage industry 
in the frame of the subsector studies, strategies like 
extrapolation of existing data or of studies available at a local 
level should be envisaged. It •ight also be considered to cn~ry 
out a sample stud; in one Ol" two sectors with a particularly high 
relevance of cottage industry. 

Resr.arch and dat" collection on C.fo111cn• s role in industry to 
be undcrtnlten .l>Y the nssocio.te expert should al.so pcrmi t to 
com I> 1 cm c n t th c i 11 f o r 1n a t i o n b n s e a t a mo r c g <: 11 c r a 1 1 e v c l , 
particular) y in U1e C'1sc of the subscctor studies. To th is; end, 
o.nd ut the S<imc time in order to J>Crinil a systematic i11clusio11 (Jf 

i ll f 0 l" nl Cl t. i 0 II 0 II W 0 Pl C I\ 
1 

S ,:; p CC i f j C I" Q 1 C a n d p ~l S l (. i (I 11 j fl l h e 
sul•sector~ uuclc:r qu•:sli.011, a close r.O-•Jpcrnlio11 lJr.t.•:r.c11 llic 
diffcrc11t. lc::11ns :lnct I.lac associat.c cxpcrl i~ 111usl 11•:<.:cssu1·-'·· A 

•:011Li11uous <::v:lia11~c of i11for·n1olio11 sliould c:11~un: c•111op:1Li1Jilitr ,,f 
npp1·0;1chc:;. 
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The follo,.:ing chaplet· has the puq>ose to briefly summarize 
th~ uc·t.i,·it.ic~s cunsirlc!r-ccl ns •ost. f!SScnt.inl for tit<: ns!lignmcnl 
mul•!l. <1ur.stion. Follo"'ing that., the exuct duties in,•olved will 
be defined it:. n1orc detail. 

R.3. Activit:ics 

l. Participation in the activities of the industrial planning 
project with the aim to ensure an adequate consideration of 
women's specific role and needs in the industrial strategy 
and the respective policies and support aeasures to be 
developed. To this end, it must be made sure that the 
industrial data system to be intro~uced ~nd the sub-sector 
studies to be undertaken reflect gender-specific 
differentiations. 

2. Ass~ssmcnt of existing industry-related support systems and 
proillotional schemes· such as training, credit, extension 
services, as to their effectiveness to facilitate vomen's 
integration in industrial activities. 

3. "To co-ordinate and co-operate with existing (go,·ernaaental 
and non~govcrmental) women organizations, and to assist them 
in the development· of activities and projects fo_r 
strcnithening women's participation in industry. 

At t~e:end.of the assignment, a· final report will be prepared 
which summa~i~es. ~he -main ~esults of ·the analysis as _well as 

. recom•endations_ on.·.holf. to institutionaliie consi9.eration of 
. woaen' s · -~pe9i·fic ~ole and .condi·tions in industrial policies. and 
·suP.port programmes. It will also imply ·the elaborati,on of 
specific projects oriented towards improving women's access to 
industrial activities. 

3.1 Definition of Activity! 

The objective of ensuring an effective-consideration of 
women·in ~he aclivities of the planning project implies of 
course o. factual participation of the associate expert in 
these as part of the project team. St~ady flow of 
iuformulion and continuous involvement is necessury in <.1rdcr 
to allow full familiarization with the project approach o.nd 
the progress of activities. (Similarly, a certain 
involvement in related HOI activities seems desirable.) On 
t.lie oti1c1· 

0

hn11c.l, it implies iridcpcndcn t dn ta r.ol lection und 
analysis, ns uelJ ns i ls prescutation in such a way that the 
'"'orJc of the specific teams can efficiently be con1plcmentcd. . . . 

An1ong olhcrs, this task will include the following moin 
aspc:r.t~: 

Ass<~~:c; U1r: appro:-ir.h for industrial data .;,,) lcctio11 ;.111d 
r•:sc•:lr-cli or NEP/RG/OO!i 1~illi rccard lo pos!libililic~s ro1· 
•.• apt II •• i r11: i II r 0 r Ill f.I t i (J 11 ,. (! r I cc l j 111: ,,. (I Ill•: II ' 9 ,. 0 I <.: i II 

i1:<lw;t1·y, r..~. through 1~cudcr· spcci fie clal11 col lr.clio11, 
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inc-rc:is1:ti consi<lcration of l:.abour force dalo :ind of lite 
role of the infor•al sector, or through complementary 
research; 

Iden ti ficatiou of relevant sources 
pcrmi t:.ting t.o $Up}>lcment as necessary 
NEP/86/005; 

of information 
the approach of 

Analysis of existing relevant material/studies/data on 
the role of women in Nepal's economy, with particular 
reference to the industrial sectors under question; 

In order to obtain a more complete ·picture on women Is 
contribution to these sectors, particular attention 
should be ~aid to the collection of data_on the role of 
cottage industry wiihin the relevant sectors and to an 
evaluation of linkages between formal and informal 
sec~or. (This analysis shou~d also contribute to 
provide a more general picture of the role of cottage 
industry within the sectors under-question); 

Equally, specific emphasis will be given to an 
evaluati-on of hierarchy levels and skill requirements 
in the industrial sectors under question, assessing 
women's position in these; 

Visits to select.ed industrial enterprises o.s well as 
cottage --industr_ies, either as a part of the~ UNIDO study 
team 4r individuall7, to collect first hand data on 
skill require•ents and role and position of ~omen; 

To put data and infor~ation collected in o. form in 
which they can be used or included in the approach of 
the subsector studies in particular, o.nd the planning 
project in general; 

Regular participation in meetings of UNIDO teams, 
providing inputs o.s outlined, and ensuring the 
consideration of the above issues; 

On basis of the :ibove do.ta collect.ion :ind o.no.lysis 
foraaulot.ion of guidelines and specific measures on how 
to strengthen promotion of women in the frame of the 
indu~trial policies to be developed. 

3.2 Definition of Activity £ 

This activity implies the estnblishmcnl ,,f an i1wculory 
of institutions in lhc field of educnt.io11, lroining, 
entrepreneurship dcvcJopmcnt, crcdil, cxtc11sio11 services, 
investment 1111d export promotion by on:ilyzinc lit~ scn·iccs 
l h c .r p I'<• v i de . Th i s c v a 1 u o l i on " j 1 1 co 11 cc r n .- r. 1 c v n n I. M 0 I 
ctcpnrlm<:lll.$ arid i11~lil11Lio11s, \"uriu11s oLIH:r r;•Jvcr-r1me11L1Jl 

orgn11i7.alio11~ as 11cJJ :1s 11on-go,·c1·11111ccilul s<'rvi.;<~·- a11d 
tccli11ic:;:1l co-opc1·a1.iu11 projects. 
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the question in hou 
general "'i th the 
with an evaluation 
arc taken into due 

The asscss•cnt will deal both with 
f:ir these sc1·viccs arc comp:itiblc in 
1·<:qui1·cacnts of ecouo•y and industry and 
if wo•cn's specific needs and constraints 
consillcraliun. 

The analysis "'ill involve visits (where necessary more 
lhan one) to relevant organizations, analysis of literature, 
discussions wit.h resource persons as well as members of the 
target. group. Continuous consultation with HOI and 
NEP/86/005 will be sought, both for their assistance in 
determining appropriateness to industry n~eds and to discuss 
scope for iapleaentation of proposed iaproveaents .. 

On basis of this assessment recoaaendations on how to 
better adapt the servict:s reviewed to 11oaen's specific needs 
and constraints will be formulate~, where appropriate. 

3.3 Definition of Activitr 3 

Already during the execution of the study and the 
workshop on the role of woaen in industry in Nepal, a close 
contact and cooperation have been established with several 
governmental and non-governmental women organizations. At 
that stage, a nu~ber of projects for strengthening women's 
role in i"ndustry has been proposed and- discussed. 
Obviously, -these contacts have to be followed up closely and 
.the coaments and contributions of these organizations in 
deteraining ·the appropriateness. of envisaged aeasures t.o 
women's needs will be sought. 

The project proposals presented to UNIDO at an earlier 
stage will be followed up respectively finalized (e.g. 
proposals contained in the UNIDO study, feasibility study 
for a cooperative marketing complex presented by the Women 
Entrepreneurs Association of Nepal, WEAN, proposals for 
improving .women's access to entrepreneurship development 
schemes). It is, however, essential, to analyze these 
proposals in detail as to their economic feasibility, their 
market potential arad their congruence with p~rspecth·es of 
industrial developme11t in Nepal. (This ~ssessment should be 
linked to the analysis carried out by the planning project.) 

Furthermore, ougoing and planned programmes of these 
organizations will be analysed as to their contribution to 
facilitate women's in.tegration in industry. Where 
necessary, suggestions wi 11 be f ormuln ted how they could be 
i·eorgoni zed in or..ler to better prepare women to enter in 
industrial employment or cntrcprcncu1·ial activities. Of 
pa1·Uc11lnr interest in this regard may he the shill 
dcv<:lopmc11l prog1·amm<!S for women as uc 11 as tlic sma 11 sea I c 
prod1..-t.io11 c:-rc,Jil. schemes ,.-ltich have been cstahl i!>hcd hy 
diffc1·c11L 11omc11 •>l"Ga11izalio11s 111 C•J-opcratio11 'Jilli .Ju1101· 
a I! C 11<: I CS • 
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:\ fi r~t. slcp ,.,,j 11. b~ t.o cst:nbJ i sh un inv~ntot·y Qf .:il i 
\.:o•cn •.>J·ganiz:ilious unJ of Uaci1· policies nnd activities. 
Continuous work t·el:itions will be established uith thos(! 
organizations ~hich can provide an effective input towards 
uo•eu"s integration iut.o industry and can thus constitute a 
'"aluable counterpart for representing woaen touards tlOI a11d 
fo1· developing specific programaes. 

C. WORKPLl\N 

C.1 Introduction 

The present i:orkpl'1n has been prepared on the bo.sis of a 
contract duration of 6 aonths. 

It should be noted that the \.:01·k plan is tentath•e at this 
stage and shou1d indicate only approxiaatc goals {or completion 
of activities. Changes aay be in particular necessary in order 
to synchronize activities with the schedule and progress of 
NEP/86/005_. 

Hore specific workplans will be elaborated on a aonthly 
basis. 

It •ay be added that tbe first; four weeks of the assignaC':nt 
were used for studying various kinds of pape·rs prepared in the 
fraae of NEP/86/005, of government docuaents as . well as of 
related studies, first discussions with the CTA, •eetings llith 
particularl7 ·relevant institutions; and, on basis of the above, 
the prepa~ation of the present TOR. 

C.2 Workplan Table 

---------------------------------------------------·---------------------------------------------------lite or 
etcf letio1: 

lcti,itr I .lcthit; ?. ictiritf l 

-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------:1i1e1csio1s will 
:i1stilltio1s aa4 persoas 
:i1YtlYe4 ia f(P/15/ffS 

19/5 

:- IOI ~111ttrprl 
:- latic11l C..ftltr Cealrc 
:- fe11 tor lco101clric Pla1 
:- •111> starr . 
:- &ti respoasa~lc 
:- CT! '=SI Project 
:- lelc:11t IOI 4epart.~1ts 
:tisc1ssit1s fiaalicc4 

U/S :vcrtrh'- fiuli:cd is 

:iafi:l l~t TPP. 

:Fir't tc1lacts aad 4is­
:r.•ssi~•r •it• aost r~lcf11t 
:aor 4cpart1c1t.s (Sec IJ aad 
:relcraat i141stri1l s1pport 
:scnicu 

:tisc.ssio1s viti aost rele•aat : 
'itsliltJtiou 

.. . . 

.......... --..... -.. -. -................ -........................... - . -........................ - ......... "' ............ . 
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-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
h~~ ~f 

«Sfltt iOI: 
!cfr•it:r I .lctiritr ~ 

-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
~l/S :1trlrl11 f1ll:r fiaali:~ i1- :111~r1tic1 cf ~•llia' for :1st1~lis•1e1t cf ••lliat for 

:~r,.ratiac 4iscassioas "fll0;11il;rsis t( s•p?Crl StrYiets :i1tt1tor:r ia4 1a1l7sis 
:aact-sl•ppiac o(fic:tr • TPl :fer ia~tor:r; 

151' 

:-------~---------------------:-----------------------------:-------------------------------: 
:(&rrinl uptriatc c:casal- !Fiuli:atiH of ~ttliat fer 
:taatsl :i1te11tor7 ~ ~riteria (er 
:l•eatific:ati .. c( rtlewiat :~IJSis 
:scarces 1{ i1f•r~tit1 :1e&i1s of ~isits tc iasti-
: !t1tieas 
!lttitw ef aaterial allecletl : 
• . . 

:Fiaali:atioa •f "tliae 
!ual:rsis e( all •rtuiati1es : 
:w ac~ritits rill recm to : 
!lle prH1ti11 er ... ea. assess-: 
!•tat ~f Ueir relttiaee for 
!ia4cstr71 esta•lis .. eat 1( 

: i Heater7 
:---------------~-----------:-----------------------------:-------------------------------· 
:tiscassioa •ill staf:r lcJ9S :tisit tf reltT&al ~rcaai- !liscassioa ia4 asrtasatal tf 
:Pnseatati11 1f 4etailri .. t-!:atiou, aul7sis cf litcn- !pr1posri prcject preposab 
!liat ta ••• le i•Fleant uta:tatt, fiscusioas :ill 
:c.Hectioa l sllcl1 :reaerct peneas, fillill( of : 
: : iatateQ : . 

31/6 :~-~~-------~--------~-:--~~~-~---------~---:-----~----------------~------
:tisetssioa !C:.1ti1"4 tisits :c.1ti11ri ~isits 
:&a1l;rsis/lt1l11tio1 of iafor-!first retie• of iafcraatioa, !Selectioa cf orc11i:.itio1 for 
:aatioa ia tris\iac utcrial, :H•itillll tisits to. reeeite :cc~peralioa • -

15/f ·:•ata collectioa :r1ll.pictare :riialisatioa cf rele111t 

31/7 

I~/! 

31/I 

! l!IG 

!tisitc to tale!prises :p~jects 

----:---------------:--------:-------------_. 
!.faalrsis cf iaf oraatioa, 
!first coecl1si11s aaa 
:proposals. 
!fattier tisits l 4iscassioa 
:or ceacluioas 

:eevort project pr1,os1ls 
• • 
!&aalrsis 1£ i1fora1tio1 colltc-: 
:ted, first cc1cl1sio1s 
:ud proposals 

I I I ,-••••••••••••--••••••••••••••1•••••••••••••••••••••••••••••,•••••r•••••••••••••••••••••••••1 

:First •rafts, disctssioas :r1rlltr ela .. ratiea, coaple- :111llor1tio1 er projtct coacepts: 
:viti stad:r t~aas, co1ple1t1- :1e1tar7 tisits, 4iscassioa 
:tar:r u1l1sis. :vill •ic•er tfficials 
I I 

.--------------------------·--, 
!Pal ~ala ia for11t r~r •tili-: 
::atioa ia scct'r sltdi~s l 
!cller actitilies or pl111i1c : 
!project 
I • I I f 

.-----------·-----------------.-----------------------------,-·------------·----------·····-, 
!for11l1tio1 ,r rtco11c1· :Fi11li:alio1 cf prcpos1l1, 
:•1tio1s/c1ideli1es c1 •ov lo :diseossio1 ca •o~ to 
:e1s1rr co1sidcr1tio1 ~r voec1:i1plcoe1t reorciai:alioas/ 
!i• ptlicies to ~ tla .. raled :ec1plror1t1r1 scr•iccs 

:proposi:~ 

:fliscu:::ioa 
:Fiuli:alioo 

;. . 

. . ' ..................................... -.......................................... -................. --........... -................. . 

............................ --· ........................ ···-· ····- ................... . 
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Annex !: 1·entat.ive List of Organiz:it.ions to Conl:ict 

1. Rclcvnnt Women Orgnnizations/ProJects 

Nntionnl Orgnnizutions 

Women Development Section (WDS) 
Ministry of Panchayat and Local Development (HPLD), HMG 
Progra••es: Women Training Centre (WTC) 

Production Credit for Rural Women 
Participating-in Regional ILO Project 
'Self-employment for =female headed 

households' 

Women Develop•en~ Division (WDD) 
Hinistry of Labour and Social Welfare 

Women Service Co-ordination ·Committee (WSCCJ 

Nepal Women Organization (NWO) 
National political aoveaent 
Programmes: Women Skill Developaent Project 

Women· Legal Services Project 

Research/project implementation 

Centre for Econoaic Developriaent and Administration CCEDAJ 
Tribhuvan University · 
Women Cell 

Centre for Women and Development (CWD) 

Integrated Development System (IDSI 

Programmes within Integrated Centre for Integrated 
Mountain Development ( ICUIOD) 

Professional Associations 

Women Entrepreneurs Associntion of Nepal (WEAN> 

Business and Professional Women's Club (BPWCJ . 
Women 

1 
s Entrepreneurship Dc,•elopmcnt Commi ltcc under the 

f'cdcralion or Nc1>nlcsc Chambers of Commcn.:c and Indu!it1·y 
CFNCCIJ 

Programmes 

Associatio11 of Craft Producers 

Wnmc:ri Educat.iou Projcc.t 
Mi11i~L1·y of Edu•:alion <.arid CuJtur·c 
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lnter:itb.tional 

Women Develop•ent Offices in multilateral and bilateral 
Organizations 

2. Other Institutions (Preli~in~~ List, to be Coapleted) 

Government 

Ministry of Industry 

Department of Cottage and Village Industries (DCVI) 
Cottage Industries Development Board 
Technology Transfer and Manpower Development Section 
Foreign lnvestaent Promotion Division 
Economic Services Centre 
Cottage and Handicraft Sales Emporium 
Textile Development Board 
Cottage and Small Industry Project 
Rural Tr~ining for Employment and Income 

Generation Project (TRUGA) 
Leather Industries Co-ordination Cell 
Small Business Promotion Project 

Other Ministries 

National Planning Co11JDission 
Human Resources Section of NPC . 

Ministry of Labour and Social Welfare 
Ministry of Education 
Vocational Education Directorate 
Ministry of Panchayat and Local Development (Panchayat 

"Training Centre) 
Ministry of Colllllerce 

Tr~de Promotion Centre 
Export Services Centre 

National Organizations 

Federation of Nepalese Chambers of Commerce and Industry 
(FNCCI) 

Nepal Readymade Garment Industry Development 
Nepal Carpet Industry Association 
Nepal Handicrafts Association 
Nep~l Textile Industries Association 
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Banks 

Nepal Ro.stro. Bank 
Agriculture De,·clopmcnt Bank 
Intensive Banking Programme 
Nepal lndustrinl l>cvelop1ncnt Co1·porntion 

International Organizations 

ILO-
. ADB 

USA ID 
GTZ 
SNV 
UNICEF 
World Bank 

Training Institutions 

Tribhuvan University 
Institute of Engineering 
Institute of Management 

Nepal Ad.ministrati~e Staff College 
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First Outline for Inventory of Industrial 
Support Services 

1. Statisticnl Questions 

Type of i~stitution, source of funds 
Type of service provided 
Target group 
Sector of economy- or administration addressed 
Degree of relevance for industry 
Type of industry (scale and sector) ber~fitted 
Amount of funds per year 
Number of beneficiaries per year 
Representation of women 
~ge distribution 
Regional scope 
Level of decentralization {number and level of 
employees of different regional institutions) 
Schedule 

2. Questions for Analysis 

Evaluation of appropriateness to industry needs (using 
quantitative and qualitative indicators) 
Accordance with governaent priorities 
Evaluation of appropriateness to target groups 
Evaluation of appropriateness to WQmen beheficiaries 
Identification of eventual shortcomings as well as-

underlying reasons 
Scope for improvemen~ 
Concrete proposals for improvement 
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UNITED NATIONS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT ORGANIZATION 

Post title: 

Duration: 

Duty Station: 

Purpose of 
project: 

Duties: 

I. 

UNI DO 

Job description 

Technical Advisor to the Ministry of 
Industry/Women's Ministry in the field of 
integration of women in the industrial 
sector 

The objective of the project is to 
elaborate a program.•e for implementation by 
Ministries for the effective integration of 
women in the industrial development process 
of the countries concerned. 

The expert will be assigned as Adviser to 
the relevant Ministry and will assist this 
Ministry in the establishment of an action 
programme for the integrat~on of women in 
industry. To ensure a co-ordinated and 
effective consideration of women in the 
national development strategy, he/she will 
be linked to selected technica.l 
co-operation projects in the area of 
itadustrial planning. The exact use of time 
of the expert will be determined in 
accordance with the Ministry and the CTA of 
the selected project, depending on the 
schedule of activities of the specific 
strategic groups. The duties of the expert 
will comprise specifically: 

Analyse the participation of women in 
manufacturir.g activities with pa~icular 
reference to priority sectors within the 
UNIOO Industrial Planning Project. 
This will comprise: 

1. To assess national industrial 
development policy, and to analyse women's 
re:.. ~ and conditions of participation, and 
identify the main obstacles ~nd constraints 
~o their equal participation. 
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2. To select among the priority sectors 
within the industrial planning project 
those which are particularly relevant to 
women and to analyse the role of women in 
these sectors as well as the structures, 
obstacles and constraints determining their 
participation. 

3. To analyse policy measures and specific 
promotional activities in the sectors of 
specific relevance to women and identify 
areas requiring support programmes for 
women. 

4. To make an inventory of technical 
co-operation projects in the field of 
industrial development and ascertain 
whether women are addressed as a target 
group by these projects. 

II. On the basis of the above findings, the 
expert will identify ways and means of 
promoting the integration of women in the 
country's industrial development, and, in 
close co-operation with the co-operating 
~iuistry, draw up a concise action 
programme to more effectively integrate 
women in industry. This should include 
particularly: 

1. To formulate specific projects designed 
to improve the capabilities and 
possibilities of women to participate in 
industry on equal terms with men. 

2. To elaborate practical suggestions for a 
better consideration of women as a target 
group by the ongoing technical co-operation 
projects reviewed. 

3. To formulate guidelines to be applied by 
the Ministry to ensure the adequate 
consideration of women in future projects. 

4. To establish a close co-operation 
between multilateral, governmental and 
non-governmental organizations both of the 
North and the South regarding the promotion 
of women in industrial development. 
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III. The expert, who ~ill work under the 
guidance of the UNIOO Industrial Planning 
Project, will participate in the 
establishment of the development strategy 
in those sectors which are considered of 
priority relevance of women. This will 
include: 

IV. 

Qualifications: 

1. To establish close links between the 
co-operating Ministry, national training 
and financial institutions and institutions 
promoting small and medium scale industrial 
development and contribute towards a more 
co-ordinated and concerted programme to 
consider women as a target group in 
industrial programmes and projects. 

2. To be part of any sectoral strategies 
groups which may exist in selected sectors 
and participate in the preparation of 
specific sectoral programmes fo~ the 
development/restructuring and proaotion of 
the selected sectors, ensuring the adequate 
consideration of women on basis of the 
analysis established as mentioned under I. 

3. To recommend the establishment of 
supp~rtive activitiPs. 

As a conclusion of the project a concise 
repart should be established on the 
findings collected and the recommendations 
made, addres~ed to the relevant ministries 
and to multilateral, governmental and 
non-governmental organizations. 

Socio-economist with extensive experience 
in the integration of women in development, 
experience in industrial planning and 
industrial project preparation, practical 
work experience in developing countries. 
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LJNID'b 
UNITED NATIONS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPttENT ORGANIZATION 

Post title 

Dur~tion 

Dde required 

Duty shtion 

Purpose of project 

Duties 

JOB DESCRIPTION 
US./RAF/88/100/11-ll/Jl3104 

Expert in the pra.otion of wo•en in hu•an resource 
deveiop•ent in leather inoustries. 

Twenty four •onths 

January 1990 

Nairobi, with travel 
countries. 

to the participating 

To proe~te the integration of wo•en in the tanning 
and leather industries and to develop sector 
specific policies~ strategies and guidelines for 
the full participation of women in the tanning and 
leather industry on the basis of the experience 
with the present regional project 

Under the supervision of the Chief Technical 
Auvisor and in cc-operation with the regional tea• 
and the national co-ordi~ators the expert will be 
required to ensure full participation of women in 
the activities of the project. 

Specifically the expert will be ~eQuired to: 

!. 

2. 

To eassess by gender the labour supply and 
sHll require11ents at all levels in the 
leather footw~;,ir ar.d leather products 
industries of the pd.rticipi\tin~ countries. 

lo devise a <Ey~ten1.:.t ic. set hod of 9ender 
specific statisti..:al el!I;> l oy111en l dat~ 
collecticn~ ~o be int!'"oduced un•!e,. the pr~jec.! 
fa~ the p~~t1cip~ting tou"tr!es ~s well ~s icr 
the regi~n ind ~0~i~0r 9~od~r specific 
st~tistic~l e~?ioyne~t d~ta c0ll~ction syste~s 
!' r;r uu9hot• t '- ,~ ;.. t.: r- t:.·)r .;. •n;·:~. 
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lo analyze current 
•o•en in the leather 
products industries. 

1>aploysent 
fo~twear 

pat.terns of 
and leather 

4. In collaboration with the regional te~m and 
sub-contractors to assess the training needs 
for skill up9rading for current and 
prospective jobs in the industry~ thereby 
gtvlng specific attention to the training 
needs of •o•en and advising on appropriate 
training strategies and prograame~ to promote 
their participation in s~ch programmes. 

5. To devise strategies and •ethod5 to identify 
and aobilize woaen to participate equally in 
training courses at the regional and n~tional 
level, to be organized withir. the fraae~~~k of 
the regional project. 

6. To assist the National Leathe~ Institute of 
Zi•bab•e in devising and or·g.snizing training 
courses for feaale instructors and fea~le 
stitching •achinists in •odern aethods of 
production. To advise and assi~t in 
organ1z1ng siailar training course~ in other 
participating countries, on the b~si~ oi an 
earlier training needs assess•ent. 

7. To aonitor and pro•ote 
wo•en in regional and 
prograaaes and to assess 
training on •o•en~s job 
conditions. 

the participation of 
nation~l training 

the effects of such 
opportunitit?s and 

8. To advise on fur the!'" training progr al!::;:.;,s fer 
woaen, which would be needed as ~r: e:-:pan!:ion 
of and/or follow-up to the trainin9 progra~me~ 
offered under the project at the regional end 
national level. 

9. On the ha.sis of the experiences in th~ project 
to reco11aend po lie ies, ~tr ateg it?: <r.n6 
guidelines to pro•ote the integraticn ~f women 
workers in the lec.ther foot•eCrr and le~ther 
pro1ucts industries at all leveis. 

University degree in econo~ic~/s~-i~l ~cie,·ce3 or 
simiiar <rcc.de~ic badgroi_md witn ('. speo:-li;:.;t1:·r: 
in Wo~Ec'n- in-f,eve l ope111n t st t•d i £-~ :,;1l! ti~:r.·.:or: r->' ~ 01Jr t: e 
ph!lning c.nd devel~ptr:ent. Woririn-; '::'.·oener:-:e lf• 

,.omen's proje"."ts, in p<lrtitu!err in •.h-:· ;i:~'i·!! :.:::-'.:-:•:: 
tr.nd ~,..:-!r-ir•9 of 1110,r.~:-., pr-~-F-::,.."t.1·i ir~ ::.-:· _.,.,, ..• 

StJ•.1~~,~ ... r; .;Tr ic:-.• 
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Techno-econoaic background knowledge of 
industries is needed. Willingness and 
work in a •ulti-disciplinary team. 

English 

the leather 
ability to 

The Regional Meeting on the leather and Leather 
Products Industry in Africa. held froa 12-15 
January 1987 in Alexandria, Egypt, focused on the 
constraints and shortco•ings experienced in the 
African leather industry as a whole and eaphasized 
the need, as a first priority aeasure, to upgrade 
the quality of raw hides and skins and to iaprove 
the collection syste•s. As a follow-up the 
proposed scheee •as presented to the First Session 
of the FAD Intergovernaental Sub-Group on Hides and 
Skins, convened in Roee, 21-25 January 1987, and 
was as such welcoaed and accepted. For the 
i91»leaentation of the integrated sectorai 
i91»roveaent scheae UNIDO was entrusted to seek the 
required funds. After receiving the approval ano 
support of •any African countries, it was agreed 
that eight East-African and eight West-African 
countries should be grouped under ·the envisaged 
u•brella project, the iemediate objectives of which 
are: 

a) to establish a regional pilot sche•e and to 
deaonstrate, in practical teras, the process 
of hides and skins improvements fr~• 
butchering and flaying to conservation, 
grading and collection; 

b) to act as catalyst to national authorities to 
introduce incentives for improved quality 
perforeance; 

ci to rehabilitate existing infrastrutures ~nd 
selected leather tanning and prc~essing plants 
by increasing their efficiency and capacity 
utilization, upgrading technic~l staod~rd:. 
operational •ethods and skills, product 
quality and •arketing performance, as well as 
knowledge of those attached to thes~ 
industries ~t v~rious levels, starting frcw 
primary producers. 

The ~ar!ic1~~ti0n 
industrie!. ~nd in 

o-t wall'len 
c:;o"'ti(•Jlitr in 

ir1 l~e-tf:e•· 

the- .;oo ;. we;. r 
~nd other i€ith~, 0'11~~·= ir1ustrv ~~~ ~~~ 

nE'~t.:l of •.r~it:i•·•'-~ •·J(•rtC?r· ·n ~·=-·~C:r"'r· '.t"·-~i"!:;·.1-:-·-



- 24 

It is also realized that woaen 7 S participation 
in leather finishing, effluent treat•ent and 
leather prod~ction could be increased at all 
levels, including che•ical engineering, 
•anageeent and ad•inistration. Strategies and 
appropriate training progra .. es will have to 
be devised to proaote an increased 
participati.1n of women at all levels in the 
industries. 

The position of an expe~t in the Pr011otion o~ 
Woeen in Leather Industries has been created 
and added to the core regional tea• to proaote 
such ir.creased participation of woeen in 
Leather Industries under the fraaework of the 
Regional Leather ?rogra••e. 
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UNITED l{ATIONS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT ORGANIZATION 

UNIDO 

Job Description 

Post Title: As...c;octate Expert on the Integration of Women in 
Industrial Development to be attached to 
DP/KBN/87/009 - Technical Support for KIE Assisted 
Micro-Business and KIE's Extension Sfi'Vices -
Nyanza Province 

Duty station: Ki.sumu. Kenya, with travel "'i.thin the country 

Duration: two years 

Date required: as soon as possible 

Purpose of 
Project: The objective of the project DP/KEN/87/00~ is 

to improve the capacity of Kenya Industrial 
Estates Ltd. (KIE) t., provide effective extension 
services in the Nyanza Province and to design and 
implement a supervision and monitoring system for 
the small-scale and micro-businesses in the Hyanza 
Province in order to develop small-scale 
industries and entrepreneurship and incre.ase thE' 
productivity of the informal sector. An associate­
-s:xpert is to be attached to the project with thE-: 
purpose of ensuring the eff~tive support to women 
'I:ntr~preneurs in the formal and informal se•:tor. 
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The associat~ ex~rt 'Will .be attached to tb-e 
project DP/KEN/87/009 and will work directly Wit.lt 
tw<C' experts. economist/small industry advi..~r and 
industrial en9in'?e.r, as weU C!S the staff of. the 
Regional Office of KIE Ltd .. She will ma.lte 
recommendations and assLc:t the Reqk\nal Manager 
and the staff in promoting women's participation 
in th~ dev~lopment of 9lall-scale industries in 
the Province. SP?Cifi<:ally, the expert is r 

expected: 

- to conduct in-depth s11.1dies, in co-operation 
with the Small-Scale Business Adviser and 
Production Engineer, on women's role and 
contribution in manufacturing activities as well 
as on the problems women entrepreneurs face in the 
province. This analysis w.m. include, inter alia, 
women •s micro businesses by sector, type and scale 
of &."'1::ivity, and existing constraints with 
particular e.mpha..c;is on access to credit. 
management and technical skill training and 
information. availability of raw materials and 
access to markets. 

- !n connection with the studies mentioned above 
to prepare an inventory of various financial and 
technical suppart schemes operational in the 
region. Based on the findings of the studies as 
well as the survey on available s~pport schemes, 
the expert Will make recommendations tor the 
proper incorporation of women •s needs in the 
forthcomiug implementation of a supervision and 
monitcrinq system for small-scale and micro­
.businesses in the Nyanza ProVince. 

- to identify areas requiring specific support 
programmes ("needs assessment") for already 
established women entrepreneurs and for potential 
women clients in the informal sector who would 
benefit from KIE assistance. . .. 
- to ~stablish contacts with women's 
orqanizations, NGOs, small-enterpris'? associations 
with a Vi~w to de\leloping an <effer.tive information 
r.~twork among W'Jnt4!.'n ~ntreprenE-urs in th€- re11ic.n 
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and. if :required. to co-ordinate with <'th'.?r 
relat~d cn-')oing pro!ects and programmc.?s at 
distrkt or local lc.?vels L'l ord'.?r to ad';.i'.?v<­
marir.! um impact <'f this proj~t on women at 
district level 

... 

- to assist the Small-Scale Business Advisor and 
Production Engineer in the development of 
procedures. methods/ guidelines for successful 
implementation of a supervision and monitorl.1ig 
system with a view to incorporating appropiiate 
schemes and support measures for women engaged in 
small-scale and mic.&.-o-businesses 

- to assL.<::t the Regional Manager of KIE Ltd. • in 
co~ultation with the Small-Scale Bu..tjness Advi.c::or 
and Production Bngineer 1 that women participat'.? 
fully in all training activities of the project 
and. where appropriate. in designing specific 
training courses and seminars for women 
entrepreneurs. The expert will conduct 
:.. msitization training sessions {for· KIE staff as 
well as counterpart staff) to spell·cmt special 
problems faced by women entrepreneurs. 

- to assi..<::t the Business Asvisor and Production 
Engineer in canying out extension service work 
(for women entrepreneurs). 

Qualifications: Economist with experience in women-L'l development 
iesues and the promotion of small-seal._ 
industries 

Language: English 

Background Information 

UNI DO is mandated by several General Conferen·::e and IDB 
d~isions as well as by the system-Wide Medi1.trn-Terrn Plan for 
Wo;,uen and Development to "take feasible measures to facilitate 
th~ integration of women in the identification. formulation and 
impl~m'I:ntation c,f th~ technical co-operation activities" 
{ l'.iC. l/Dec. 29}. Sp'.?cific attention should be pair.". to wonvm 
~5p-!cially witt; r'?gard t" training, s1Ml1-scal<e industry ~rid 
~'J!"O-itv:'.ustr;; ~"."tivitl'?s { GC'. 2/D'?".". g l . 
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In ord-er to worl~ towards the fulfillment of the mandat'! a 
nu..'l\:..~ of a9proaches have bec>..n deve!Qped for facilitating the 
C.Qnsideration <'f women L-i UNIDO's t~hnical ro-operation • • 
acti\rities end fo.c exerting an influence on th~ design and . 
iJ!lpl~entation <'f projects. One approach is to attach Women-in­
~velopment (WID l .ei--perts to general UNIDO projects with the aim 
of ~'"1Surin9 an eff~ve integrat:ion of women in project 
acti'\'i.ties. specialized Women-in-Industrial Deve!.opment ~ 
ca:1 facilitat~ this by assisting techniccl e.A-pP..rts in identifyinc;? 
appropriate activities to enable women to participate fully Lil 
general pro; <:t activities. 

one of the priority fields for .the promotion of women is the 
small-scale indust:J:ial sector. In most countries women constitute 
a considerable part of entrepreneurs and workers in this sector. 
Despite. this fact, experience shows that women entrepreneurs 
often facespecific constraints in their perlonnance, and often 
are not able to benefit adequately from indu_c;trial support 
!,)rogrammes, such as extension services, credit schemes. etc. 
Women, because of their confined role in society, sometimes ·aJso 
need specific promotional efforts to benefit from project 
activities on ~al terms with men. 

In 1986, the Government of Kenya established a new 
development strategy for inforillal. non-mm activities {the 
sessional. Paper No.1 of 1986 on Economic Management f~. Renewe4 
Growth). The new 9overnmental development strateqy de-c:cribes a 
w'.de range of measures to attain the six inter-related 
objectives, three of whicl> ~re fundam~tal to industry, i.e. , 
increased productivity, employment, and improved rural-urban 
balance with emphasis on gradual structural. change from an 
agrarian society to an urban-based industrial economy. 

Implementation of the new strategy calls for industrial 
de-centralization throuqh the "Discrict Focus for Rural 
D~v~lopment" as a development unit. 
These objectives rec_p..tire, in particular, supportive measures in 
favor of the mk'ro-level industrial sector, both rural and urban, 
accelerated promotion of the small-scale industry s~or where 
wvm!'L. traditic•nally constitute a part of entrepreneurs and 
workers. Th~ project document points out that the target 
b~neficiairies will :be small-scale entrepreneurs from both th'I: 
farmal and iuformal industrial sector and the activities 
undutakoen ir. th~ framework of th~ project will have a 
st..t:'>st.:antia! im!lat:t on th~ productive 4=ontribution of rural women 
ti:• irii:h~!;trial ~~'.l~lo!)m'?nt. 
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UNI'l'ED NATIONS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT OR<;;ANIZATION 

Post title: 

Duration: 

UNIDO 

. Job description (Tentative draft) 

Associate Expert in the Integration of Women in 
Industrial Development, to be attached to project 
DP/MOZ/86/015 - Rehabilitation uf the Small-Scale 
Industries 

Two years 

Date required: January 1989 

Duty station: Maputo 

PUrpose of 
project: 

Duties: 

The objective of project DF/MOZ/86/015 is to 
strengthen industrial capacity utilization through 
development of small-scale industries. The 
immediate objectives are ( 1) To rehabilitate 
existing small-scale industries; (2) To specify 
the conditions for development of small-scale 
enterprises; (3) To strengthen the capacity of the 
Institute of Local Industry Development ( IDIL) in 
dealing with the concrete needs of small-scale 
industries. The attachment of an associate expert in 
the integration of women in industrial development has 
the purpose to fa.cilitate the effective consideration 
of women entrepreneurs and workers in the activities 
undertaken by the project, thus contributing to an 
increased integration of women in the industrial 
dev~lopment of Mozambique. 

The associate expert will be attached to project 
DP/MOZ/86/015 and will worJ> under the supervision 
of the Chief Technical Advisor. She will be 
responsible for ensuring that women's 
opportunities for income earning are duly 
considt:red and prcmott::d within thE- fram.~worl: cf 
the projE:ct. 
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This ~ill inv0lve in specific: 

7h-:: assoc iatE: e}:pert should ca::-ry c-u.:, ::!.r: ~c.'­

~!==ratic::1 with the CTA. a specific a:::al:;·sis 
cov~ricg the issue c;f ~nvolvemen~ of wora~n in 
saa:l-scale industries. foreseen i:: t~~ a~ti~i~ics 
und~r ~.2.3. This will be part of : compr:hensive 
repcrt anal7sing th~ needs of small-scale 
ind~stries in terms of technical assistance and 
develop~ent cf h~an resources. This a::aly~is 
s~culd include, among other aspects, an 
identification of women's small cnterpr~se 
activities by sector, type and seal~ of activity. 
an Cffialysis of existing constraints to 
entrepreneurs on focussing on terms of acc~ss~to 
credit, management and technic3l skills and access 
to raw ~aterials and markets. 

In order to contribute to the strenqthening of 
the Institute of ~ocal Industry Development in dealing 
with needs of small-scale industries 
CiEB:diate objective 3) ~he associate e~pert shculd 
undertake an analysis of the services of f:red and the 
activities dev~lopcd by IDIL with regard tc wom:n. 
This w~ll require a review of repr~sentation of women 
i~ the professional staff, of participation of wome!l 
in se!"Vices, such as fellowships, axtension services, 
traininq programmes, etc. Main fields of considerati~n 
of women and characteristics of services offered to 
wom:n should als~ ~e reviewed. 

The associate expert should conduct sens~tiza~ion 
~"ld traini:ig sessions wj.th project and countE:rpart 
personnel to inc~easa sensitiveness tc special 
probl~s cf women entrepreneurs, to inf~r:n on 
~oncepts and approaches to adequately co:nsid~r 
women in small-seal~ industrial development and ~c 
discuss apprvaches suggested. 

Th~ associate expert should liaise with national 
insti ::utio11s c:nc col:onterparts and governmental 
ar:.d nor:-go·-1ernme:r.tal organization£ act.iv-: :in the 
field of wom~n in dev~lopment. 

!.f :ieemed appropriate the associate: e:ipert might 
also assist national w~men' s organizat:.ons ir. 
establishing a co-operation with multilatE-.ra!. a!?~ 
bi!at:ral ~onor aqenci~s. and migh: su~~ort t~~m 
in th~ ~stablishment of sp~cific p~~j~Cti t~ 
im;n·:.·,;: rt•.:-m-::::·::: cap3bL:.ir.ies :c :..::::g:.:::.:.::· i:~ 
i:::!·.~::.r~:- ~=~.:! ~:, fa;.:ilita:e t~~e:ir .:.:::.~(.=:·:?:::.•.=;. ,.::~ 
~m!:l-;~3!~ l~du3~r!5l d~tivi~i~~-
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5u~~~s:ions to in~raase co~sidera~i~n 0f actual ~nd 
~oten~ial women en~repreneurs in ~h.:: frame c-f th.: 
f~:;.low-up prograDlllie of activit:ies whid! will be 
~!:borated. and spccif ic suggesticns t~ give 
as.:. ista..Tlce to women entr.:pre1~ecrs should be preparae. 
T~e proposals ~iq~t i~clude to reE~rve a spccif ic p~r~ 
oi prjject services, e.g. study tours, training 
cours:s or credit t:o woaen. It can also in~olve 
progra:nses specifically addressin~ women, specific 
training fer women in aanaqeri~l at&c entrepreneurial 
skills. Particular attention may bt giv~n to those 
sec~ors with a comparativ2ly high part:icipation of 
WO!!e!'!. 

Qualifications:Socio-econosic background, with exi:;.erience in~ 
women-in-development issues and the promotion of 
small-scale industries. 

Language 
requirements: Portuguese azid English 

Background information: 

~"NIDO is mandated by several General conf ere~c2 and IDB 
decisions as well as by the System-Wide Medium-Tens Plan for 
Women and Developa:nt to "take feasible measures to facilitate 
the integration of wo•en in the identification, fo!'!!lulation and 
implementation of the technical co-operation activities" 
(GC.l/D~c.29). S~cific attention should be paid to women 
especially wit~ reqard to ~raining, small-scale ir.dustry an~ 
agro-indu~try activities (GC.2/Dec.16). · 

Ir. ~rder to work towards the fulfillment of :h: ma~date a 
nwr.ber of approaches have been developed fer jacilitating tha 
consideration cf wcmcn in UNIDO's tech.~ical co-ope~ativn 
activiti~s a~d fer exerting a sizeable influance o;~ the design 
an~ implE:mE:ntation of projects. One approach is to attach Wo11w:.­
~n-De;;~l:>pt:lent (WID) experts to general UNIDO prc-jects with t!:t: 
aim :>f er.suring an effective integration of women. Specializ:d 
Womer.-in-!ndustrial D~velopment experts can facilitate this by 
assistin·~ technical experts in identifying approp?.·iati: a~t:.vities 
to enable wom=n to participate in general project cctivities . . 

01;.: of th~ pr.iority f::..elds for the pro.notion of wom:n i.; the 
sinll-scal~ i.nC.ustrial sector. In most ccuntries wom~a constitute a 
considerable part of entr~preneurs and workers in :his s~ct~r~ 
Despit~ t~'?is f a~t. e:zperience shows that womer. entre::Jren~urs of te:; 
face speci!ic co~straints i~ their performance. and ~ften ~re not 
C.bli: t~ b::E:fit ac.::c;l;a";:!y froa: in~ustrial S'.tj);•vrt j:i.·~,·~::.-:a;f.ll'C-~. ;;a:c!! 
as e:-;t~•~z::.:; s.;.n•ic-:L c:.·:cit sch~m~s. et.:. ~cmc-::. ~:-=-·=~:::;:- r;.f th~i~· 
d.is:rir.:~1~=:~:. r·:,l-: :.;,;! S<·cic:t·l, ;;oni.::ir.1.::s £:.!·~~·, ~.~:-... ..s ;.···.!,., .. ;~; ... 

prr•llt·.)T' i,-... ~ ~ :. t .- r.'. ... : ~ ... ;,i:::;e .:: ~- f 1"·"'11' ,....,., •. 1·,;. r - ~ • :. : -~ ~. ·. ·: :·. : _- - :· .... ;> 1 ~ ..... : 
.,,, ... - -··-- ·-··· ... --- ""-, -· _ .... _ - ..., . ,... .. _ --- .;1· ... :.._· .. _ ... : .. •• ·-·;. ::·..;· ••• ~ ... ~,···-

w:.:!1 n.~::. 
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The project DP/~-OZ/8€/015 addresse:.s th: spi:cific problems :)f 
$ma!.l-scal!: inC..ustries of Hozamb:;.que which have: llntil now bE:en 
neglected in relation to large-seal: industries. ~hey parti~ularly 
lack aaoagement skills aud basic knowledge on production 
technologies. accounting principles. etc. The project - in its 
pri~ary direct support functiofi - aims at rehabilitating ten existing 
small-scale enterprises and to train their staff in, small-seal::: 
industry manaqeme~t. Another objective is to specify the conditions 
for small-scale enterprises on basis of a business e.:"?vironment study 
carried cut by the World Bank and of an analysis of the needs of 
small-scale industries in terms o:f tech!:ical assistance and 
developme~t of human resources. In its institution building component 
the project aims at strengthening the newly created Institute of 
Local Industry Development CIDIL) by providing assistance in the 
definition of its.-policies and by training of ID!L staff in small­
scale industry support services. At the end of the project a phased 
development proqramme for small-scale indust~·es will be available. 

The project document points out that special emphasis will be 
qiven to the involvement of women in small industrial development 
throuqh an analysis to b= prepared on the issue by the CTA and 
through selectio~ of women entrepreneurs to be treined. In order to 
facilitate this process it has been proposed to a~tach an associate 
Women-ir.-Development expert to the proj:ct which should assist the 
CTA in further defining appropriate activiti~s to promote the 
importan~ role of woaen in small-sc~le industrial activities. 

The associate expert will be backstopped by the Industrial 
Infras~ructure Branch and be monitored by the Uni~ for the 
Integration of Women. 
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Briefing Notes on National Industrial Statistics Programme 

Ethiopia 

I) Consideration cf Women in Industrial Planning 

The Government of Ethiopia in its National Development 
Policy aims to integrate women in the national development drive 
and eventually eradicate economic and social inequalities. Since 
1974, the Government's particular concern for the advancement of 
Ethiopian women has also been manifested through the ratification 
of the United Nations Convention for the Elimination of all Forms 
of Discrimination Against women. The Government's determination 
to f~cilitate women's active· contribution to development and 
their sharing in its benefits is even more clearly demonstrated 
in the provisions of the Labour Proclamation, the Civil Code and 
the Trade Union Proclamation, and particularly in the formation 
and hard work of the Revolutionary Ethiopian Women's 
Association. 

one of the major obstacles towards the full consi~eration of 
women in development planning is, however, the lack of data and 
statistics on women's economic activities. 

UNIDO is mandated to ensure that the current and 
prospect17e role of women in industry is more systematically 
explored and more extensively covered in the statistical data 
collection. The computerization of the Statistical Bulletin with 
the Ministry of Industry provides an opportunity to establish a 
way to obtain data which will help to plan, promote and evaluat~ 
the integration of women into indust1ialization. 

Although the industrial sec· ~r of Ethiopia is relatively 
small, and women's participation in it is not yet extensive, the 
rising educational levels of Eth.opian women, their increasin~ 
demand for paid employment and the importance of satisfying chis 
demand to alleviate social and economic pressures, make the 
incorporation of a dimension relating to women's contribution, 
present and future in industry, an important prospect. 



- 34 

II) Collection of gender-specific data 

The valuable figures of the Employment services Division of 
the Ministry of Labour and social Affairs and their Labour 
Statistics Bulletins might be extended and completed by data frcm 
the publicly owned enterprises which are collected by the 
Ministry of Industry. 

The precise Method of incorporating the indicators which 
will give planners further illportant information about women's 
participation and the factors which influence it, would call 
for detailed discussion between the Ministry, the UNIDO 
mission and the Revolutionary Ethiopian Women's Association. 

However, soDe of the major areas which, according to 
extensive research on Women-in-Development issues, require more 
qender-specific data, are listed below. A numbP.r of them are 
already ".ncluded in UNIDO' s prototype NISP table. 

1. Employment - including 

a) total number employed 
b) the level at which they are working -i.e. 

unskilled operatives 
skilled operatives 
technical and professional workers 
administrative and managerial workers 

c) age group 

2. Education and Training 

a} primary education 
b) secondary education 
c) post secondary technical or vocational training 
d: oth.ar 
e) terticiry education 
f) participation in formal on the job-training 

pcogra.mmes 
g) apprentices employed 
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3. Compensation of Employees 

a) Average wage 
b) supplements and services 

provided on site by the enterprise including 
- meals 
- accoaodation 
- he3lth services 
- child care 

4. Union Membership 

- number of •embers 

5. Turnover 

a) number of workers eaployed for over 1 year 
- over 2 years 
- over 5 years 

b) number of workers r,easing employment during the census 
perivd 

c) number whose employment wa~ terminated 
- by the enterprise 
- by employee 

It may be that some of these indicators, for example 
accommodation, are not applicable to the enterprises to be 
covered and so th~y could be excluded at once. However, if this 
type of question is relevant in some situations, the 
inf~rmation would be valuable. Some of the data, for example 
abvut Union membership, might be collected jn another way; data 
relating to educational levels, for instance, might alreae.y be 
collated by the Ministry's employment division. 

However, the suggestions here are directed at obtaining as 
complete a picture as possible of women's participation in 
industrialization 1) a and b and factors like education 2) and 
support systems 3) b and S) which affect it. Data collected under 
4) and 6) could be use1 to assess the validity of social 
stereotypes and attitudes which may present barrier5 to women's 
employment and promotion. 

In.all cases gender-specific data collection is essential 
to provide a clear base for policies which will enhance the 
contribution of both men and women to nation-building. 
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UNITED NATIONS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT ORGANIZATION 

Post title: 

Duration: 

oate required: 

Duty station: 

Purpose .of 
Project: 

Duties: 

UNI DO 

Draft jcb description 

HWDan Resource Research Expert on Women in 
Industry 

2 years 

January 1990 

Vienna, Austria 

To systematically inteqrate in hwnan resource 
planning for industry a focas on women's role 
and contribution within the overall framework 
of UHIOO's study and research activities. 

The incumbent is responsible for carrying out economic 
research and policy analysis on all aspects of hWDan resource 
plan..11ing for industrial development at all levels. The focus of 
the work is in particular on issues concerning women's role in 
in~ustrialization at the country and regional level and/or 
specifi~ subsectoral ievel. Duties include carrying out 
research on human resource aspects in relation to short-, 
medium- or long-term industrial prospects ar:d structural 
changes and their impact on the employment of women. On the 
basis of such research and analysis, the incumbent provides 
inputs to UNIOO studies and advice to Governments on special 
•easures for women within ~-he framework of national/ regional/ 
subsectoral human resource planning. 

Specifically, the expert will be required to carry out 
the following research tasks, incorporate the findings into the 
on-going study and research work, fo!'.:'llulate and backstop 
research covering the topic: 

1) on the basis of the current industrial structure, 
anticipated growth patterns for the next 3-5 years, and 
the impact of sue~ patterns in terms of overall 
employm2nt and at broad occupational and skill levels, 
identify on a gender-specific basis various job tasks 
both in manufar.turing sectors (production, supervisory, 
managerial, marketing, accounting, etc.) and in 
indu&trial support service industries (engineering and 
management consultancy, specialized marketing research, 
standardization and export production, etc); 

2) Identify specific industrial and occupational areas 
that are especially relevant for increased employment 
participation of women. Specific sectors and branches of 
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industry should be identified along with the special 
equipment or technology likely to be utilized. The 
occupational areas identified should be within the 
context of the industrial sector or branch where they are 
found; 

3) Analyze and identify particular level and type of 
training and experience that growing branches of industry 
(identified in 2) may require; 

4) Analyze current educational and training 
infrastructure for preparing human resolirces for 
industry. The analysis should cover educational and 
training facilities for .ooth adults and youth. Both 
formal and informal education and training systems are to 
be included. In-plant, on-the-job, apprenticeship, and 
private or NGO-sponsored training as well as retraining 
schemes should be incorporated into the analysis. The 
analysis should incorporate gender-specific participation 
rates and should identify those areas in which women are 
under-represented; 

5) Recommend policy measures conducive to matching 
national and regional, short-, medium and long-term 
responses of educational and training systems to emerging 
requirements of industrial sectors and specific measures 
to enhance women's participation. 

Background: 

There is a general lack of awareness about the current 
and potential contribution of women to industrial development 
and the absence of reliable data on the subject prevent 
countries from making full use of their human resources and 
from designing appropriate strategi~s for improving the 
integration and participation of women in indu&try. Neither in 
development planning nor in specific economic policy measures 
are gender-specific data and other information, particularly on 
women's participation and working conditions in ind~stry, 
inc:>rporated. In order to advance overall human resource 
development it becomes indispensable t~ look into women's role 
in industrial activities. An anal;r~ical framework based on the 
distrihution of labour by ge~~er will be required to set up 
priorities an~ to identify specific target groups for given 
actions and beneficiaries for policy measures. 

The attachment of a human resource expert with 
Women-in-Development experience to the Regional and Country 
Studie~ Branch will enable that Branch to give a £trong focus 
to women's studies in the context of human resource issues and 
to develop a framework for the systematic consideration of 
gender issues in its study and resea~ch work, a task that 
cannot be adequately addressed within the present staffing 
constraints of the Branch. 
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Qualifications: 

Advanced degree in economics with specialization in human 
resource research or industrial development planning and 
policies. A basic knowledge of quantitative analysis, expertise 
in international education/training development analysis is 
essential. Work experience and background in 
woaen-in-development issues and labour market 
information/analysis is important. 

Good communication, especially written, skills essential. 

Lanquaqe: Fluency in English. Knowledge of French or 
Spanish is an asset. 
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P.IOJKCT PROPOSAL 

P.ARr A - BASIC DATA 

COUJlt'IY: 

PIOJKCT IM!BIR: 

noacr TITLI: 

SCHIDULKD START: 

SCHIDULICD COMPLETION: 

ORIG.Ill AND DATE or OFFICIAL REQUEST: 

COYIRNKENT COUNTY,RPilT AGENCY: 

IBIIDO CONTRIBUTION: 

COYIRNllENr ccnn'RIBUTION: 

CURUNCY RBQUIUD FOR UNIDO INPUT: 

Coaverti ble: 
Otber: 

UJIIDO SUBSTANTIVE BACISTOPPING BRANCH: 

PIOCIWIKE COllPOJWIT COD.£: 

DATE or SUBMISSION: 

llADAGASCAR 

-Bman resources ia 8adagucar• s 
industrial development ·- tbe current 
and prospective contribution of vo.eo 

OCtobei.- 1986 

llarcb 1987 

$33.000 <extl. overbeE · . 

$33.000 

IS/REG 

-1>2. 2~.1. •. 

lfay 1986 
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b'T 8 - IWtllTIYI 

I. ObJectlwes 

&. P.weloment Objecthes 

rite dewelo,.eat objectlwe of tbe project is t•e accelerated dewelopmeat 
of • ...., re~ources for industrial dewelopmenl and cpeclflcallJ tbe 
participation of wa.en la &Dd tbeir contribution to tbe industrial 
dcYclo,.ent process in Madagascar. 

B. !Jllllediate Objectiwes 

Tbe i~iate objectiYes are: 

(i) 

(ii) 

<lll> 

<iv> 

To assess tbe current role of vomea in tbe process of tbe 
couatrJ•s industrial dewelopmcnt. 

On tbe basis of tread projections &Dd tbc established 
.industrial strategies. goals &D~ priorities. as well as of 
... rglag aev cballeages to and patterns of iadustriallzatioa. 
assess tbe iaplications for buaan resource dewelopmeat and, ln 

-nartlcular. for woacn•s participation li! iadustq in tbe c•ing 
fears. 

outline policies and measures coaduclwe to eabanciog lbe role 
of VOllCD in tbe fraaework of bu.an resource develop1ent for 
industq. 

IdcutifJ areas and teJ issues for bilateral and aultilateral 
co--operation in tbis field. 

II. Special Considerations 

UNIDO bas a strong aandate to pr0110te tbe integration of WOiien in 
industrial devclo11119nl froa its General Conferences and lbe Industrial 
Develo,.ent Board. In 197S, lb• Liaa Declaration and Plan of .&ctlon 
stressed tbal ln order to render effectiYe tbe full atlllzation of 
available bWUD resources:. tbere is a need for tlae full integration 01 

va11en ln social and econoaic activities and in particular la tbe 
industrialization process on tbe basis of a~ual rlgb~s. In 1980. tbe 
Tblrd General Conference of UNIDO. in its resolution on woaen in 
lndust~-J, ··inter alh. called on UNIDO to assist Covcnment-s la devoloplag . 
d1t1 collection SJstems and reporting 8ethods oa tbe integration of voaaen 
ln induGtrial development. IL 1984. tbc Fourth General Conference of 
UJfIDO. la its resolution on wo.en in industrial development, called oa 
ae•ber states to collect data on the ezistiag and potential contribution 
of WOiien to tbe industrialization process. This Resolution vas endorsed 
bJ tbe General Conference of UllIDO in Deceabcr 198S vhicb also stressed 
tbe essential role UNIDO bas to play la the i•pl ... ntation of tbc Nairobi 
Forward--Looklog Strategies for tbe Advance11eot of V019eo. A general lack 
of awareness 1bout the current aod pot&ntial participation of women in 
lnduslrJ and the absence of reliable data on the subject prevents 
countries fr01a •akiag full use of their hunian resources and fro.t devising 
appropriate strategies for l•proviag tbe integretion and p4rticipation of 
VOl'en in industrJ. A~ part of its progr....-e for tbe integration of women 
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l• lad•strlal dov•loJ199at. UllIDO 11·-ttierefore .adertaklag st•dles oa t•e 
carre•t aacl pro1peetl~ partlclpatl011 of vo.en la tbe process of 
l•dustrlal 41ewelo,..at. 

III. BactgroUDd aad J•1tlflcatlon 

lladagascar ls a CODDtrJ Vl~ a relatlYelJ blgb f ... le labour force 
partlclpatloa rate <•5 per cent> wbea coapared to most other couatrles. 
Tlals aakes It OD ~· oae •aad a •ploaeerlng" countrJ la teras of waeea•s 
participation la developmeat •zperlence la lbe contezt of tbird world 
countries. On the other band. lt ls essential lbat the dJnaaic role of 
women be ensured la the ecoaoaic aad ladustrial development process la 
tbe 1910s aad 1990s. 

UlllDO bas been inwolved in a series of in-depth anal1ses on industrJ in 
lladagascar. lbe rec:e11111endations of wbicb have been wieved bJ tbe llalagasJ 
Goverameat as • base llae froa vhic• follow -up projects aaJ be 
laplemeated • .&gaimst lbis bactgrouad of UNIDO•s involvMieal in U1e 
developmeat of lladagascar•s laclustrJ. an analJsis of the role of WOiien 
vill constitute an 1-portant di11easion i• identifJiDg potential technical 
assistuce. 

IV. Project outputs 

The project output will consist of a rePOrl covering the anal1ses. 
assessaonts and recommeadatloas relatlag-t~~e i.-ediatc objectives 
outlined above (see sectioa-I...8.). Tile annez to tbls project-proposal 
provides a prellainarJ studJ outlln~. 

Y. Project Ac~ivltles and llodalltles of Iaple11entation 

Tbc studJ to 1>e carried 6ut under the project will put the issue of 
woaen•s participation in t•''! perspective of overall huaan :esource 
foraatioa in particular concerning the Institutional. structural and 
skill-related reciulre.ents ln order to asintaia and reinforce the dJnaaic 
role of tbe industrial sector in lladagascar•s develo.,.ent process. It 
will thus have to be based on a disaggregate (bJ industrial branches, 
skill lev~ls. tJpes of work organization etc.) empirical analJsis of tbe 
status ,uo of the role of women vitbla th~ industrial labour force as 
well as on a solid aediua-tera projection of tbe nature and degree of 
structural changes affecting tbe industrial sector's internal 
composition. OnlJ bJ coaparlag the preswnptive future struclure vitb tbP. 
preseal structure of lndusttlal activitlos will it then '.>e feasible lo 
assess tbe vatential of increased V09en°s participation in induslrJ, lbe 
resultiag't>eoefils lo be reaped for overall Gocio-econ01Ric develop!9&nt. 
the .,olicy measures reguired to bring about a s11<>oth adjust .. nl process 
as well as tbe general orientation lbat the process of increasinr, women 
participation should be given. 

The following taskG will be given particular attenlion: 

(a) to provide an overall picture la quantitative tenns or tbe structure 
of the MalagasJ econOllJ and population, tbe educational background 
of tbe aale and feaale labour force segmenls, their ~espective 
e•ploJ11Cnt/uneaplOJIK!Dt profiles etc.; 

(b) to a.naly~e tbe logal status of women in general and or fe•ale 
industrial workers la particular; 
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<c> to deteraiae tbe actual stat•s .. d patteras of f..ale ..,10,..at la 
tlle cowatrJ' s -1aductdil sector lacl.cllag · strucl•ral .. .i,ses-oT 
lllelr •bares la dlffereal l9dustrlal br .. cbes. la Y&rlCMts skill 
categories, la tb~ fonaal/laforaal ladustrlal sectors. la 
large-scale/small-scale eaterprlses. la •rbaa/naral areas aad la 
peraaaeat/seasoaal activities; 

(d) to tbrov ligbt oa tbe role of vcmea la iadustrr-related .-plo,.ent 
sucb as industrial research, administration and services; 

(e) to uadertat.e a mediua-tena projection of future develo,.eat trends 
aad their i•pact on the hUll&D resource require.eats of Badagascar's 
industrial sector, 

(f) to assess th~ .. jor supporting factors aad constraints for an 
enhanced participation of WOiien la ladustrial development including 
tbose e9anatiag frOll tbe socio-cultural and legal fra11CWOrk; 

<g> to evaluate the cbances offered as well as tbe tbrcats posed to the 
industrial •ployment of V091D bJ Badagascar' s current ud 
prospective future lategratlon lato tbe iaternatlonal division of 
labour; 

(b) la the light of lbe studJ's fladiags to design appropriate policJ 
measures ·aatDlJ at the aatioaal leYel -1a·:order ·:to .:easure- •-sJllbiotic 
relationship between overall iadustria~_~licJ objeclivcs and an 
iacreased and efficient c~nlribution of vo.en to achieve them. 

The following ti•ing for the various phares of work is foreseen: 

.Activity Timing 

IS/It.IC will undertake the ialtial collection OCtober 1986 
of lnforaat~on and data pertinent to tbe project 
ln order to consolidate all available studies, 
reports etc. (both ia--bouse ud fr• outside 
sources) oa the subject. 

One IS/staff J1Caber will undertake a alssioa to Bad- lovember 1986 
agascar to ascertain the views ud alas of the covern-
aeat, to solicit govermaeot support ln lapleaentiag 
the project, to assess the availabilitJ of data 
and to identify suitable local consultants, to 
aakc a first review of the current. and prospective 
develop1tent pattern ia iadustry aad in ils huaaa 
resourceG and to discuss vitb authorities current 
treDdG and forces affecting lbe proces~ of 
industrialization. 

Upon relur-n lo llcadquar-lel"s and oo the basis of Nov. /De-:.. 
the inforaation gather-cd and specific requirements 19b6 
of tbe Goverrunent, appropriate esperliGe will be 
identifie~. and recruit•eol of esperlG will be 
effected against specific job descriptions. 
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Co•s.ttants vlll prepare aaalJtlcal papers oa 
t•• basis of data gathered bJ UllIDO staff. 

Together vltb staff of IS/REC. consultants 
vlll prepare at Headquarters draft ccnsolidated 
report. 

?VO UllIDO staff 9Cllbers <IS/RIG plus Focal Point) 
will aadertake a field aissioa to Kadagascar to 
present draft report to Covernaent and concerned 
organizations la a vorksbop and obtain feed 
back on draft findings. 

acport vili be finalized and subaitted to the 
Governaent. 

VII. Evaluation Plan 

~aa./Feb. 1987 

Februar1 1987 

Barch 1987 

A terainal self-evaluation exercise will be reguired for tbis project la 
accordance witb tbe reguirements of UNIDO's iatornal evaluation s1stem, 
prefcrablJ at cOllpletion of project operations. 
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Prellalp&{' stud1 outline 

Buaan resources la Badagascai'"s lltdustrlal developmeat · 
-Ute coatrllMatloa of VOltCD 

I. IKPiltICAL IVIOEllCI 

1. Tbe geaeral settiag 

Population structure 
Educatioaal structure 
lmlploJllent/uneaplo,.eat structure 
Social aad legal fru.ework 

2. Feaale participation in industrial eaployment 

- Overall participation rate 
Participation rates for industrial subsectors and 
branches 

- Participatioa rates according to skill categories 
Foraal vs. inforaal sector 
Large scale vs. saall· scale sector 

- Rural vs. urbaa sector 
·- Peraanent vs. seasonal eaploJ11ent 

3. Feaale participation in industrJ-rela~cd eaployment 

Govermtent administration 
Supporting institutes 

- Industrial research 
- Industrial services 

£sport-processing of plantation crops 

II. CAUSAL EXPLANATIONS 

1. Deaand-related constraints (preference for aen) 
2. Supplf·related constraints (skill availability) 
3. Social, cultural aad legal fraaewort 
4. Government policies 

III. PROSPECTIVE DEVELOPMENTS 

1. Trend observations of women participation 

···-2-.· -:-Bcono.ic--projoctioos: scenarios of futl<re industrial production 
and emploJlllent growlh and structures 

3. AGsess.ent of technology effect~ 

4. Assessaent of future trends lo supply and demac1 in tenns ~f women 
participation in v~rious still categories 

5. Assess•ent of changing constraints to women participation 
(economic. social. political, educational. etc.) 

JV. POLICY TASKS 

1. Policies and measures required at the national level 
2. The potential role of UNIOO. 
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UNITED NATIONS FUND FOR POPULATION ACTIVITIES 

UNFPA 

Project of the Govcmmcnt of 

Ethiopia 

Project Document 

4.2.2.2 (ii) 

Tide: Human Resources in Ethiopia's Industrial Development 
Current and Prospecti :e Contribution of Women 

Number: XX/ETH/89/XXX -
Duration: 8 months 

Project site: Ethiopia 
Sector (Gov. class): UNFP A class and code: 
Sub sector (0ov. class): UNFP A class and code: 

UNFPA Financing: US$ 70 000 

Host Countty Implementing Agency: Ministty of lndusuy in cooperation with Revolutionary 

Ethiopian Women's Association (REW A) 
Executing Agency: UNTIED NATIONS 1NDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENf ORGANIZATION (UNIDO) 

Estimated Starting Date: 

Government Inputs: 

Brief Description: 

The project will, based upon an analytic study of the current situation and likely prospects, make 
recommendations to the Government for the accelerated development of human resources to serve the 
counay's industrialization process, specifically for the increased panicipation of women in the industrial 
progression. It will also assess the optimal role of UNIDO, other agencies, and donors in this process. 

On behalf of: Signature: Na..meffitle: 

The Government 

UNIDO -------------
Donor 

UN official exchange rate on (date of last signature): US$ 100 = 
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HUMAN RESOURCES IN ETHIOPIA'S INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENI' 
CURRENr AND PROSPECTIVE CONI'RIBlITION OF WOMEN 

Part A. Context 

1. Description of sector 

Ethiopia is among the least developed of ,he Least Developed Countri~ (LDCs) in the world. Its 

predominantly rmal population (86 per cent of the total) depends on small scale agriculture and 
livestock production for its subsistence. During the past decade. significant growth rates in the 

national e.conomy have been achi~ averaging 3.2 pcroent per year between 1976/Tl and 1980181. 
However. due to the recuncnce of drought and famine as well as internal security proi:>lems in the 

nonhem parts of the country. national resources have been diverted from productive invcstmenL 

Consequently. social progress and economic growth have slowed down or even deteriorated in the 

past few years - both GDP and MV A growth rates were estimated to be negative in 1987 and 1988 
although a substantial improvement in these indexes is forccastcd by UNIDO for 1989. 

Available data and other information. although quite limited in scope and coverage. indicate that 

female participation in the formal industty of Ethiopia is comparatively low: 15.6 per cent in the 

public sector and 22.4 in the private pan of the economy in 1981. In manufacturing, some 25 per 

cent of the total work force is female in both the private and the public sector. In rural areas, i.e. in 
agriculture, women work longer hours (16- 18 hours a day) than men and are responsible for one 

half of all subsi~tence level agricultural work. Nonetheless women's 'visibility' in official statistics 

is low because they are mostly engaged as unpaid family members. Thus. officially the female 

participadon in agriculture was only 9 .2 per cent in 1981. 

In the urban sector, two thirds of all women in wage labor are engaged in manufacturing (mostly 

textiles) and social services (mainly clerical occupations). More the one half of all men earn two to 

three times as much ilS women, 59 per cent of the latter being paid the minimum wage. The share of 

women in administrative and managerial positions in both the private and the public sector is 

negligible: 0.9 and 4.2 per cent, respectively. 

2. Host country strategy 

Within the f,amework of a broad and sustained development cffon, the current Ten-year Perspective 

Plan (1984 - 1994) was formulated, and adopted in September 1984. The Plan aims a1 a gradual 

improvement in material and social well-being through accelerated economic growth, achievable by 

expanding productive capacities and increasing productivity, especially in agriculture, mining. and 
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industty. Among the main and most urgent priorities arc the mobilization of the country•s human 

and natural rcsourccs in directly productive activities so as to rapidly raise the utiliz.ation level of the 
productive capacities and the standani of living of the working people. 

Particular efforts are now being made in the following priority areas to attain established national 

objectives: (a) agriculture. with particular empha.tjs on peasant farming; (b) farm settlement and cattle 

raising cooperatives for the improvement of the life of the nomadic population; (c) industty. with 

special emphasis on efficiency and on the development of labor intensive production and cottage 

iitdustrics; (e) science and technology. with the establishment of a national capability in selecting. 

adapting. and generating technical applications. 

4 Institutional framework 

According to the New Constitution. entered into force in September 1987. all developmental efforts 

should rdlect Women in Development concerns. in particular within all machineries of development 

planning at the local. regional and scctorial levels. 

In suppon of women. the Revolutionary Ethiopian Women's Association (REW A) attempts to 

assme dw: equality of women is reflected in Government laws and iegulations as well as in their 

implementation. Its activities focus on increased knowledge and participation o~ women in 

productive activities, and on accelerating the ttcnd towards independence and self-sufficiency of 

women 

Part B. Project Justification 

1. The present situation 

Ethiopia must draw on all available rcsourccs to accelerate its economic and social development. In 
more than one way. human resources development, in panicular women's role in the 

industTiali7.ation process is here in a key position. 

The interdependence between the improvement in women's position in the economy and basic 

objectives of development policy (such as increased economic growth. improved productivity, full 

employment. a more equitable income distribution, elimination of poveny, improved balance of 

payment. reduced binh rate) is such that providing women with an opponunity to enhance their 

contribution to economic development is an imponant 111(".ans for achieving basic development goals. 

There is a direct relationship between gainful employment for women and reduced fenility rates. 

Moreover, women·s earnings usually arc spent on family health and education. Both of these effects 
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- smaller families and better health care - conttibutc to raise the real standard of living of 'h'Omcn. 

This in tum allows an even greater participation of women in industrial activities and hence gainful 

employment. Ana the positive effects of women's employment keeps on multiplying. 

Currently women in Ethiopia are referred to in the Ten-year Perspective Plan as beneficiaries from 

overall economic development measures. But very little attention is being paid to gender specific 

objectives and/or strategies in the sphere of economic activities. Clearly, for women to be able to 

fully benefit from the proposed economic measures, they must be active participants and contributors 

to the industrial development process in Ethiopia. 

For example, the Plan attaches great importance to education in order to raise the level of skills 

among workers by eradicating illiteracy and providing people with vocational and technical know­

how. Accordingly, education in science and technology comes into fqcus. But this emphasis is not 

gender neutral as long as enrollment ratios of women in primary education remain lower than those 

of men and access to higher level education for women is very limited. Only in urban areas has 

education allowed a small number of women access to.a more diversified set of also skilled 

occupations than is the case in most of the country. 

Despite existing legal instruments, for instance the New Constirution of 1937 and the Rural Land 

Proclamation of 1975, as amended in 1982, the fostering of women's contribution to and 

participation in nua1 and urban industrial branches have been mostly neglected. Women's roles arc 

usually discussed without necessary specificity, based on scare and limited data supporting the 

issues :raised. Neither in development planning nor in specific economic policy measures arc gender 
specific data and other informatio0y particularly on women's participation and working conditions in 
industry incorporated. 

In order to advance overall human resource development in Ethiopia, it becomes indispensable to 

look into women's role in indusaial and other economic as well as social activities. An analytical 

framework based on the disaibution of labor by sex will be re.quired to set up priorities and to 

identify both specific target groups for given actions and beneficiaries of policy measures. 

2. Ex~ted end-of-project situation 

Following the successful completion of the project, Ethiopia will have at its disposal a program for 

human resources development, specifically for the training of women but also for providing women 

with infonnation on labor markets and relevant social legislation. The program will also contain 

related technical assistance projecrs, possible investment i!crivities, and policy recommendations 

considered necessary to implement the program in order to accelerate economic and social 

development in Ethiopia's industry in both the short and the longer tenn. 
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3. Target beneficiaries 

Industry as well as women in industry, bodt in the private and the public sector, will benefit directly 

from the study results and the implementation of the ensuing policy and other recommendations as 

well as from follow-up technical assistance projects. The Govcmmcnt of Ethiopia and its officials, 

particularly those of the counterpart agency will learn certain skills and attitudes in assessing the 

requirements and potentials of the country's human ICSOUICC base. In the long run economic and 

social development. both the country itself and especially its female population will benefit from 

tbcsc skills and attimdcs. 

4. Project strategy and institution31 mangcmcnts 

The study work will be undertaken by UNIDOJIPP/REG professional staff (economist) together 

with shon term international consultants (with specialized cxpcnisc) as well as with national 

economic rescarcbcrs. The research will be carried out in close cooperation with Government policy 
makers and planners as well as with the Ethiopian industry and concerned institutions and 

organizations. The proposed study would coomcnce with a desk review of available data and other 

information at UNIDO Headquarters and at the home bases of cxtcmal team members. This would 

be followed by a one week missior. by a staff member to Ethiopia to assess further information 

m{Uirements and to finali7.e the terms of refeicncc for the analytical part of the project in cooperation 

with rcprescmatives of the Ethiopian industry. Government. and other concerned organizations. 

After that. a three week mission by the study team would be undertaken to gather data and 

information and to conduct interviews with industry and government representatives as well as with 

educational and training institutes. Following a thorough analysis of the gathered information, a 

study rcpon addressing the issues would be prepared for review by the Government and UNFP A 

and for discussion at a national workshop to be held in Ethiopia. Finally, incorporating comments 

and changes, a program would be developed consisting of technical assistance projects, possible 

investment activities, and policy recommendation required to implement the rcqnired HRD program 

for Ethiopia's industry. 

S. Reasons for assistance from UNFPA/UNIDO 
·. 

A general lack of awareness about the current and potential participation of women in industry and 

the absence of reliable data on the subject prevent countries from making full use of their human 

resources and from designing appropriate strategics for improving the integration and participation of 

women in industry. 

Deriving from decisions and resolutions of its General Conference~ and the Industrial Development 

Board, UNIDO has a strong mandate to promote the integration of women in industrial developm~nt. 

In panicular, the Founh General Conference of UNIDO in 1984 called for the collection of data on 

the existing and potential contribution of women to the industrialization process. The vital 
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imponancc of the development of human resources is recognized as a priority activity in UNIDO's 

work program. In particular, it is recognized that the current and prospective role of women in 
industry should be systematically explored and extensively covered in statistical data collection {GC. 

2 Res. 4 and Dec. 16). 

As part of its program for the integration of women in industrial dcvcl. · pment. UNIDO is therefore 

undertaking studies on the cuncnt and prospective participation of women in the indusaialization 

process in developing countries. This is done to be able to assess the actual situation correctly and to 

formulate appropriate policies and identification of key ucas for technical assistance. Suen studies 
have already been undenaken in Sri Lanka. Nepal. and Zimbabwe resulting in concrete 

recommcnckd plans of actions. 

6. Special considerations 

TI1e scope and size of female employment in industry directly relates to indusaial strategics and 

potentials. Therefore, special consideration will be given to development alternatives focusing on 

labor intensive rather than capital intensive technologies; on full utilimion of by-prodl!cts and wastes 

from indusaial and agro-indusaial processing; and on promotion of small and cottage industries in 
rural areas. Special attention might be accorded to acrual and potential employment opportunities in 
the informal sector as supplementary to formal sector employmer.t, secondary employment 

(multiplier effect), and to the income effect on the demand for basic consumer goods. 

7. Coordination arrangements 

It will be necessary to ensure that the project neither interfere with any on-going project nor duplicate 

present or already existing efforts to achieve the same goals. For example. there arc already many 
training programs in place, especially for women. Field visits must be COO"'dinatcd in advance with 

the respective authorities. 

8. Counterpart support capacity 

. 
During the study itself, only minimal support such as arrar.gemcnt of appointmenrs and 

transportation in Ethiopia, will be required. However, it is highly desirable that high level 

Government officials are available for in-depth discutsions with study team members regarding the 

Government's overall objectives and strategies vis-a-vis the country's human resources 

development, taking into account Ethiopia's capacities. 

Part C. Development Objective 

It is the Government's intention to accelerate the evolution of human resources required for the 
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implementation of its development programs and strategics in all fields and at all levels of 
compctcncc in Ethiopia. 

Part D. Immediate Objectives, Output and Activities 

The study to be carried out under the project will put the issue of women participation into the 

perspective of overall human resource formation. Special emphasis will be placed on institutional. 
structural and skill related requirements in order to reinforce the dynamic role of the industrial sector 

in Ethiopia's development process. The study will be based on disaggregate (by industrial branch, 

skill lcvcl. type of work organizalion ca'.) empirical analyses of the cxisnng situation with respect to 

women's role within the labor force as well as on a solid medium tCim projection of the nature and 

degree of structural changes affecting the industrial sector's internal composition. Only by 

comparing the forecastcd futmc structure with the present framework of indusuial activities will it be 
feasible to assess the potential for incrused participation by women in industry. the resulting 

benefits to be gained for overall socioeconomic development, policy measures rcquire.d to support a 

smooth adjustment process as well as the general orientation that should be given to the process of 

~g the participation by women in economic activities. 

I. Immediate objective I 
~ the current role of women in the countty's industrial development process. 

I. I Output 1.1 
An overall quantitative picture of the structure of the Ethiopian economy. industtial sector. the 

cdua..tional system and background of the male and female labor force segments and their rcspcctive 

employment and unemployment as well as educational profiles. 

Activities for Output 1.1 
I. I. I Desk study of available information (staff ttavel lO selected European research institutions or 

to 11...0 in Geneva may be required); 

1.1.2 Staff travel to Ethiopia to ascertain the views and aims of the GiJvernment, to solicit 

Government suppon in implementing the project, to assess the availability of data and to 

identify suitable local con::ultants, and to make preliminary review of the employment 

situation in Ethiopia's industry; 

1.1. 3 Finalize terms of reference and job descriptions. recruit international and national ex pens, 

and finalize ~•tudy outline; 
1.1.4 Field mission to collect additional data arid information; 

1.1.5 Ccnduct interviews \1ith industry and government: 
1 .1.6 Conduct interviews with education and training institutions. 

To be completed concurrently by end of week 8 
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1.2 Output 1.2 
Set of consultants' analytical issue papers on the dynamics and patterns of general and in panicular 

female employment in Ethiopia's industry. 

Activities for Output 1.2 

1.2. l Analyze the dynamics and patterns of employment in terms of male aa-id female shares in 

(a) various industrial branches and skill categories; 

_ (b) in enterprises of various sizes; 

(c) in urban versus rural areas; 

(d) in fonn&I and informal activities; and 

( e) in permanent versus seasonal jobs. 

1.2.2 Description of occupations were the number of female workcls has increased lately. 

1.2.3 Investigation of existing obstacles and constraints to female cmploymenL 

To be completed by end of week 12 

2. Immediate objective 2 
On the basis of trend projections and established industrial strategics, goals and priorities and taking 

into account emerging employment challenges and patterns of indusaialization. assess the 

implications for human resources development, in particular for women's participation in industty 

over the medium tam. 

2.1 Output 2.1 

Medium term projection of development patterns and their impact on the human resource 

requirements of Ethiopia's industrial sector - Consultant input 

Activities for Output 2.1 
2.1.1 Trend projections of current employment patterns adjusted for foreseeable changes in 

indusaial structure and technology. 

To be completed by end of week 16 

3. Immediate objccqve 3 
Develop policies and measures conducive to enhancing the rol~ of women within the overall 

framework of human resources development for industty 

3.1 Output 3.1 

Consultant inpur together with staff work. 

Activities for Output 3.1 

3.1.1 Assess supponing factors anci constrainrs for an enhanc.cd panicipation by women in 

industric.I activities including those emanating from the sociocultural and legal stn :tures; 
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3 .1.2 Evaluate chances offered as well as threats posed to the employment of women; and 
3.1.3 Evaluate educational and training opponunities offered to women. 

To be completed by end of week 20 

4. Jmnvdiate objective 4 
Identify areas and key issues for bilateral and multilateral cooperation in the field of human resources 
development for industry in Ethiopia. 

4.1 Output 4.1 
Final study report. 

Activities for Output 4.1 

4.1. l Draft fin:tl rcpon 
4.2 Output 4.2 
National workshop to discuss study findings, recommended government policies to enhance the role 
of women in Ethiopia's industrialization process, and identify areas for technical assistance. 

Activities for Output 4.2 
4.2.1 Draft Government policy measures :required to suppon a smooth adjusnnent process for the 

integration of women into industrial activities; 
4.2.2 Suggest areas for te.chnical assistance; and 
4.2.3 Organize national workshop in Ethiopia. 

To be completed by end of week 32 

Part E. Inputs 

(a) Government Inputs 
Assist with making all appropriate appointments in Ethiopia. 
Provide local transponation. 
Provide offices and secretarial services. 
Provide premisr: for national workshop. 

(b) UNFPA/UNIDO Inputs 

Budget line ~ 
Amount 

11-50 
15-00 
16-00 

International shon tenn consultants 
Project travel within Ethiopia 
Staff travel 
1. Sec Activities 1.1.1 and 1.1.2 
:. Sec Activity ; .1.4 

Total m/m 

4.0 

Reguire<l date 

Weeks 5 through 21 $37 835 
2000 

10 264 
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17-99 

33-00 
41-00 

59-99 
99-99 

Training 

3. See Activity 4.2.3 

National Expc· ts 

One or more national expens on the 

Ethiopian industry will be hired to collect 

information and fo1mulate a preliminary 
program for a field mission ?rior to that 

mission, and for the duration of the field 
mission to facilitate the mission's wor.A: be 
establishing local contacts, setting up 

appointments, and acting as a guide to the 

industiy in the country, especially away 
from the major urban centers. 

National Workshop 
Expendable Equipment 

Miao computer with printer and software 

(useful service life less than five years) to 

facilitate project execution and, after 

transfer to the Ethiopian Government upon 

completion of the project, to increase the 

country's managerial, technical, 

administrative, and research capacicy in the 

field of human resources planning for 

industry. 

Total Miscellaneous 

PROJECTTOfAL 

4.0 Weeks 7 through 32 

Wcdc32 

8000 

3000 

7101 

1800 
$70000 

The above mentioned National Experts wil. receive on-the-job training in the field mission's work 

methods and approac~ to specific human resources issues in industry. 

Part F. Risks 

As the success of the project depends heavily on field data collected !"rimarily from within the 
Ethiopian industry itself, any lack of genuine cooperation from individual firms and manufacturers' 

associations could seriously hamper the projccc. However, judging from UNIDO's past experience 

in Ethiopia, the probability of this risk materializing must be considered modest. 
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Part G. Prior Obligations and Prerequisites 

(a) Priorobligations 

The agreement in principle of the Ethiopian Government and industry representatives to 

cooperate with UNIDO and especially its field mission must be obtained before operations can 
commence. 

The Project Document will be signed by UNFP A, and UNFP A assistance tc the project will be 

provided only if the prior obligations stipulated above have been met to UNFP A's satisfactions. 

(b) Prerequisites 

A schedule for visits to individual plants and interviews with top management shut0ld be 

e~blishcd before fielding the mission to Ethiopia. 

The Proiect Document will be signed by UNFP A, and UNFP A assistance to the project will be 

provided, subject to UNFP A receiving satisfaction that the prerequisites listed above have been 

fnlfilJed, or arc likely to be fulfilled. When anticipated fulfillment of one or more prucquisitcs fails 

to materialize, UNFP A may, at its discretion, either suspend or terminate its assistance. 

Part H. Project Reviews, Reporting and Evaluation 

The project will be subject tripartite review within 12 months of the start of full implementation. 

UNIDO will submit to the UNFP A office in Ethiopia at least three months before the review meeting 

a Project Performance Evaluation Report (PPER). Due to the short duration of the project, the ?PER 

will also serve as the project taminal report. 

Part L Legal Context 

This Project Document shall be the instrument referred to as such in Article I of the Standard Basic 

Agreement between the Government of Ethiopia and the United Nations Development Programme, 

signed by the Parties on 1981-02-26. 

Part J. Budgets : 

The total budget for the project is $70 000. For details, sec attached standard budget fonns. 
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BUDQETLINE BUDGETED 

EXPERT TRAVEL 1: TICKET $2 ::>00 

EXPERTTRA VEL 1: DSA 1911 

EXPERT TRAVEL 2: TICKET 2500 

EXPERT1RA VEL 2: DSA 637 

DSA V1Cllll3. 10287 

EXPERT FEES 20000 

11-99 INTL EXPERT 37835 

15-99 LOCAL TRAVEL 2000 

STAFFTRAVEL l:lla<ET 2250 

STAFF1RA VEL 1: DSA 1182 

STAFF 1RA VEL 2: TICKET 2100 

STAFFTRA VEL 2: DSA 1995 

STAFF 1RA VEL 3: TICXET 2100 

STAFF TRAVEL 3: DSA 637 

16-99 STAFF C()ST 10264 

17-99 NATIONAL EXPERT 8000 

33-00 NA TI ON AL WORKSHOP 3000 

41-00 EXPENDABLE EQUIPMENT 7101 

59-99 TOTAL MISCELLANEOUS 1800 

99-99 PROJECT TOTAL $70000 
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ANNEX 

Preliminarv Study Outline 

Human Resources in Ethiopia's Industrial Development - Current and Prospective Contribution of 
Women 

Pan I. Empirical Evider.ce 

1. General Setting 

- population struCture; 
- educational structure; 

- employment structure; 

- economic. social, and legal frameworlc; 
- technological trends. 

2. Female Participation in the Industrial Process 

- overall share of women in employment; 

- shares by industrial branch; 

- skills distribution; 

- formal versus infonnal sector, 

- large versus small scale industries; 

- rural versus urban sector, 

- permanent versus seasonal employmenL 

3. Female Participation in Supporting Activities 

- government administration; 

- services; 

- research; 

- other industrial services. 

4. Causal Factors in· Current Level of Female Participation in lndusoial Activities 

- historical factors; 

- detenninants of demand; 

- supply related constraints; 

- social framework (attitudes); 

- government policies and legal framework. 
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Part II. Prospective Developments 

1. Trends in Female Particiµation Rates 
- focus on areas where the number of female workers has risen relatively more than elsewhere 

2. Projections of Future Industtial Production and Employment Structure 

-trends; 
- planned developments in both the public and the private sectors. 

3. Assessment of Technology Effects 
- changing tcehnologies affecting female participation rates; 
- new industrial activities, e.g. utilization of wastes and by-products. 

4. Projections of Demand for and Supply of Female Workers by Skill Category 

- population projections; 
-trends; 
- educational enrollment and planned output. 

5. Assessment of Changing Constraints to Womc!l's Participation in Industrial Activities 

- economic factors; 
- demographic factors; 
- s.xial factors; 
- educational and training opportunities. 

6. Prospective Contribution of Women as a Resource to Ethiopia's Industrial Development 

Process 
- summary assessment of the net impact of above trends etc. 

Part Ill Recommendations 

1. Policy Recommendations at the National Level 

2. Strategy Reconunendations at the Enterprise Level 

3. Recommended Government Actions 
- public sector employment practices; 
- education and training. 

4. Scope for Bilateral and Multilateral Assistance 
- the role of UNIDO and UNFPA; 
- other agencies. 
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1. c, July l988 

UNITED NATIONS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT ORGANIZATION 

PROJECT PROPOSAL 

PART A - BASIC DATA 

COUNTRY: PHILIPPINES 

PROJECT Nm'IBER: 

PROJECT TITLE: Women in the informal -sector: A survey 
on capabilities and opportunities linked 
with manufacturing activities 

SCHEDULED START: October 1988 

SCHEDULED cc: ...i:'LETION: April 1989 

ORIGIN AND DATE OF OFFICIAL REQUEST: Cable MISC 078 from UNDP/RR, 
11 January 1988 

GOVERNMENT COUNTERPART AGENCY: 

UNIDO CONTRIBUTION 

GOVERNMENT CONTRIBUTION: 

CURRENCY REQUIRED FOR UNIDO INPUT: 
Convertible: 
Othec: 

UNIDO SUlsSTANTIVE BACKSTOPPING 
BRANCH: 

PPOGRAMME COMPONENT CODE: 

PROPOSAL SUBMITTED BY: 

DATE OF SUBMTSSlON: 

$72,000 

In kind 

$7 ,000 

PPD/SR/REG 

E03200 

N. Ramm-Ericson 
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PART B - IARRATIYE 

1. OBJECTIVES 

(a) Development objective 

The overall development objective of the project is to contribute to the 

fulfilment of the socio-economic goals and targets articulated in the 

Philippine Development Plan 1987-92 with the primary thrusts on the 

alleviation of poverty, the generation of more productive ~ob opportunities 

and the promotion of equity and social justice, in the context of the 

country's achievement of an adequate level of sustainable economic growth. 

The project will be concerned with the large segment of the country•s economy, 

the informal sector, and the enhancement of the potential contribution of 

women in income-generating activities in that sector. 

(b) Imnediate objectives 

The imnediate objectives of the project are: 

(i) to establish a data base for a development-orier• J approach in 
planning aimed at harnessing the capabilities ot uomen pursuing 
income-generating activities in the informal sector; and 

(ii) to provide baseline information on training needs and support 
services of women economically active in the informal sector with a 
view'to increasing their productivity and upgrading them to the 
formal tector. 

The focus will be on activities of women in the informal sector related 

to the manufacturing industry sector, such as subcontracting and other 

contract work in the homes e.g. in the fields of textiles, leather goods and 

processed food; and utilization of various waste materials from manufacturir.g. 
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2. BACKGROUND AND JUSTIFICATION 

Women in the informal sector are generally treated as economically 

invisible, that is, the very small trades and projects they engage in are 

neglected in the Philippine official statistics. There is a serious lack of 

information about WOiien in aicro-business resulting from a failure in 

recognizing and realizing their contributions to economic develapment. This 

lack of basic information bas also been referred to by National Economic and 

·Development Authority (NEDA) as constituting a serious hindrance for the 

preparation of technical co-operation projects in particular in relation to 

the designing of training programmes and support measures. 

A considerable number of women in the Philippines are engaged in small 

income-generating projects to augment family finances. Labour force data in 

1983 classified 2,233,000 women (or some 10 per cent of the total labour 

force) to be own-account workers whose occupations were home job contractors, 

storeowners and vendors/hawkers, among others. In the light of the adverse 

economic conditions during the ensuing years, it may be assumed that more 

women have engaged in micro-business activities to provide additional income 

for the family. 

These undertakings, if properly attended to, can make significant 

contributions ts> the economy but there is no concerted effort to assist these 

women. Women have shown initiative in both the economic and political fronts 

in crisis situations, yet very little is being done towards more efficiently 

harnessing their capabilities and potentials. The larger concern is the 

absence of a comprehensive programme designed to recognize and realize the 

substantial contributions of wo~en to economic development. 
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A problem lies in the treatment of women in the sector as economically 

invisible. Their very small businesses are not reflected in the accounting of 

the Gross National Product and grossly neglected by official statistics. 

Thus. there is currently no available infor9ation on the characteristics, 

needs and problems of this women sector. This results in neglect and waste of 

productive human resources. The present research project hopes to provide the 

initial step towards a better understanding by establishing a data base for an 

enlightened approach in planning for the sector. 

At the same ti.me, the research study will provide baseline information on 

the training needs of women in the informal business sector. Based on the 

needs assessment. appropriate prograJ1111es and support services will be 

developed. 

The research proposal has been initiated by the Population Centre 

Foundation (PCF) which is a private resource institution set up in 1972 to 

provide technical and management services and harness the private sector for 

population and income generators programmes in the Philippines to help attain 

national socio-economic development and individual well being. One of the 

programe areas of PCF is women in development. The programme is directed 

towards enhancing the roles of women in the home, community and labour force. 

It seeks to establish linkages with government and non-government 

organizations and engage in joint activities which will (a) increase women's 

critical awareness regarding their rights, privileges and interests; 

(b) improve their access to opportunities for educational and economic 

advance~ent; and (c) strengthen their control over the use of their time. 

skills and resources. 
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PROJECT OUTPUTS 

The outputs of the project will be a report providing: 

(a) The characteristics. circumstances. needs and potentials of 
economically active women in the informal sector. specifically in 
terms of: 

- an inventory of their skills and resources; 

describing the extent of their involvement and contribution to the 
invisible economy. related manufacturing-linked activities. such 
as subcontracting work; 

(b) Baseline information on the training needs of women in the informal 
sector for skills and entrepreneurship development; 

(c) A data base for a development-oriented approach in planning for the 
informal sector's contribution to the country's socio-economic 
development aimed at harnessing the capabilities in manufacturing-
1 inked activities of the women in the sector; 

(d) Recoanendations as to ways and means by which these women's 
participation in or their linkages with the formal economy may be 
improved. with speci\l attention to potentials of linkages with the 
manufacturing sector. 

The report will consist of three major parts: 

1. Seccndary data analysis. including 

(a) A review of the accepted definitions and classifications of 
work in the inform&l sector. and of statistics on working women 
in the invisible economy; 

(o) An analytic review of the existing research literature, to 
identify patterns. trends, and problems of women's work in the 
informal manufacturing sector. 

2. A descriptive analytic report on women in the invisible economy, 
with emphasis on the following: 

(a) The incidence of women engaged in informal occupations in the 
selected barangays of the three Regions; 

(b) An inventory of women's skills, resources and occupations/ 
business in the invisible eco,;omy; 
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A description of the work/business engaged in by the 
•invisible• WOiien, including mode of vork, intensity and 
schedules, working conditions, eaployers/f inanciers, clientele 
and marketing arrangements, sales volumes, profit-loss margins, 
and other relevant data, linkage Yith formal sector (e.g. 
subcontracting relationships); 

An assessment of the entrepreneurial potential of the working 
vomien, in teI'llS of thei~ reported risk-taking behaviours, 
achievement/success strivings, and the extent to vbich their 
plans for future effor~- are concrete and realistic; 

An inventory of the felt needs of the respondent women, 
especially in terms of skills training, technical and credit 
assistance needs for enterprise development. 

3. On the basis of #1 and jz, and results of a national seminar 
(reviewing the draft report) a report containing specific 
recoaaendations on support measures for the benefit of the women in 
the informal sector. 

4. PROJECT ACTIVITIES 

The research project has two major components, namely. the collection of 

data from secondary sources and a field survey of selected areas to generate 

primary data. The information gathered from the research survey will 

constit~te the raw data from which insights about economically invisible women 

will be drawn. The results of the field survey and the draft study report 

will be discussed at a national seminar before finalization of the study 

report. 

(a) Secondary data collection 
. 

Information from secondary sources will be gathered to serve as 

background material on the sector and to supplement data from the primary 

survey. Secondary data will consist essentially of available statistical 

data, research papers. write-ups and the like dealinr with women in the 

informal sector. It will.specifically provide guidance for the purposive 

interview survey (see below). The se~ondary data collection will essentially 

be done by the local subcontractor. 
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National government agencies, private organizations and concerned offices 

in the selected survey areas vill be approached for the research. Possible 

sources of information are: 

- National Economic and Development Authority (NEDA) 

Regional Offices of the Department of Trade and Industry (DTI) 

National Comission on Women (NCW) 

Department of Social Welfare and Development (DSWD) 

Department of Labour and F.mployment (DOLE) 

- Local Governments 

University of the Philippines, esp. Institute of Small-Scale Industries 
(UP-ISSI) 

Private non-governmental organizations, foundations and similar groups. 

(b) Primary data collection and analysis 

To generate first-band information on economically invisible women. a 

field survey will be conducted in three selected regions of the country. 

Questionnaires will be designed to guide interviewers on specific 

characteristics of these women. In designing the questionnaire, the above 

cited agencies, specifically NEDA and DTI, will be consulted on their 

information needs relevant to the development of more responsive approaches to 

assist women in the informal sector. In addition to a random sample survey 

covering 1,000 households. a supplementary purposive interview survey of some 

200 households with (contractual or informal) linkages with industrial 

undertakings (e.g. in garment or food processing) will be made in the same 

areas.L/ The results will be tabulated and analyzed to draw insights on the 

The analysis of this purposive interview survey material will be done by 
the international consultants and the national expert (not under the 
subcontract). 
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sector. A note on the area coverage, sample size and content of questionnaire 

is given in Annex 1. The note will serve as basis f~r the agreement for local 

subcontract. 

Time schedule 

1988 1989 

Feb. Mar. Apr. 

- Collection of data 
f roa secondary sources 

- Finalization of 
questiouoaires and 
programae for field 
survey 

- Field survey 

- Preparation of draft 
report 

- National seminar and 
preparation of final 
report 

S • PROJECT INPUTS 

(a) Government inputs 

In kind. 

(b) UNIDO inputs 
Budget line 

11-50 

16-00 

17-00 

:'.1-00 

51-00 

Short-term consultants (2 m/m) 

Staff travel (for study initiation (2 weeks) and 
concluding seminar (1 week)] 

National expert (SSI-linkages) (2 m/m) 

Subcontracts (national consultants for primary and 
secondary data collection and analysis) 

Reporting and sundries 

$ .ooo 

$10,000 

$ 6,000 

$36.000 

$ 4,000 

$ 000 
--------------
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6. EVALUATION 

A terminal self-evaluation exercise will be undertaken in accordance with 

the requirements of UNIDO's internal evaluation system. 

7. EhVISAGED FOLLOW-UP 

Needs for further assistance, in particular related to specific schemes 

and measures of promotional nature and training progranmes will be considered 

on the basis of the study report (including the recoamendations of ·the 

national seminar). 
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A note on the ar,~a coverage 

I. AREA COVERAGE 

The primary survey will be conducted in three regions pre-selected based 
on their comparative levels of develo(.atent. Tne selection criteria used is 
the categorization of regions by the National Economic and Development of 
Authority-Development Academy of the Philippines (NEDA-DAP) into highly 
developed, developing and less developed areas. The purpose of categorizing 
the• regions in the primary research is to provid,? for a comp1ehensive .coverage 
of the informal trades women may be engaged in. Arguably, the state of 
regional economic development may have ~ effect on tbe types of informal 
businesses existing in a given area or barangay. 

Based on the criteria, the study proposes that the primar; surveys be 
undertaken in the following regions and provinces: 

Regions Provinces 

National Capital Region Metro Manila 
Region IV Laguna, Batangas, Cavite 

Category 

Highly developed 
Developing 

Region VII Cebu, Bohol, Negros Oriental less developed 

2. SAHPLE SIZE 

Primary data will be drawn from a proposed sample of 1,000 households, 
representing urban and rural barangays. The breakdown of the households 
across regions and provincP.s will be as follows: 

Regior,s Urban households Rural households 

National Capital Region (400) n=400 n=O 

Region IV (400) n=200 n=200 
Laguna (n=67) (n=66) 
Batanga!i (n=66) (n=67) 
Cavite (n=67) (n=67) 

Region VII (200) n=lOO n=lOO 
Cebu (n=SO) (n=33) 
Bohol (n=O) (n=34) 
Negros Oriental (n=SO) (n=33) 

The household samples will be allocated equally across the three Regions, 
with equal number from urban and rural barangays. The exception to this rule 
will be NCR, which is completely urban in character, and the province of Bohol 
in Region VII, which is more rural than urban. Systematic rar1dom sampling 
methods will be employed to obtain the household sampling units. 
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Within each household in the sample, the principal housewife (most senior 
or most responsible for the household) will first be interviewed to obtain a 
general profile of the incidence of working women in ~he sampling unit. 
Afterwards, one of the identified working females aged 15 and over, will be 
selected at random to obtain in-depth information on the circumstances of 
representative women in the informal sector. Criteria for selection of the 
female respondents for the in-depth interviews are as follows: 

{a) Wage/salary earners in private or gov~rnment off ices employed full 
time but have secondary sources of income such as: 

production of food, garments and accessories, toys and other 
sundry items; 

~-buying and selling of goods; 

providing paid services but excluding those providing domestic 
services {i.e. domestic helpers) 

(b) SeJf-employed or those engaged fnll-time or part-time in the 
activities mentioned in (a). 

(c) Subcontracting of jobs within the household premises in crafts, 
garments, footwear and other study items. 

In cases where the female respondents in a household meet the criteria 
but are engaged in the same activity, only the acknowledged head of the group 
engaged in the activity will be interviewed extensively on the income­
generating project. 

In addition to the random sample survey of 1,000 households, a 
supplementary purposive interview survey will be carried out of some 200 
households with - contractual or informal - linkages with industrial 
undertakings, e.g. in garments making or food processing. (The analysis of 
this material is to be done by the international UNIDO c~nsultants and 
national expert.) 

3. PRIHARY DATA TO BE GENERATED 

The guided questionnaire will deal with the following areas of concern, 
among others: · 

• Househo~d census 

Relation to family head 

- Education level 

- Occupation (main, secondary) 

- Estimated household income, expenditures, surplus for the last 12 
months 
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- Sources of income (primary and supplementary) 

- Other social indicators. 

• Profile of Respondent engaged in an income-generating activity 

- Academic oackground 

- Work experiences in the formal and/or informal business sector 

Skills acquired/area of expertise 

Personal considerations/reasons for engaging in the activity. 

• Profile of the income-generating activity 

Type of activity engaged in/linkages wit~ the formal sector 
(subcontracting) 

Benefits derived from the activity (expl~re: economic, social 
psychological, etc.) 

Profitability of the activity 

- Management practices 

Sources of funds 

Perceived problems/assistance needed 

Awareness of government and private assistance programmes 

Experience with assistance progra111Des. 

• Personal attitudes/values 

- Towards self 

Towards family (spouse and children) and work 

Towards responsible parenthood (explore: concept of birth spacing) 

- Towards~participation in community development. 

• Prospects 

Technology/Ekills required 

Opportunities for improvement. 
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PROJECT PROPOSAL 

MEXICO 

/MEX/ 

Programme of Action to increase the role of 
women in the industrialization of the State of 
Yucatan 

April 1968 

September 1988 

Requested by the State Government of 
Yucatan (cable 19 January 1988) through the 
Mexican Federal Ministry of Industry. 

Ministry of Economic Development, State of 
Yucatan 

US$ 89,835 

in kind 

U.S. dollars 

US$ 89,835 

us$ 89,835 

Regional and Count~y Studies Branch 
in collaboration with the Unit for Integration 
of Women in Industrial Development 

E03Lv0 

Herman Muegge 

12 Apri 1 1988 
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PART B - NARRATIVE 

1. OBJECTIVES 

(a) Development objectives 

To enhance the participation of women in the industrial development 
process of the State of Yucatan (Mexico), within the framework of 
the development of human resources for industry. The problem 
addressed is the lack of sufficient contribution of women of 
Yucatan to the economic development ·of their state. 

lnmediate objectives 

On the basis of an 2nalytical assessment of the current and 
prospective contribution of women to the different sectors of 
industry in Yucatan, to formulate policy guidelines and support 
progranmes towards enhancing the role of women in this state. 

2. ~AL CONSIDERATIONS: 

~s per the decision of the Second Session of the General Conference 
(GC.2/Dec.16j, UNIDO has been requested to integrate women in technical 
co-operation projects; and to accord special attention to women in 
industrial studies and research and in the collection of industrial data. 

3. BACKGROUND AND JUSTIFICATION: 

As one of the major objectives of its industrial policy, the Federal 
Govermnent of Mexico is endeavouring to promote regional industrial 
development and thereby a process of decentralization of industry in the 
country. To serve as a model, the State of Yucatan was chosen, as it 
remains one of the poorest in the whole of Mexico. Located in the 
south-east of Mexico in th~ north-west part of the Yucatan Peninsula, 
Yucatan covers an area of 39,340 km 2

, and has a population of 1.3 
million. With 1.6 per cent of the Mexican population, Yucatan produced 
1.2 per cent of the country's GDP in 1980. 

Throughout the seventies, as commercial manufacturing and service 
industries assU1tied greater importance, a swelling migration of the 
peasants beg~n from the countryside to the larger cities, and 
particularly to Merida, the State capital. The women migrants, mainly 
from the neighbouring villages, were totally unequipped to do any other 
work excepting domestic work. ~eing unskilled, they provided cheap and 
ab•Jndant labour which made them ideally suitable for working in the 
labour intensive industries known as the maquilador~ industry or the 
in-bond industry. 
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There are at present 13 in-bond companies now or,,erating in Yucatan 
with a total employment of 1,300 empl~yees, mainly woaien who provide the 
cheap labour. These maquiladora industries are plants operating in 
Mexico but are mainly owned by foreign companies. Mexican workers 
assemble goods with materials produced in a foreign country, combining 
foreign technology and capital with Me~ican labour. The finished 
products are then delivered back to the foreign country. The 
incorporation of women in these labour-intensive industries is however 
limited to unskilled and low-paid jobs. In addition, tbe work in the 
maquiladora industries is of!~n characterized by difficult working 
conditions. 

Although the proportion of women in the labour market has increased 
from 10.2 per cent in 1970 to 25.43 per cent in 1980, their participation 
is mainly in the service sector, at the managerial level it remains 
minimal. 

On the other band, as education is free in Mexico, many women are 
taking advantage of it. An increasing nUl'Dber of women are studying in 
schools, colleges and universities. Compared to the 1970s, when women 
used to enter service sectors, such as nursing, teaching, clerical and 
off ice work and mainly domestic work, many of them are now keen in 
joining the higher professions and having careers in industry and 
business. 

Within its decentralization policies, the Mexican Government decided 
that the State of Yucatan be examined for its industrial development 
potential and for the subsequent design of a comprehensive development 
programne. Such a programme would involve industrial investment, human 
resources development, research and infrastructure development. UNIDO 
was requested to initiate a series of analytical studies to identify the 
development and international co-operation potentials of Yucatan. Within 
this framework, an Industrial Assessment Mission consisting of Swedish 
entrepreneurs, experts and a UNIDO staff member visited Yucatan to assess 
jointly with the state government and the private sector, the prospects 
of industrial development in this state and promote on this basis 
bilateral and multilateral co-operation • 

. 
On the basis of the suggestions made by the Industrial Assessment 

Mission, the Government of the State of Yucatan requested UNIDO to assist 
in the preparation of a special programme for women's development. 

As an initial step a detailed survey would need to be undertaken to 
analy~e the current status, constraints and trends of women's 
participation in the development process - such an analysi~ would provide 
a {actual basis for designing and launching programmes to ~rain and widen 
the participation of women in the industrial development of the State as 
well as create a greater awareness of the issues involved. The findings 
of the survey would then be considered at a national workshop to be held 
in Merida from 24 - 26 January 1988. At this workshop, concrete measures 
will be elaborated to further the participation of women in the 
industrialization of Yucatan. 
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An Association of ~he Women of Yucatan (Asociacion de las Mujeres de 
Yucatan. AMY) has meanwhile been established. This Association would 
play a major role in the envisaged programne. The aims of thi! 
Association would be to ensure an awareness of issues regarding women. to 
assist in data collection and to promote training and advancement of 
women. 

4. PROJECT OUTPUT: 

The project output will consist of 

a) A comprehensive report on the role of women. according to the 
attached outline. in the industrial sector of the State of Yucatan 
(Mexico) consisting of the following: 

- Assessment of the current role of women in the process of 
the country's industrial development. 

Identification of obstacles/constraints limiting the 
participation of women. 

- Assessment of the implications for human resource 
development and. in particular. for women's participation in 
the coming years. 

- An outline of policies and measures conducive to enhancing 
the role of women in the framework of human resource 
development for industry. 

b) The findings of the survey will be considered in a national 
workshop where recoanendations will be adopted to promote the 
participation of women in the industrial 1evelopment of Yucatan 
specifically related to the following areas: 

Identification of areas and key issues for huroan resource 
development with specific reference to women; 

- .Training progranmes for women in entrepreneurship, sales 
management and export marketing; 

Specific programnes for enhanced educational and vocational 
training for women in the industrial sector to be financed 
from national. multilateral and bilateral sources or from 
co11111ercial entities. 
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S. PROJECT ACTIVITIES AND MODALITIES OF IMPLEMENTATION 

The project activities and their timing will be as follows: 

Initial consultation~ and report 

April/May 1988 

June/September 1988 

September 1988 

October 1988 

Approval of the project and contact with the 
final users to ensure the best possible 
~oncordance betueen their policy-oriented 
information needs and the aias of the survey. 
Initial collection of information and data 
pertinent to the project in ord1r to consolidate 
all available studies, reports etc. 
Identification of local researchers. 
Finalization of study outline and definition of 
research tasks. 

Field research by local researchers and by 
international team of short-term consultants. 

Preparation of the preliminary study report ~ith 
recoanendations for a set of progrannes. 

Preparation of the final report based on 
consultations with concerned authorities. 

National workshop in Merida 

September 1987 

October 1987 

24 - 26 January 1989 

. . 

6. PROJECT INPUTS: 

(a) Government inputs: 

Preparation of an Aide Memoire concerning this 
Workshop which will be jointly org~nized by 
UNIDO and the State Government. 

Invitations to be sent to the participants in 
the Workshop. 

National Workshop to be held in Merida from 24 -
26 January 1989, where representatives of the 
Federal Mexican Government, the State Government 
of Yucatan will participate together with those 
of the Asociacion de las Hujeres de Yucatan 
(AMY). Also participating will be the 
international consultants vho prepared the 
report, local experts and a UNIDO staff member 
as well as potential donors And investors. 

offices and secretarial services 

local transportation 

conference facilities 

costs of participation of Mexican officials in the workshop to 
be borne by the Mexican Government 
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(b) UNIDO inputs: 

Budget line 

11.50 

17.00 

16.00 

51.00 

Short-tera consultants 6 v/m 
(including consultants travel 
to Vienna, Merida and return, together 
with their participation in the worts~op) 

Economist (international industrial 
trends and developments) 3 v/m 

Buman resource development 
specialist 3 v/m 

National experts 

3 national experts for 4 v/m each 

Staff travel 
(for participation in workshop) 

Sundries 
including printing of the report 

Total 

plus 13% overheads 
Total 

12 v/m 

US$56,000 

US$18,000 

US$ 4,000 

US$ 1,500 

US$79,500 

US$10,33S 
US$89,835 

7. EVALUATION AND FOLLOW-UP: 

A tenainal self-evaluation exercise will be undertaken in accordance 
with the policies and p~ocedures established for this purpose by UNDP and 
UNIDO. 

The evaluation exercise will determine the nature and scope of 
additional support and assistance to the Government's endeavours in 
enhancing the contribution of women to the country's industrial 
development process. 
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PRELIMINARY STUDY OUTLINE 

To assess the current and prospective active participation of women in 
the industrial development process and to draw up policy guidelines for 
enhancing this participation. 

This survey vill cover the role of women in the aanufacturing sector. 
per se. and in the directly related parts of the services sector (public 
administration. institutional infrastructure etc.). This survey will not 
cover other parts or sectors of the ecoDOllJ (such as agriculture. household 
work. trade). 

Assessment of current participation of women in the industrial development 
process 

1. Overall structure 

Population structure (age. sex) 

Educational structure (age. sex) 

Overall employmeot/uneaploJment (age. sex) 

Overall economic eaplo,.ent structure. rural/urban employment 
(age. sex) 

2. Share of women in manufacturing employment 

Overall share 

Industrial subsector shares 

Shares in skill categories 

managerial level 

administrative level 
. 

supervisory level 

skilled work level 

uns~illed work level 

formal vs. informal sector of ind1Jstry 

medium versus small-scale sector of industry 

seasonal employment 
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3. Share of vo.eo in manufacturing-related employment 

Relevant Government administration, supporting institutes, industrial 
research etc. 

4. Assessment of causal factors for current level of participation 

demand by enterprises and institutions 

supply-related constraints of skill availability, entrepreneurship 
shortage 

social fra11evork 

government policies and legal framework 

5. Prospective developments 

Trend observations of women participation 

Economic projections: Scenarios of future industrial production 
and employment growth and structure; linkage factors; 
subcontracting work; fonas of co-operative arrangements; 

Assessment of technology effects (including possible additional 
industrial activities, e.g. through waste utilization of 
by-products); 

Assessment of future trends in supply and demand in terms of women 
participation i~ various skill categories; 

Assessment of changing constraints to women participation (economic, 
social, educational, etc.); 

Assessment of the prospective contribution of women as (additional) 
human resource in Yucatan's industrial development process; 

Prospects for training of women in entrepreneurship, sales 
management, export marketing; 

: 
Scope for incentives for local and foreign companies to initiate 
training, re-training and upgrading of skills of their employees. 

6. Conclusions and Recoanendations: 

Policies and measures required at the national level to enhance 
development of women's participation. 

Possible prograrrmes for tra1n1ng and their modalities for 
international co-operation. 
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UNITED NATIONS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT ORGANIZATION 

Post title: 

Duration: 

Date Required: 

DUty Station: 

Purpose 
of_ Project: 

Duties: 

UNIOO 

Job description 

Industrial Planning Expert. with 
woaen-in-developaent expertise 

4 months 

Septeaber 1990 

Vienna, Austria with possible travel to a 
selected Africa or African countries 

To include gender-specific eaployaent data 
and indicators in sub-sectoral typology 
studies of agro-industries tc be 
iapleaented by UNIOO's Progr~e 
Developaent Support Unit. 

The industrial pll!nning expert is to be 
responsible for developing gender-specific 
eaployaent and participation indicators to 
be included in sub-sectoral typology 
studies of agro-f ood industries that 
UNIOO's PDSU is preparing on Africa. The 
expert will work closely with PDSU staff in 
the selection of the particular industrial 
systea and the country or countries for 
which indicators are to be developed. By 
the tiae the expert is eaployed, the 
production and consumption components of 
the selected industrial system will have 
been defined by PDSU and the expert will 
use thse components as the framework for 
developing the indicators. 

Using the identified components, the expert 
is to be responsible for selecting 
characteristics for each component, related 
to woaen's participation to determine the 
following: eaployment and task patterns of 
women's parti.cipation; demographic profile 
of women working in the industry; and 
constraints, obstacles and enhancements 
that impede or enhance women's 
participation. Once characteristics are 
specified, 
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variables aust be chosen to define the 
characteristics. 

The expert will assess data availability in 
relation to the chosen varables. Where data 
qaps exist, procedures for either 
generat"ing the data are to be aade or proxy 
indicators developed fro• existinq 
infonaation. 

The data is to be incorporated into the 
HEPS proqrmi.ng package beinq prepared for 
analyzinq the industrial systea. The expert 
will assist PDSU staff in this task, taking 
aajor responsibility for refining and 
validating all data related to wo•en's 
eaployaent and participation patterns. 

'l'be expert will then-test the relevance and 
C011pleteness of the gender-specific data 
included in the MBPS analytical fraaework 
by applyinq the fraaework to the issue of 
women's participation in the industrial 
systea. A brief exaaination will be aade of 
the likely i.apact of industrial/national 
development policies for the systea on 
wo•en's eaplyaent. Also, a set of 
prioritized reco .. endations are to be made 
reqarding technical assistance, investaent, 
training and technological initiatives to 
enhance voJ1e11's participation/eaployaent 
throughout all co•ponents of the system. 

Based on experience gained from this 
exercise, the expert will develop 
quidelines that include recomaendations for 
data and indicators to be developed for 
other aqro-f ood-related industrial systems 
being examined by the PDSU (i.e., 
fertilizers and pesticides, and 
aqricultural machinery). 

The Programme Development Support Unit has 
been established at UNIDO to promote the 
application of the programme approach to 
project identification and fc~ulation for 
industrial systems. In 1989. the Unit is 
devoting its effort mainly to the 
preparation of the 1990/1991 Industrial 
Development Decade for Africa (IDDA) 
proqra11U1te, which concentrates on the 
development and rehabilitation of 
aqro-related industries in Africa. 
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Language: 

- a1 - I ,___ 
In accordance.with its objective of 
integrating wosen's issues into UNIDO's 
study and research activities and into all 
phases vf progra .. e and project planning, 
an industrial planning expert is required 
for the Unit to develop gender-specific 
eaployaent and participation indicators to 
use in conjunction with econoaic and 
industrial development data that are used 
by teh Unit to define and analyze 
industrial systeas. Gender-specific 
eaployaent data and participation 
indicators will strengthen the use of 
industrial systeas analysis for human 
resource planning. Also, the inclusion of 
such information will enhance PDSU's 
ability to add a socio-di•ension to their 
industrial progrming, and project 
formulation exercises.· 

A background in industrial development and 
human resource planning is essential. 
Expertise in the area of labour economics, 
wo•en-in-developaent issues, and labour 
aarket information and analysis is 
required. The·-incumbent should also have 
work ~>cperience in the agro-f ood industiral 
sector and field experience in Africa. Good 
writing skills are iaportant. 

English fluency is required. Knowledge of 
French is helpful. 
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AFRICAN REGIONAL EXPERT GROUP MEETING 
CN WOMEN IN AGRO-INDUSTRIES 

4.2.4.l 

The size and coaplexity of the subject of women in 
industry aake it necessary to take a sectoral approach to the 
question of how to proaote a greater invol veaent of '!-:·.:;men in 
industry. A consideration of the various branches of 
agro-industries provides an appropriate starting point for the 
sectoral approach, in view of wo•en's historical role in aost 
societies of responsibility for provision of basic consUllption 
needs derived froa agricultural products, such as food, 
clothinq, etc. 

In 1985 UNIDO orqanized an Expert Group Meetinq on Wo~11 
in Agro-Industries (report of aeetinq attached). 

'l'he Eiqhth Conference of African Ministers of Industry 
held in BujUJlbra, Burundi, (17-19 Septellber 1989) called upon 
OIO:DO to follow-up this •eating by orqanizinq an African 
Regional Meetinq to define a practical proqranae specifically 
aimed at helpinq African women overco•e the constraints 
inhibitinq their full contribution to industrial development, 
expec~~lly i~Aqro-Industries. 

The proposed African Regional Meetinq on Women in 
Agro-Industries will focus on the identification of practical 
policies, strategies and aeasures aimed at helping wo~en to 
overcome constraints to their full participation in 
aqro-industrial development. The content of the meeting would 
need to f~ on the following: 

1) The interplay between aacro-level agro-industrial 
development policies and micro-level actions, and responses 
needed to support the policies: 

2) Recent developments and emerqinq trends in 
aqro-industries. Special attention is to be paid to shifting 
structural trends within specific sub-sectors of the industry, 
new equipment and technolqical processes and siqnificant, 
~xpected chanqes in marketing, consumer demand and distribution 
channels. The implications of these trends for skill 
development and training needs to be examined; . 

3) Identification of economic, social and cultural 
constraints affecting women's participation. 

On the basis of the above. the meetinq will provide 
recommendations on policies and practical measures to enhance 
women's participation in the agro-industries sector in Africa 
and provide assistance for developing comprehensive technical 
assistance rueasures to facilitate women's fuller part~cipation 
in agro-industries. 
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It ;_s anticipated that the meeti.: . will be held in 
Tanzania in Haren 1991. 

The nUllber of participants will be JO. The participants 
will represent three cateqories - Ministries of Industry, 
National Machineries for the Advanceaent of Women, 
entrepreneurs, and NGOs. ECA and other UN agencies will be 
invited to participate as observers. 

Docuaentation: UNIDO will prepare a background paper on 
the present situation and eaerqing trends in Food-processing 
industries, especially in relation to the introduction of new 
and appropriate technology and its iapact on woaen. The 
participants will be requested to contribute a brief background 
paper on their policies and programmes and its effects in 
relation to the topic of the Meeting. UHIDO will provide a 
brief outline for these background papers. 
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REGIONAL EXPERT.GROUP MEETING 

TO ENHANCE THE CONTRIBUTION OF WOMEN 
TO HUMAN RESOURCE DEVELOPMENT FOR INDUSTRY 

I. BACKGROUND AND JUSTIFICATION 

Major trends in manufacturing employment point to a 
declining importance of manual skills in the overall production 
process. The adoption of new productic~ techniques as well as 
the development of new products siqnif ica11tly change the nature 
and organization of work. The demand for unskilled and 
semi-skilled. workers is expected. to decrease and the proportion 
of aanagers, engineers and technicians is expected to increase 
along with specialists in various industrial services. 

Obviously these developments will have significant effects 
on women's active participation, as their overwhelming majority 
are concentrated in unskilled or low-skilled jobs. However, the 
prior nature and pace of those changes are yet to be 
ascertained. 

Identification and monitoring is needed of skill 
requirements in industrial sectors affected by technological 
and workplace changes. Women need to acquire more technical 
skills in management, technology, sciences and technical 
f'1Jlctions. The overall educational structure for women in 
developing countries needs therefore attention. Apart from 
access to overall general education and literacy training women 
11\lSt have access to specific industry rel~ted skill training 
and be motivated to take advantage of it. Support structures 
and training for self-employment and entrepreneurship is 
required. 

The overall objective of an Expert Group Meeting would be 
to identify skill requirements and training needs for industry, 
in such a way that the resulting information can be used to 
better prepare women for industrial-sector jobs in the 
medium-term and long-term future. 

The content of the meeting would need to focus on the 
following: 

1) the current industrial structure, anticipated growth 
patterns for the next 3 - 5 years, and the impact of suc.1 
patterns in.terms of overall employment, and employment at 
broad occupational and skill levels. This should include 
besides various functions in manufacturing per se (production, 
supervisory, managerial, marketing, accounting, etc.), also 
functions in supporting services to industry (engineering and 
management consultancy, specialized market research, 
standardization, export promotion, etc.). 
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2. the identifcation of specific functional and skill 
areas particularly relevant for an increased participation of 
women; 

3. an analysis of the current educational and training 
infrastructurr for preparing human resources required by 
industry 

On the basis of the above, the aeeting \."ill make 
reco .. endations regarding educational/training and other human 
resources facilities requiring new or increased capacities in 
order to bridge emerging gaps between industry requirements and 
available/forthconing skills, on a short-, medium- and 
long-term basis as well as recommendations regarding special 
measures to ensure equitable access by women to such capacities. 

It is suggested that the first Expert Group Meeting on 
this subject.focuses on countries in south East Asia (Republic 
of Korea, Malaysia, Thailand and Philippines, Sri Lanka). 
Co-operation with ESCAP and UNESCO will be sought. 

II. THE PROJECT 

(a) Project Objective 

To identify skill requirements and education/training 
needs of w~men for employment and career development in 
industry. 

(b) output 

output 1 

An overview of the supply of and demand for skills for 
current and prospective employment in industry and 
industry-related services in selected countries with particular 
reference to employment prospects for women. 

output 2 

An overview of the existing educational and training 
structure of selected countries in relation to current and 
prospective industry needs and in relation to girls'/women's 
participation/access to such training and education. 

output 3 

Sets of policy measures conducive to national short-, 
medium- and long-term responses of the country's ~ducational 
and training system to the emerging skill require~ents of t~e 
industrial sector. 
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Output 4 

Recommendations for measures to promote girls'/women's 
access to and participation in such education and training. 

output 5 

Areas and JIOdalities for coJIDlon approaches by the 
countries concerned. 

(c) Activities 

Review of current and future (3-5 years) human resource 
requirements of industry and industry-related services in 
selected countries; 

__ .. _~~ 
Review of existing educational/training infrastructure 

for human resource development for industry in selected 
countries; 

Organization of Expert Group Meeting; 

Dissemination of recommendations regarding short-, 
medium- and lonq-term measures required for adequate human 
resource development for industry and for women's equitable 
participation including guidelines for educational/vocational 
counselling and career guidance for girls/women. 
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NGO EXPERT GROUP MEETING 

ON SKILL AND TRAINING REQUIREMENTS OF WOMEN 
IN TRANSNATIONAL CORPORATIONS 

WITHIN AND OUTSIDE EXPORT PROCESSING ZONES 

The UNIDO/NGO Meeting on le Contribution of Woaen to 
Human Resource Developaent in Industry, held in Vien.9la in Karch 
1988, expressed, inter alia, its concern about prospects of 
woaen workers in foreign owned industries within and outside 
Export Processing Zones and their lonq-term employaent 
prospects and requested UNIDO to enter into a dialogue with 
Transnationals and NGOs regarding ways of improving woaen's 
long-term employment prospects. 

Women in these industries are usually employed in un- or 
semi-skilled jobs for a relatively short period of their 
working 1 ;_ves (five to seven years, from 16 to 23) • In .any 
companies there is a practice to dismiss female eaployees after 
five to seven years of service to keep waqes low and avoid 
payment of maternity leave. During that period woaen generally 
do not acquire any saleable skills which would qualify them for 
employment or self-employment after dismissal by Transnational 
Corporations. 

In view of these exploitative employment conditions and 
practices the NGO Meeting recommended to UNIDO, inter alia, to 
monitor the impact of industrialization on women in developing 
countries and to enter into a dialogue with transnational 
corporations with a view to improving the situation of women in 
industry. 

An NGO EXpert Group Meeting on Skill and Training 
Requirements of Women in Transnational Corporations within and 
outside Export Processing Zones will l<'Ok into ways and means 
of imparting saleable skills to women during their brief period 
of employment with foreign-owned companies. 

A dialogue among representatives of Transnationals, NGOs, 
women's organizations and Government officials could lead to 
the formulation of policies and to concrete actions which will 
provide women with training opportunities for alternative 
employment o~ self-employment. 

The number of participants will be around.JO. It will 
include participants from Transnational Corporations, NGOs, 
Ministries of Industry and Labour, researchers from University 
and from women's orqanizations. ILO and UNCTC will also be 
invited to co-operate in this effort. UNIDO will prepare a 
background document and participants will be invited to prepare 
a paper on their policies, programmes, research findings and 
other experiences in relation to the topic of the meeting. 
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WORKSHOP ON THE PARTICIPATION OF WOMEN 
IN INDUSTRIAL PLANNING AND DECISION-MAKING 

IN LATIN AMERICA 

Background and justification 

Feaale participation in the aodern industrial sector in 
developinq countries has tended to be characterized by a 
concentration of feaale eaployaent in low-age, low-skill jobs 
whereas only few woaen are found at the higher technical and 
aanagerial levels. :CLO statistics indicate that in the early 
1980s woaen are advancing somewhat in professionally aanagerial 
and adll."'listrative occupational categories; however, in-depth· 
exmdnation indicates progress is llOre in services, teaching 
and health sectors and in industry woaen are notably absent at 
the upper levels. :rf the potential of woaen's contribution to 
industrial developaent is to be aaxiwized, woaen need to be 
integrated~llOre fully at the upper range of occ'1pations across 
all •anufacturinq sectors; also, co-operation is needed between 
governaent and non-governaental organizations involved in 
industrial development and training to identify areas where 
special measures are needed to prollOte a stronger participation 
of voaen in technical and aanagerial eaployaent. 

UHIDO was requested by the international NGO, the 
:rnternational Federation of Business and Professional Women 
(IFBPW), to organize a workshop on the participation of women 
in industrial planning and decision-making in Latin America 
which will focus on the identification of obstacles to women's 
access and advanceaent to higher-level decision-making 
positions in .anufacturing and an examination of policies and 
measures to accelerate women's participation in higher-level 
industrial planning and decision-making positions. Also, 
workshop attendees (all of whom are to be IFBPW members) are to 
be trained to work with their membership in their respective 
countries to design and iaplement effective strategies. 

Objectives 

Workshop objectives are as follows: 

(a) To determine the impact of current industrial 
development policies on women's participation in industry 

(b) To identify obstacles which impede women's advancement 
in industry to decision-making positions 
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(c) To identify skill and training needs for women in 
higher-level industrial planning and decision-aaking positions 

(d) To train 24-30 aeabers of the IFBPW in the Latin 
American Region to work with their aeabership in 
developinq/iapleaenting strategies to accelerate women's 
advancement to higher-level positions in manufacturing 

Venue and Dates 

The workshop is to be held in 1990. The location has yet 
to be selected. 

Participants 

24 to 30 participants of J:FBPW affiliates in Latin America 
will be selected as workshop participants. 
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ORGANISATION DES NATIONS'UNIES POUR LE DEVELOPPEHENT INOUSTRIEL 

Designation du 
poste: 

Duree: 

Date d'entree 
en fonction: 

ONUDI 

Mission ex:ploratoire au Cameroun 

Description de poste 

Econoaiste, specialisee dans l'inteqration de 
la feiame dans le developpement industriel 

1.5 •ois 

Debut mai 

Lieu d'affectation: Yaounde, cameroun, avec deplacements dans le 
pays 

But du projet: Hission'explorative pour evaluer la situation 
de la femme camerounaise dans le secteur de 
transformation et pour elaborer un programme 
d'assistance pour promouvoir !'integration de 
la femme dans l'industrie. En collaboration 
avec les Hinisteres concernes la mission 
analysera les conditions et contraintes de 
l'inteqration de la femme dans la production 
industrielle et evaluera particulierement le 
programme de developpement industriel etab.li 
par le Plan Directeur d'Industrialisation · 
(PDI) et proposera des activites de promotion 
susceptibles de .faciliter l' acces des femmes 
aux mechanismes compris dans le PDI. 

Cette analyse engendrera des propositions 
pour des activites concretes pour faciliter 
l'acces des femmes au secteur industriel et 
artisanal et pour leur donner une meilleure 
consideration dans les projets de l'ONUDI 
dans les s~cteurs d'interets pour les femmes, 
surtout la petite et moyenne industrie et )a 
production agro-industrielle. 
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A.ttributions: 

Le proqramae de travail de la mission peut etre divise en 
trois phases centrales: 

1. La premiere phase: collecte d'information generale a 
l' egard du ri3le de la feue dans le developpealent industriel 

2. La deuxieae phase: analyse detaillee d'un ou de plusieurs 
secteurs choisis 

3. La troisieme phase: etablissement et di$CUSsion d'un 
programme d'assistance pour !'integration de le: fe-e 

1) Premiere phase (collecte d'inforaation generale) 

Dans cette phase, la consultante d~vra 

- se renseigner aupres les Hinisteres de ~a Proaotion 
Feminine et le Kinistere de l'Industrie, ainsi que 
les autres ainisteres concernes, sur les orientations et 
politiques du Gouverneaent a l'egard de la proaotion de la 
femme, et discuter doaaines possibles d'intervention. En 
particulier la mission discutera les orientations 
principales du Plan Directeur d'Industrialisation envers 
les feDllles, 

- se familiariser en detail avec les aechanisaes et 
politiques etablis par le PDI, en analysant dans quelle 
aesure ceux-ci af fectent le role de la f eame dans 
l'industrie. Cet analyse s'adressera d'une part a 
!'evaluation des acbanismes qui peuvent servir en faveur 
des femmes, et d'autre part il revisera dans quelle aesure 
les femmes peuvent etre affectees negativement. 

- discuter avec les representants et les experts de l'ONUDI 
les projets en cours et en etat de planification. on 
discutera de l'interet de ces projets pour les fe11JRes et 

~ en quelle mesure les activites des projets s'adressent aux 
femmes. La mission s'informera aussi aupr~s du PNUD et des 
autres organismes internationaux, bilateraux et des 
organisations non-gouvernmentales de leurs activites 
respectives en cours et en etat de planification. 

- consulter d'autres sources secondaires/statistiques 
disponibles sur la participation des femmes dans les 
dif ferents secteurs industri~ls et sur les principaux 
facteurs: ··qui freinent leur integration; 

- examiner les politiques nationales de d4veloppement 
industriel et analyser si celles-ci consid~rent l~s femmes 
c0111m~ groupe cible. A cet .r?']ard. s • ~nalys<?r~ 
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particulierement l'a~ces des femmes aux prets. aux 
pro9raames de foraa~ion. et au service d'aide a la 
qestion. 

En base de l'etude des priorites et aechanisaes du PDI et du 
role de la fe .. e dans les differents secteurs industriels, la 
aission decidera sur les priorites de son intervention et 
selectionnera plusieurs secteurs d'interet particulier pour les 
fe .. es pour etablir un prograaae d'assistance qui servira aussi 
de faciliter l'acces des feaaes aux activites du PDI. 

2) Deuxieae phase {analyse des secteurs choisis) 

Dans cette phase. la mission etudiera en detail le role de 
la feaae dans les secteurs choisis en determinant les conditions 
de leur participation et les principaux f acteurs qui freinent 
leur inteqfatlon. Cette phase s•appuyera, dans la aesure,~u 
possible, plus sur la rechercbe des donnees priaaires que--·sur 
l'etude des sources secondaires. La mission se deplacera aux 
provinces pour collecter aussi des informations des villes 
secondaires et zones rurales. L'etude enqlobera des discussions 
avec des autorites locaux, representants d'entreprises etc. Une 
grande partie du travail sera consacree aux discussions avec les 
fe111tes pvur se familiariser en detail de leurs conditions et 
besoins: avec des fe .. es deja employees dans les secteurs en 
question et avec des fe .. es non-employees. 

Bien qu'il fera partie des responsabilites de la mission de 
definir, en base des informations deja collectees, le programme 
de travail detaille, l'analyse devra englober une evaluation du 
developpement et de toutes les donnees econoaiques des secteurs 
en question, par exeaple la disponibilite des aatieres premieres; 
le aarche actuel ainsi que le potentiel du marche au niveau 
local, national et international; une analyse du processus de 
production aux echelles dif ferentes en evaluant la division de 
travail et la participation respective des feaaes, les 
technologies utilisees et les exigences de qualification; une 
etude approfondie du role de la femme dans l'industrie, analyse 
des~principaux tacteurs qui determinent la participation dans 
l'industrie, surtout dans les secteurs en question, en 
particulier au niveau culture! (les differentes coutumes et 
reli9ions qui eapechent les femmes de s'integrer dans le 
processus de developpement industriel. exemple: l'acces des 
femmes a la pr~priete fonciere), au niveau juridique (les 
dispositifs juridiques en defaveur de la femme en ce qui concerne 
son integration dans le secteur industriel, tel que l'acces des 
femmes ~ la terre et a la propri~te~fonciere et au niveau 
economique: l'-act.:es des femmes au credit, la formation des femmes 
(particulierement en 9estion et en tet;hnolo9ie}, l'ar:t:es a 
!'information; mais aussi au niveau culturel et au niveau 
juri~iq1.1ii:. 
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3) Troisieae phase (etablissement d'un plan d'intervention) 

Coapte tenu des resultats des etudes t:i-dess·1s. se feront 
des recoaa~ndations specifiques et s'etablira un proqraaae 
d'action pour la promotion de l'inteqration des fe .. es dans les 
secteurs selectionnes. Celui-ci se deterainera de la aaniere 
suivant~: 

- !'elaboration d'un ou plusieurs projets precis con~us pour 
aaeliorer les aptitudes et le PQtentiel des feaaes a 
participer dans la production industrielle, par exeaple en 
facilitant l'acces des fe .. es aux prets, a.la formation 
(dans le domaine de gestion et de technoloqie). l'acces aux 
technologies appropriees et a l'inforaation. 

faire des suggestions viables Pour atteindre une aajeur 
partie des femmes en tant que groupe cible dans les 
activites du PDI 

La •ission elaborera un rapport preliainaire sur ses 
conclusions qui sera discute en detail avec les autorites 
concernees. A l'issue du projet, un rapport concis sera elabore 
qui aet en valeur des reco11D1endations appropriees ainsi que des 
docU11ents de projets precis. 

Qualifications: 

Connaissances 
linquistiques: 

Economiste avec une specialisation dans 
!'integration de la femme au developpeaent, 
experience en Afrique, experience dans le 
developpeaent de projets 

Fran~ais 
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ORGANISATION DES NATIONS UNIES POUR LE DEVELOPPEKENT INDUSTRIEL 

ONUDI 

Mission ex:ploratoire au seneqal 

Term.es de Reference 

La aission sus-citee est la reponse a la requete de Monsieur 
le Vice-President de l'Asseablee Nationale de la Republique du 
S6negal. BJ.le sera coaposee d • un 4conoaiste industriel specialise 
de l'avro~industrie et d'une socit>-econoaiste specialisee de 
l'integrat~on de ~a femae; duree de la aission: 1.5 aois 

But de la aission 

Mission exploratoire pour evaluer la situation de la femme 
seneqalaise clans le secteur industriel et artisanal et pour 
elaborer UD proqraaae d'assistance pour la proaotion de 
son integration dans l'industrie. En collaboration avec des 
Kinisteres concernes, la mission ana1ysera les conditions, 
contraintes et possihilites de l'integration de la fe1111e dans la 
production 1ndust.":ielle, particulierement d.ans le secteur · aqro­
industriel. cette analyse engendrera des propositions pour des 
activites concretes pour faciliter l'acces des feaaes au secteur 
industriel et artisanal et pour leur donner une aeilleure 
consideration dans les projets de l'ONUDI dans les secteurs 
d'interet pour les feames, surtout la petite et moyenne industrie 
et la production aqro-industrielle. 

Le prograaae de travail de la mission peut etre divise en 
trois phases centrales: 

1. La preaiere phase: collecte d'~nformation a l'egard du 
role de la feaae dans le developpement industriel 

2. La deuxieae phase: analyse detaillee des secteurs 
prioritaires pour la participation des femmes 

3. La tro!~ieae phase: etablissement et discussion d'un 
programme d'assistance pour l'integration de la femm~ et 
redactiQn des documents de prQjets 
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1) Pre•iere ~hase (collecte d'inforaation qenerale) 

Dans cette phase. l'equipe devra 

se renseiqner aupres des Ministeres concernes sur les 
orientations et priorites du Gouverne•ent•a l'egard de 
l'integration des fe .. es au developpe•ent industriel, et 
discuter leurs proPositions pour un progra.ae 
de proaotion integre; 

discuter avec les representants et les experts de l'ONUDI 
les projets en cours et en etat de planification. on 
discutera de l'interet de ces projets pour les feaaes et en 
QUelle aesure les acti· -~es de ceux-ci s'adressent aux 
ie .. es. La aission s'infonaera aussi aupres du PNUD et des 
autres orqanisaes-internationaux, bilateraux et des 
orgasaisations non-gouvern.entales de leurs activites 
respectiv~s en cours et en etat de planification, 

consulter des sources secondaires/statistiques dispon1bles 
sur la participation des femmes dans le secteur industriel 
et sur les principaux f acteurs qui freinent leur 
integration; 

examiner les Politiques nationales de developpement 
industriel et analyser si celles-ci considerent les femmes 
co .. e groupe ci.ble. A cet egard, s'analysera 
particuli~reaent l'acces des fe-es aux prets, aux 
progra1111es de fonaation et d'aide a la gestion. 

En base de la discussion des priorites avec·les autorites 
gouvernementales et l'etude du role de la fe11111e dans les 
differents secteurs industriels, la mission decidera sur les 
priorites de son inter'Vention. Elle selectionnera un ou deux 
secteurs d'interet particulier pour les fe1111es pour etablir un 
progra1111e d'assistance qui incluira aussi le developpeaent de 
aechanisaes appropries Pour faciliter leur participation dans les 
projets de l'ONUDI. 

2) Deuxieae phase (analyse des secteurs choisis) 

Dans cette phase, la mission etudiera en detail le role de 
la femae dans les secteurs choisis en detellllinant les conditions 
de leur particiP,ation, les principaux facteurs qui freinent leur 
integration et les PoSSibilites pour stimuler une inteqration 
plus elevee des femmes dans le developpement industriel. Cette 
phase s'appuyera, dans la mesure du possible, plus sur la 
recherche des donnees primaires que sur l'etude des sources 
secondaires. La mission se deplacera aux provinces pour colle~t@r 
des informations des villes secondaires et zones rurales. L'ftude 
englobera des dis~ussions ave~ des autorit~s lo~~ux. 
repr~sentants d"entr~pris~s et~. Un~ ~rand~ p~rli~ du trav~il 



- 97 

sera c:onsacree aux discussi4'ns avec: les femmes meaes pour s~ 
familiariser en detail avec leurs conditions et besoins: avec des 
femmes deja eaployees dans les secteurs en question et avec des 
femmes non-eaployees. 

Bien qu'i1 fera parti~ des responsabilite~ de la •ission de 
definir, en base des infonaations deja collectees, le prograaae 
de travail detaill~. l'analyse englobera les aspects suivants: 

- Evaluation des donnees econoaiques principales des 
secteurs en question, par exemple les con~~ions du aarche 
actuel ainsi que le potentiel du aarche au niveau local, 
national et international; 

- Analyse du processus de production aux ecbelles 
differentes en {valuant eo particulier la division de 
travail et.la participation respective des feaaes, les 
technologies utilisees, et les exigences de qualification; 

- Etude approfondie du role de la fe .. e dans l'industrie, 
analyse des principaux f acteurs qlii deterainent la 
participation dans l'industrie, surtout d~ les secteurs en 
question, en·particulier au niveau economique: l'acces des 
femaes au credit, la fonaation des fellllles (particulierement 
en gestion et en technologie), l'acces a !'information; mais 
aussi au niveau culturel et au niveau juridique. 

3) 'l'roisieae phase (etablisseaent d'un plan d'i.ntervention) 

Compte tenu des resultats des etudes ci-dessus, se fe:ront 
des recommendations specifiques et s'etablira un programme 
d'action pour promouvoir l'integration des femmes dans les 
secteurs selectionnes. Celui-ci se determiuera-de la maniere 
suivante: 

l'~laboration d'un ou plusieurs projets precis con~us pour 
ameliorer les aptitudes et le potentiel des fellllles a 
participer dans la production industrielle, par exemple en 
facilitant l'acces des fellllles aux prets, a la formation 
(dans le domaine de gestion et de technoloqie), l'acces aux 
technologies appropriees et a !'information. 

- faire des suggestions realistes pour donner une 
CQnsideration particuliere aux femmes en tant que qrQupe 
cible dans'les projets de cooperation technique dans le 
secteur industriel. 

La mission elaborera un rapport p~~liminaire sur ses 
conclusions qui sera discut~ en d~tail avec les autorit•s 
co1v::ern~es. A l'issu'!! du projet, 1.m rapport t:ont:is s~ra .flab0 r<? 
qui met en valeur des recomml!!ndations approprides ainsi ~u~ ~~~ 
d0i:uments d~ projets pr~i:is. 
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Les deux experts, l'econoa~ste industriel et la socio­
econoaiste travaillP.ront en etroite collaboration pour atteindre 
une consideration des aspects economiques, techniques et sociaux 
dans toutes les activites propasees. Une certaine specialisation 
sera etablie selon les lignes suivantes. 

L'econoaiste industriel, qui devra posseder une 
specialisation dans la doaaine de l'agro-industrie et 
l'experience dans l'elaboration de projets industriels, sera 
responsable des aspects econoaiques et techniques dans les 
activites a proPoser. Il analysera les conditions econoaiques 
principales et la division de travail, les technologies 
utilisees, et les qualifications exiqees dans les secteur sous 
question. Il deterainera la viabilite technique et econoaique du 
prograaae propose. Xl elaborera des aesures d'accompaqneaent 
necessaires, par example des programmes de credit, formation 
etc. 
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OlfITBD llA'l'IOKS DIDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT ORGAllIZA'l'IOH 

Addendllll to UHIDO project TFfRAF/87/002: 

Manqerial and Entrepreneurial Skill Development 
for Woaen Entrepreneurs in Developing Countries -

Workplan for Training Programme in Food Processing 
Technology f o~ Women Entrepreneurs in Zimbabwe 

Total U'tfl:l>O budget: OS$ 96,000 (excl. overheads) 

Estillated startinq date: OCT/~9 Planned duration: 2 months 

Backstopping section/branch: PPO/ICFM/WOMEN 

Govermae1n: Impleaenting Agency: 

Ministry of Community and co-operative Development and Women 
Affairs 

Ranche House College 

Small Enterp~ise Development Corporation (SE(JCO) 
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Background and Justification 

One of the aost effective •eans of promoting increased and 
aore equitable participation of women in industrial development 
is to upgrade woaen's qualifications. Improving women's 
entrepreneurial and aanageaent skills is an iaportant step in 
this direction. 

The Nairobi Forward-looking Strategies for the Advancement 
of Women called for innovative approaches to training in 
support of women's traditional and non-traditional industrial 
activities. Women who have tried to enter industry in either a 
managerial or an entrepreneurial role in a developing country 
have generally been exposed to environmental constraints. 'l'his 
·bas not only limited the scope of their contribution to the 
industrialization process but also undermined the productive 
utilization of a significant human resource that is aost needed 
in developing countries. 

Wo•en represent an actual and potential entrepreneurial 
lllanagement force in Bi.era-, small- and medium-scale industry in 
a large number of developing countries and by tradition assume 
considerable responsibility in trade and industry. However, 
education/training faci~ities for industrial management and 
entrepreneurial skill development generally neglect the 
specific probleJDS related to women. Women are.not always able 
to take advantage fully of the available facilities for 
training in the field of Jaanagement. '!'hey face institutional 
and attitudinal barriers in their quest for greater 
participation in the industrial develc ."ment activities taking 
place in their respective countries. 

Within the fraaework of its programme for the integration 
of women.in industrial development, UNIDO has developed a 
training programme for women entrepreneurs funded under a Trust 
Fund Agreement wit!': the Government of Norway. 

In line with UHIDO's approach to increase the number of 
training prograJ111es open to women by encouraging national and 
regional training institutions to organize special courses for 
women, this particular programme has been developed in 
co-operation·w~th the Pan African Institute for Development, 
East and Southern Africa (PAID-BSA). This institution covers 15 
countries in the region, and is located in Kabwe, Zambia. 
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Based on a needs and capability assessment it was decided 
to develop a comprehensive training programme consisting of the 
following three components: Entrepreneurship, aanagement and 
technology. Initially it was decided to focus the technology 
component of the course on food technology, given the strong 
involvement of women in this subsector. 

The training materials for the three components were 
developed by three different subcontractors, each specialist in 
their field. PAID-BSA was responsible for developing the 
management component, while the Cranfield School of Management 
and the Interaediate Technology Development Group of the UK 
were responsible for the development of the entrepreneurship 
and technology coaponents respectively. 

'l'be training aaterials developed were field tested in 
co-operation with Paid-Esa in Zambia in January/February 1989. 

'l'be results of the field test indicate the need for some 
adaptation and consolidation of the materials and this project 
dOCUJRent is on a proposed training seminar in zi.Ji:babwe where 
the training package will be field-tested aqain after the 
recommended changes and amendments have been made. 

During the field test in Zambia it became apparent that in 
order to disseminate the programme, a training of trainers 
workshop should be orqanized. "'his workshop is scheduled for 
September 1989. The objective is to train national trainers 
(food technology instructors and business/management trainers) 
in the use of the training package so far developed and to 
extend and improve the technology component. 

After this workshop adaptation and refinement of the 
material will be carried out, before the material is printed 
for use in Zimbabwe. The materials will then comprise detailed 
curricula, a trainers manual, students workbooks, handouts 
etc. The field-test in Zimbabwe will be the first course in 
which the complete training package is utilized. 

It will be organized in co-operation with Ranche House 
College together with SEDCO. The target group is women already 
running their own enterprise or who have shown an initiative 
towards starting one. The announcement of the course and the 
selection procedures should ensure that only women with a 
genuine interest in going into the food processing sector are 
invited to participate. 
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Description of the training course 

The combination of entrepreneurship training, management 
skills and technology aakes the training package unique. 
RecoJllllendations from the field test in Zambia indicate that in 
the future the technology component should be extended and that 
entrepreneurship should be a more integrated part of the 
manageaent skill training. These adjustaents of the •aterials 
will be carried out in connection with the training of trainers 
workshop by the same organizations and consultants who 
developed the initial materials. 

The duration of the course is six weeks, including a one 
week break after the completion of the three first weeks. The 
break will enable the participants to carry out a field study 
at their homeplace, based on the knowledge a~:.ned from the 
first part of the course. The information gathered during this 
break will be used for the finalization of the business plans 
which they will be requested to prepare during the course. 

The aim of the entrepreneurship training is to create an 
awareness of the behavioural attributes necessary in order to 
start and run an enterprise. It includes an analysis of 
individual strength and weakness and introduces business skills 
relevant for small-scale enterprises and an outline on how to 
prepare a business plan. The personal attributes associated 
with entrepreneurship are identified, discussed and developed 
in the context of the •Enterprise Experience•, a real 
micro-business project undertaken by each participant during 
the course. 

The management component provides concrete skills in the 
fields of marketing, accounting and finance and this abstract 
knowledge is transferred to the individual business plans in 
councelling sessions and through the Enterprise Experience. 

The technology component will consist of two parts - one 
theoretical and one practical. The theoretical part will be 
taught during the course's first week. It will introduce the 
paiticipants to different food processes and technology options 
and prepare them for their field studies. After the field 
study, the training will provide the participants with actual 
technology skills through experiments and demonstrations. 

The training approach for all the components is highly 
participatory and requires active involvement from the 
participants. It aims at providing the women with the practical 
skills and conrete knowledge required to establish a food 
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processing enterprise. However, in order to ensure the success 
of the course in the sense that the participants are able to 
adjust io and aeet the demands of the aarket in which they 
operate, it is necessary to establish a follow-up scheme to the 
course. 

Description of national counterpart 

Ranche House College is a college of adult education which 
aims at providing opportunities for adults of all sections of 
the collDlunity to study and thereby uplift their standards of 
living, their awareness of their position in society and their 
contribution to their society. 

Ranci.e House College has during the past few years 
undertaken several activities involving women entrepreneurs and 
has the expertise and experience within this field. 

The institution wants to establish a programae for women 
entrepreneurs and has alreRdy built up a network of local 
trainers. Ranche Bouse Coilege has good relations to national 
government bodies and NGOs. 

The College is registered as a non-prof it making 
organization. It is situated in Harare, Zimbabwe. 

SEDCO (Small Entreprise Development Corporation) is a 
parastatal which operates under the Ministry of Trade and 
Commerce. Its objective is to encourage development of commerce 
and industry in Zimbabwe's rural and small towns and the 
creation of more employment and income generation for the 
people in depressed areas and the creation of wealth through 
increased productivity in the small enterprise sector. 
SEDCO provides loans, management councelling training, 
information and advise to small enterprises. 

When the training course has been carried out once in 
co-operation with UNIDO and with the assistance of 
international experts, Ranche House College and SEDCO should be 
capable of continuing to run similar courses on their own on a 
regular basis using the training package. 

II. The Project - Objective, outputs and Activities 

Development Objective: 

Human resource development through upgrading women's 
entrepreneurial and man~gerial skills in industrial 
production. 
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Immediate objective: 

outputs: 

- To enable national training institutions to 
utilize the traininq packaqe developed, to provide 
Zimbabwean women with the necessary knowledge, 
skills and ability to access resources required to 
start and operate small scale manuf acturinq 
enterprises within the food processing sector. 

- Coaprehensive training package field-tested and 
finalized, and adapted to the business environment 
of Zi11babwe 

- Rancbe House College in co-operation with SEDCO 
familiarized with the UNIDO training packaqe and its 
delivery 

- 6 national trainers experienced in conducting the 
traininq course for women 

- 20 Zimbabwean women entrepreneurs trained in 
entrepreneurship/management and food processing 
technoloqies 

- follow-up network established 

Activities 

All activities should be carried out in line with the 
recommendations given in the UNIDO Training Manual. The 
activities will be as follows: 

set up selection criteria for course participants (RHC/UNIDO 
Consultant) (4.2 months prior to course start} 

- announcement of course (RHC) (4 months prior to course start) 

- carry out selection (RHC/UNIDO consultants} (1.5 months prior 
to course start) 

notify candidates (RHC) (1.2 months prior to course start) 

- select and ~nvi~e guest speakers to lecture on tax 
regulations,· legislation concerning small scale enteLprises, 
import/export regulations, special credit lines and other 
subjects relevant to the course participants. (RHC/SEOCO} 
(1 month prior to course start) 

- invite successful women entrepreneurs to share their 
business experiences with the course participants. 
(RHC/SEDCO) (I month prior to course start) 
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prepare field visits ai•ing at 91v1n9 the participants a 
demonstration of food processing technologies in operation 
(RHC in consultation with UNIOO food processing specialists). 

co-ordination •eeting between all trainers, Ranche House 
College, SEDCO and UNIOO representatives. 

carry out training course according to the following 
structure: 

Week 1: 

Week 2: 

Heek 3: 

Week 4: 

Heek 5: 

Week 6: 

Opening - General introduc~ion. Explain objectives 
and course outline 

Entrepreneurial characteristics, introduction to the 
Enterprise Experience; 
Technical options (theoretical); 
Preliminary decision required 
fro• the women on product choice by the end of the 
week. 

The enterprise experience 
Presentation of ideas 
Women in business 
Marketing aspects 
Production planning and costing 
Financial aspects (record keeping) 

Financial aspects 
Introduction to business plan 
Preparation of field study 

Field Study 

Food processing technology training 
Raw material selection 
Processing technologies 
Quality control 
Packaging/marketing/labelling 
Equipment selection 
Legal aspects 

Prei)aration and finalization of business plan, 
presentation. 
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Inputs: 

Counterpart contribution in kind: 

use of lecture halls 
use of audio-visual teaching equipment 
co-ordination services 
Secretarial services/a~nistration/co .. unication 
costs 
Transport on site 
Transport to/fro• Hanage•ent Training Bureau 
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UNIOO inputs: 
- boarding/lodging 20 participants 

Manage•ent Training Bureau and 
at Ranche House College 

BL 33-00 US$ 12,000 

- in-country travel participants 
BL 33-00 US$ 1,000 

- stationary costs 
BL 34-00 US$ 3,000 

- field visits 
BL 33-00 US$ 2,500 

- training specialist ~o have 
overall responsibility 
for co-ordination and preparation 

- 6 national trainers 
(3 aanageaent/3 food processing 
trainad in workshop in Lusaka) 

- 2 international experts 
in food processing 
technology. 

BL 11-50 US$ 25,000 

BL 17-00 US$ 12,000 

BL 11-50 US$ 15,000 

- international training specialist, 
entrepreneurship/management 

BL 11-50 US$ 16,000 

- sundries BL 51-00 US$ 2,000 

- Headquarter~ travel BL 16-00 US$ 7,000 

- honorary fees external lecturers US$ 500 

Total: US$ 96,000 

To ensure genuine interest of participants each participant 
will be required to pay a Z$ 20.00 registration fee. 
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III. Reporting and evaluation requirements - expected follow-up 

To secure the success of such a traini119 cou..--se, it is 
necessary to follow up the course participants. The host 
institutions should establish a file for each participant and 
off er a counceling or advisory service to the woaen after the 
course - if the host institution lacks a country-wide network 
it should co-operate with NGO'sfPVO's. The participants should 
be requested to report to the host institution every six aonths 
and field visits should be arranqed. If feasible, there should 
be a follow-up seainar arranged a year after the training 
course. 
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Technical Skill Training Prograame for Women supervisors 
and Managers in Textile Industry 

The contribution of women to the idustrialization 
process of their countries is a vital eleaent in the overall 
econoaic and social development. They have E!llerged as a aajor 
industrial workforce. However, the overwhelaing aajority of 
thea, particularly in Asia, is liaited to a narrow range of low 
skilled jobs with poor career struc·:-.ures. Yet a aajor trend in 
11a11uf acturing eaployaent is the declining iaportance of aanual 
skills in the overall production process. The adoption of new 
production techniques significantly alters the organization and 
nature of work in industrial enterprises. In general these new 
techniques are predicted to have th~ following iapacts on 
manufacturing jobs: 

a) The proportion of aanagers, engineers and 
technicians is expected to increase: 

b) 'l'be proportion of unskilled and seai-skilled workers 
and crafts people is expected to decrease: 

c) 'l'bese changes are likely to take place aaidst a 
general decline in aanufacturing employment resulting from the 
labour replacing effects of new technology. 

A vast nUJlber of women is employed in precisely the 
areas that are vulnerable to displacement. Training 
opportunities for women in industrial production skills are 
insufficient and largely limited to traditional occupations. 
Existing training programaes do not fully take into account the 
special needs and interests of women. It is therefore important 
to develop prograJIJles to increase the number of women capable 
of asswaing aanagerial positions so that they can compete for 
declining eaployment on an equal footing with men. 

It is one of the programmes of UNIDO to increase the 
nUJlber of training programmes open to women particularly 
through encouraging training institutions to organize special 
courses for women and to enhance the quality of training 
opportunities available to them. UNIDO therefore endeavours to 
develop coMplete training packages that will lead to training 
opportunities for women enabling them to reach middle 
management positions in industries which predominately employ 
female labour. These training packages should include: 

. 
- complete curricula 
- teaching aids and instructional material 
- trainers manuals 
- students workbooks. 
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It is proposed to develop training courses for women 

within the textile sub-sector and at a later stage within the 
electronics industry and possibly also in general electronic 
data processing. 

Proposed target countries: China, Indonesia, 
Philippines, Thailand, Malaysia 

Proposed activities: 
l) needs assessaent (identification of national 
counterpart institutions and of specific target group 
needs) 

2} development of training package 

3) field test of training package and adaptation as 
appropriate 

Estimated cost: approximately US$ 350,000 per package 
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Local Product ion and Disseiuinat:i{)n .c.l.-1.-.:.:.~r<n•ed Cereal Proce!;:Sing 
Equipment: - Pilot Project 

Project outline 

An absence of careful consideration in the choice of 
technologies has contributed considerably to the failure of a 
qreat many technical assistance projects. _ Develop_ment must take 
into account traditions in the division of labour, village 
leadership, dispositic!l of income, attitude!: toward credit, etc. 

The project proposed aims at overcoming the problems 
described. Its objective is to contribute to the development and 
local production of teebnologies appropriate to women's needs and 
traditional. working habits, and to ensure women's access to these 
ta:hnologies and to tbeir long-term benefits. The strategy of the 
project will be two-pronged-, ensuri.Qg that technical assistance 
avoids the p!.tfalls mentioned above, and that the plans for 
distribution and use conform to the socio-economic considerations 
which have been stressed. · 

To this purpose, technologi. s developed or disseminated in 
the region will be evaluated as to their awtopriateness to 
women's needs and means, new :Improved equipment will be desiqned 
and tested, 81\d a local production capability be developed and 
promoted, by including local artisans.· As chores related to 
cereal processing represent a major activity of women in West 
Africa, transformation of cereals will constitute the priority 
sector for intervention: The first activity will be to develop 
improved prototypes of er locally reproducible motor-mm, of an 

, ammal-drawn mm and of a dehuller: This choice is due to the 
fact that hulling and qrtnc:ling of grains can be considered as 
most strenuous tasks in cereal processing which consume several · 
hours of women's dally work. Discussions with village women have 
shown that in the Sahelian region mechanization of milling 
constitutes their very first priority. Mechanization of 
dehullinq follows, wh1ch depending on nutritional habits, may in 
some regions even be preferred. The parallel development of a 
motor- and ·an animal-drawn mm has been recommended by the 
exploratory phase with a view to providing technoloqical 
solutions adapted to dJfferent conditions. 

In order to make these technol091es accessible to women 
credit will be provided. The project WW. elaborate and field-
test a system fol' a revolving fund which is adapted to women's 
economic conditions and close to traditional savings structure. 
The development of appropriate support measures and 
organizational schemes will constitute another priority of the 
project. This will comprise guidelin~s for thoe- careful choice of 
villages, training of owners and operators, and a maintenance and 
r~pair system, all taking full account of socio-ecoaomic 
conditions and traditional structt1r~s prevalent in th'? r'?gion. 
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The pilot-phase ha~ the purpose to develop and fielt:!-test 
the referred prototypes and concepts for dissemination. 

Once demonstrated the full acceptability, technical 
viability and competitiveness of these technol09ies, local 
nroducti.on and dissemination of equipment will be promoted during 
the follow-up phase in all countries concerned. 

During the follow-up phase existing workshops will be 
assisted to initiate production. This will comprise short-term 
technical assistance, as well as a. start-up credit {to complement 
equipment, if necessary, and acquire raw material). A regional 
divi..c;ion of production could be envisaged where each country 
'introlved would specialize on the fabrication of one specific type 
·c;i equipment, thus contributing to higher economie.s of scale. 
_spare parts for ail types of equipment would, however, be 
produced in e.ach country, desirably by local art:L.c;ans, who will 
also ensure maintenance and repair. · 

The dissemination structure (obviously at. a much larger · 
scale than .during the pilot phase) will compri.Se reqular training 
seminars for artisans and technicians and a decentralized 
maintenance and repair structure, training of 'monitrices' who 
en:&ure support and follow-up in the dissemination areas. Training 
of operators and owners will be institutionalized at a local 
level through decentralized Government institutions as well as 
techntclans and 'moni1rices' involved. At the same time a 
distribution of equjpment throuqh other .donor projects will be 
encouraged to achieve higher economies of scale and increase the 
benefits of the women users. Care should be taken, however, that 
the principles of careful support and follow-up Will be observed. 

rt is important that during this phase follow-up to the · 
dissemination sites of the pilot phase be ensured, and a 
continuous evaluation of experience undertaken. This will permit 
to present eventually arising problemes already at an earlier 
stage. If fuuds can be made available the work at the project 
workshop should be continued and other equipment be evaluated and 
improved prototypes deFiqned. 

The pilot phase will be characterized by the following 
institutional arrangements: 

The intervention will initially be concentrated i.'l the 
Sahelian zone, becduse of similar characteristics with regard to 
crops patterns and cereal processing habits and the need to 
focus on a limit'?d number of '?quipments. While in Burkina Faso, 
Mali, and Niger millet and sorghum (followed by rnaiz and ri4'.:''!') 
form the essential basis of nutrition, in Togo i::assava and yams 
play th'!' major role in basic i::ons\\rnption, and production of 
"gari" is the prerfominant ai::tivity in food pr0".'t:·5sini::! 
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Mali has been selected as project "h'?ad quarter". The 
project will be attached to the workshop E.MA.MA. ('Entreprue 
Malienne de Maintenance') , till recently recipient of a joint 
UNDP/UNCDF/UNIDO assL.~ce. It is located at Sikasso in the 

· south-East of Hali (close to Bobo-Dioulassc, the second economic 
centre of Burkina Fa..c;o) . 

The equipment produced will, however, not only be 
disseminated in Mali (in the area of Sikasso) but also in Burkina 
Faso (surroundings of Bobo-Dioulasso and Banfora). This will 
peanit a simultaneous test of the. acceptability of the 
technologies and the dissemination scheme in these two countries. 
It will also provide a better basis for fUrther dissemination of 
p~totypes and concepts developed durlnq the fC>ll.ow-up phase. 

Followinq Goverfiilrebt :Institutions are foreseen for co­
operation: 

B.MA.MA. has .been created in 1976 with the assistaDce of 
UNIDO and the People's Republic of China. It was mainly concerned 
with maintenance and repair of trucks and agrlcultural machinery. 
since 1983, it bas been successfully producing among other 
metallic components water pumps of ex~ent quality and 
reliabllify at a competitive price, wblcb are also exported into 
neigbbourlng countries. Thanks to a number of technical 
assistance projects B.KA..MA. DOW disposes of equipment adapted to 
all requb:ements and of very well trained staff. Main reasons for 
selecUng B.MA.MA. as project site are the followiDg: Within the 
sahellan target countries it is a workshop which ig best equipped 
for and fully capable of both prototype development and series 
production; in addition to its excellent techn1cal capacity it 
also disposes of a design office wMch permits all computer-based 
simulations and calculations, as well as of a small train1ng and 
demonstration centre equipped with didactic material and audio­
visual devices i the strategic location of the workshop close to 
the imPortant economic zone of Bobo-Dioulasso in Burkina J!'aso 
also permits a parallel dissemination of prototypes in these two 
countries. 

To permit full utilization of the workshop installations and 
labour force by the project and to ensure technical support, a 
subcontract will be concluded with E. MA. MA. The contract will 
cover both prototype development and batch productl.on. As soon as 
series production will be initiated, the activity is expected to 
be self-supporting, and revenues from commercialization will 
cover the production expenses. 

In Mali, the project will for the technical component 
closely cO:Operate with the 'Division de Machinisme Agricole', 
OMA, under the supervision of th'? 'Direction Nationale du Genie 
Rural' within the Ministry of Agriculture. The DMA i~ 
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responsibl~, via th~ CEEMA ( ·c~ntr~ d'Ens~ign~ment et 
d'EX!)erim~ntation du Machinism<::> Agricol<::>') for testing all 
agricultural equipment to be introduced in Mali, for d~veloping 
and adapting of prototypes and for training of users. Final 
elaboration of prototypes will be carried out in ronsultation 
with this institution. 

The 'Direction Rationale de I' Action Coo~tivG' 1 DNACoop, 
under the supervision of the 'Hinll:tere de l'Administtation 
Territoriale et du _Developpement a la Base• will be the 
counterpart for dissemination. The DNACoop is responsible for 
promoting co-operatives and "tons villageois" (village 
associations) and for introducing the principles of co-operation 
in the rural and urban environment. It ha..c; a decentralized 
structure at the level of regions, 1cercles' and 
-·arrondisseIPents' (through the •agents teclmiques de 11Action 
cooperative') • A section for prom'Otf.On of women exists within the 
frame of DNACoop. In co-operation with a volunteer organization 
it disseminates village mills in different regions of .the-
country, and disposes thus already of experience fn this fi"1d. 

In Bw:kina Faso, co-operation is envisaged with the CRPAR 
('Centre R'9i0nal de Perfectionnement d'Art:isans Rm:auX') fn Bobo 
nioUiaSso, and With the 'Direction de la Promotion de Ia Famille • 
within the 1Skretanat d'Btat a l'Action soaale• under the 
'Ministere de la Santa et de l'Action Soci.ale•. 

The CRFAR is an artisan training centre with its two main 
branches located in Ouagadougou and Bobo-Dioulasse, and 8 smaller 
ones in other regions. 15 .artisans are trained each year over a 
seven-month pt:..-iod both in Ouagadougou and Bobo-Dioulasso. 
courses are given, am.::-q others, in blacksmith skills, motorcycle 
maintenance, maintenance and repaJ..L of single cylinder diesel 
engines and motor-driven mills; follow-up in basic «~..uni.strati.on 
is provided to the artisans. The CRPAR located in Bobo-=-'i.oulasso 
could play a role for the training of artisans in production 
skills, maintenance and repair. 

The •secretariat d'Etat de l'Action Sociale' is foreseen to 
be the Government counterpart for the SOCio-economic component. 
This organism is very active role in promoting the economic and 
political integration of women, and could actively support the 
project in this regard. Its structure is decentralized at 
province and department level; facilitators work, according to 
need, in variol\S villages. It also co-operates closely with the 
'Union de Femmes Burkinabe, UFB. Th~ UFB, which has a very 
decentralized -structure all over the provinces, departments and 
villages, ha;; omy recently establish~d a secretariat at national 
level. It is now charged to co-ordinate, in co-operation with the 
Ministri~~ t:oncerned, all at:tivities for th<::> promotion of wom<::>n. 
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In Niger, focal points for co-operation will be in 
particular the •union National de cooperatives•, UNC, and the 
•secretariat d'Etat de la condition Feminine•. The UNC is 
responsible for organizing co-operatives and village 
associations, and disposes of a very decentralized structure. 
Also, as small section for the promotion of women exists. At the 
same time, it supervises the four main workshops of Niger: ACREMA 
in Tahoua, UCOMA in Zinder, C.DARMA in Dosso, AFMA in Niamey, and 
will thus be a valuable counterpart both for the technical and 
socio-economic component. 

The •secretariat d 1Etat de la Condition Feminine' is closely 
.iiliked to the 1Association des Femmes de Niger•, AFN, a mass 
oxvantzation with a decentranzed structure up to .tb~ village 
\evel. 

At regional level, a co-operation with the 'Programme 
R'9ional de Promotion des Ceriales Locales au sahet11 (PROCELOS) 
Withlii the •secretariat EXecutif du cILss• ccomtte Intexregional 
de Lutte-contre la Secheresse) is toreSeen. PROCBLOS is an 
:iDiti?.tive to promote the consumpt:i.On of local cereals and- to 
redress impor ~. :..;;. first step within this proc;iramme, a working 
group, composed of French and Senegalese institutions active in 
the field of appropriate technologies, undertook a mission to 
&megal, the Gambia, Burkina Faso and Mali to review initiatives 
and achievements in this field. one of the basic objectives of 
tbls proc;;iramme is to promote_better co-ordination and flow of 
information between these initiatives. Obiously, the work of that 
mission coMtitutes an important information base for the present 
project and close co-operation will be establishec. 

Executing agency 

The project will be implemented by the United Nations 
Industrial Developm~nt Organization, UNIDO. It will be jointly 
backstopped by the Engineering Industries Branch and the Unit for 
the Integration of Women in Industrial Development. 

UNIDO is mandated by several General Conference decisions as 
well as by the "System-Wide Medium-Term Plan for Women and 
Development" and the "Nairobi Forward-Looking Strategies" to take 
feasible measures to facilitate the integration of women in the 
identification, formulation, and implementation of technical co­
opet'ation activiti~s. Within th;s mandate it attaches particlllar 
attention to small- and medium-scale industries, hl\man resource 
developm~nt and food r-rocessing/agro-industries. Main emphasis 
has be~n given to d~vel'lping food prncessing technologies 
appropriate to women :, ,eecfa with a view to alleviatin'J womcm's 
daUy t:h1Jres and ".."0nt. 11> 1-tin<J t0 th~ developme·at i:•f inc1Jmt.:·-
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generating activities. Jn this effort, the Unit for the 
Integration of Wom'!n in Industrial Development has been joining 
forces with different sections in lJNIDO, such as the Engineering 
Industries and the Agro-Industries Branch. 

In consultation with UNIFEM, UNIDO (the Women's Unit in 
consultation with the Engineering Industries Branch) proposed as 
guiding principle of the present project to "valorize" workshops 
which have been e..-=tablished with UNIDO assistance to the benefit 
of women. An exploratory mission was fielded which was instructed 
to SUX",rey activities carried out and technologies used by rural 
women in the.se countries, and to propose improvements in the 
desiqn of tools and implements currently in use. It was 
stipulated that design improvements must be reproducible at the 
.local level, and that the new tools must be affordable and 
ieceptable to the women users. Local production facilities/ 
workshops were to be identified and evaluated as to their ability 
to manufacture improved tools. 

The technical component of the project will be supervised by 
UNIDO's Engineering Industries Branch. This Bran~ has, among 
others, established through technical assistance projects 
financed by different sources a series of mechanical workshops 
for prototype and series production in various African countries 
and has thw; co~tributed consid~ly to the building up of a 
national productior... capacity in the field of agricultural 
machinery, food processing equipment and water pumps, etc. Among 
these workshops is also the one foreseen as project site in Mali: 
E.MA.MA., which bas been &elected because of its capacity in both 
prototype development and series production. 

The Unit for the Integration of Women in Industrial. 
Development, in charge of the sociological component and the 
overall monitoring, puts special emphasis on appropriate 
technologies for women. Various smaller and larger projects have 
been developed and are under implementation in this field as well 
as a training module on appropriate food processing within a 
training programme for women entrepreneurs. Within the Unit, one 
staff is re.sponsible for co-ordinating all activities in the 
field of appropriate technologies as well as tor data collection 
and. liaising with technology institutes. 
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OBJECTIVES 

A. Hedi.um-term goals (developmental) 

Development, testing and introduction of appropriate food 
processing technologies with a view at alleviating women •s daily 
chores. These technologies have to be appropriate and adapted to 
women's needs and means, and wome.n's access to the equipment and 
to its long-term benefits has to be ensured. 

B. Short-term objectives (immediate) 

1) To develop improved an.i adapted prototypes for local 
.production of a grin.din~ mill with motor-GJ:ive, of an animal.­
drawn mill and cf a debuller {"Or millet, sorghum and rlce, taking 
:full account of women's needs and working condition& in the field 
of cereal processing. 

2) 'l'o design and field-test a disMm1nation strategy 
appropriate to local struct:ures, including the design of a 
revolving fund in order to make teclmoloq1es alleviating women's 
work available to the women beneficiaries; and to develop and 
test appropriate support measures and organizat:lonal schemes, 
sucll as training, maintenance and npm, etc., which will ensure 
the long-term functioning of the teclm<d.ogies introduced. 

3) 'l'o define detailed procedures for the next project phase, 
during which the technologies tested/Dllproved/developed should be 
produced and dis::;eminated on a large scale in the target 
countries. 
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INTEGRATION OF WOMEN INTO T~E -AGRO-INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT 
PROCESS: SOLAR DR.YING Of .FRUITS AND VEGETABLES 

SENEGAL 

An exploratory mission visited Burkina Faso, Hali. Niger and 
Senegal, in 1987, to look at raw materials and loc~l structures 
for developing and setting up solar drying centres. As a result 
of the aission, a project proposal was developed with the two 
primary objectives describ~d below: 

a). Orientation and organization of the activities of women in 
the agro-industrial production sector, which is considered 
to be well suLted to women and to the local mentality; 

b}. Utilization of a free source of energy, such as solar 
energy, to transform highly perishable products such as 
fruits and vegetables and to stablize these products so as 
to provide commercial possibilities. The fact that African 
women are traditionally dedicated to the production of 
fruits and vegetables facilitates their participation in a 
project which should augment their revenues by giving a 
commercial value to their primary work. At the initial stage 
of development, the project will aim to recoupe the surplus 
vegetable production which cannot be sold at high season to 
transform it into products which can be sold year-rNmd. One 
can estimate that during the initial trial stage, the 
project will function at a level and with methods of an 
artisanal type. This same system will evolve (thanks to the 
experience and the results gathered from different 
activities of the project) towards the organizational forms 
and techniques which are ~ore clearly agro-industrial. such 
an evolution will be made possible by experience on the 
ground, optimized by the interjection of results ·from 
research and development which will be carried out at 
laboratory level. 

The project will be undertaken initially in Senegal with a 
scope of expansion of the project to three other CEAO countries 
at a later stage, i.e., Niger, Burkina Faso and Hali. The project 
depends on a two pronged approach; one is to develop and launch 
the drying operations on the ground, aiming primar.ily to assure 
the orgci.nizat ional and commerr.ial success of the initiatives, and 
the other aims at developing a design for a prototype model {at a 
technological level as well as an economic and comm~rcial level}. 
The proj~ct will have a duration of three ;ears, split into two 
phaso?s: l l a preparatory phase of six month!.~ duration to provide 
the preliminary or~anization of activities on the ~round, as well 
as to elaborate details for follow-up activities at sites and at 
th~ international level. and; 2) a developmental phase. two and a 
h~lf y'?ars in dur~.tion. ~hich is itself divid~d intt:• tlu:-~-e 
~ta~es: a first start-up pl1!se. a s~cond sta~~ to d~vi?lor mod~!~ 
t0 f.:l";_;l.!1Sf'?r ti:• th'!- 'Jl.(•1.\lld, -:ind~- thin'. t<:• plo:ii:-1? n•i: 1 0.el~ in~<:· 
(fH?l"~f:i0!l. 
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a} Constitution of one or more dryin'] centers pro~ucintJ 
for commercialization on a trial basis. The centers 
will be lo~ated in zones which are most important in 
fruit and garden production, assuring that resupply is 
ve;.ried and re']ular during the course of thl? year; 

b} Development of trial models, with a view towards 
perfecting models through experience acquired on the 
ground during the start-up phase and the application of 
measures developed accordingly; 

c} Launching of a model or models which are perfected t0 
the exte~t possible, and creation of a peripheral 
network of drying units inspired by the trial model. 

2. Analysis and design for Prototype Hodel 

a) Technolo']ical studies to perfect more appropriate 
drying techniques (e.g. pre-drying aimed at 
safeguarding the quality of the finished products, 
direct solar drying, indirect solar drying, artificial 
back-up drying} as well as treatment techniques before 
and after drying; in the same category also are 
research and perfecting of the products produced; 

bl Engineering studies, covering the research and design 
of equipment and schemes for industrial installation; 

c). Economic analyses implicated in production (costs of 
production. economies of scale); 

d}. Market studies, especially of international market 
conditions; 

e). Training activities and assistance at drying centers; 

f}. Collection, elaboration and storing of information and 
experience as preparation for an information programme 
to be used in a software project. 

OR::7ANIZATIO?J 

1. Organization of Counterparts: 

At the purely technological level, the contributions of ITA 
(Institute of Alimentary TechnolOIJY} and of CERER {Center for 
Study and Res'=arch of Renewable Energies~ respectively for that 
wl:id1 IHs ti:-· di:. with alimentary technoli:>IJY and s0l ~.r enl?l"l'}Y ~re 
fi:·r~seen. 

I!l ':.i:-11'=''J~l. r:ili:- i:-·:> 1.int~rr·:n·ts .,.,ill bi:- r'='Pl""?~<:-nt~~ by th"? 
~i;1~sr:1 .. ; ::f I:1:l!.•.-r:1·;· "nil an 0ffii:-1.:il wi:qn~n''.;: 0i-<J.:i111:;it.ii:-i. 
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5.:? UNIDO partii:-ipation an~~ririuts 

UNIDO partii:-ip~tion will take the form of contributions of 
differin~ natures, among then: 

a). Long-term technical assistance in the form of C"TA and a 
team of international experts who will be responsible for 
promotion of women's participation in acquiring appropriate 
soler drying; 

b}. Interstitial technical aid to address specific 
technological problems, commercial or otherwise. which will 
complement the studies and/or the individual consultants; 

c). Training of users at Dakar and on the ground; 

d). Furnishing of equipment and materiel for the installation 
of the dryers; 

e}. Setting up a revolving fund to start-up colllllercial 
cperations at the drying centers; 

f). Various and sundry eventualities. 

The t~tal estimated cost for the whole project duration 
(three years) will be US$ 700,000. In case of expanding the 
project to three other countries, i.e., Burkina Faso, Hali and 
Niger, as it is foreseen, approximately US$ 2 million will be 
required depending on the conditions of the co-ordination and 
net-working for the project activities among the four countries 
involved. 
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UNITED NATIONS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT ORGANIZATION 

Project document 

Title: Transfer of Malian Shea Butter Press to Guinea, 
Pilot Project 

Nwnber: TF/GUI/ .. / ... country: Guinea 

Total UNIDO budget 
{excl. support costs): US $100,000 

Estimated startinq date: Planned duration: 5 months 

Backstopping section/branch: IO/T/AGRO (PE code: J13100) 
in co-operation with: ?PD/SPA/WOMEN {PE code: E04300) 

Government Implementing Agency: Hinis~ere de la Condition 
Feminine 

Official Government request: Date: 



- 122 -

I. BACKGROUND AND JUSTIFICATION 

(a) Background 

In April 1987 an exploratory aission, composed of an 
economist and a sociologist, visited Guinea Conakry to analyze 
the situation of the Guinean woaen in the artisanal and 
industrial production. Shea-butter production was identified as 
one of the aost important activities and sources of incoae of 
woaen, particularly in the region of Haute-Guinee, the aain shea­
tree area . .Another important activity is soap-production which is 
often carried out in conjunction with sbea-butter:-:production. 

The shea- or karite-tree is a very c<>1111on tree in the 
savanna belt of West Africa, in the south of the Sahel and in the 
North of the Guinean zone, it is, however, not qrown in 
plantations. The ·frUit°of the shea-tree - the shea-nut - contains 
a seed whose fat content ranges froa 32 to 54%. The fat derived 
f roa the shea-nut - the shea-butter ~ constitutes a very 
iaportant nutritional ingredient. The production of shea-butter 
is the exclusive responsibility of women. Apart fro• being an 
essential basis of the daily nutrition of the ·family, the sale of 
the shea-butter represents one of the main sources of income for 
the village women. 

The mission stressed particularly the tiae-conSUJ1ing and 
strenuous character of the production process and recomaended to 
urgently provide technical assistance in order to upgrade the 
traditional production technique. 

The traditional production technique as described by the 
mission is as follows: The nuts are collected during the.rainy 
season from June to July. During the d7.-y season the nuts are 
first boiled and then layed out in the sun for one month. They 
are then shelled, cleaned under water and pounded. The crushed 
nuts are left for three days in the sun and then pounded aqain to 
obtain a paste. This paste is put in a basin of water and 
kneaded. It is left for one or two hours and the brought in 
basins to the river. The women stir the mixture to make it 
lather, collect the lather and separate the residues which will 
be used for the fabrication of soap. After that they aake the 
lather boil, stirring continuously, and collect the oil which 
comes to the surface in another basin. They stir until 
solidifi~ation, and form the butter obtained to a round ball. 

According to estiaates done by GATE in Mali, it takes the 
women approximately 50 hours to process about 7 kg of butter from 
30 kg nuts. Furthermore. relatively large quantities of precioc.ls 
fuelwood and water are used for the traditional production 
process. 
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The German Association for T~chnical Co-operation (GTZ) in 
its service for Appropriate Technology Exchange (GATE; has 
developed in co-operation with the Royal Tropical Institute. 
KIT. the Netherlands. a new labour-saving technology for the 
extraction of shea-butter. In a two-year research and development 
phase in Hali, a press for shea-butter processing was developed. 
The press is powered by a co .. ercial hydraulic JO t jack that bas 
been somewhat aodified for continuous operation. The jack enables 
the women to apply the qreat pressure required to extract the fat 
from th~ shea-nuts. 

The production process with the press is organized as 
follows: The shea-nuts are crushed into a coarse powder. In order 
to receive the aaxiaua yield, the powder is heated in a vessel to 
100 deqrees Celsius. For this purpose, a new wood-saving stove 
has been developed. It coRsists of a fireplace to heat the powder 
and of a pot to keep the powder warm. The receptable of the press 
is filled with bot powder. The fat is pressed out of the bot 
aaterial in the fora of liquid oil, a process that ::akes 
approxi.aately 15 to 20 ainutes. Below 40 deqrees Celsius the oil 
sets as butter. The residues can be used as fuel. 

Exp~rience gathered in Kali shows that per day approximately 
69 to 80 kg shea-nuts can be processed with the press. With the 
traditional processing technique, several women would need 2 to 3 
days for the same quantity. Using the press the yield is about 30 
to 35%; with an additional pressing, it can even be increased to 
about 45\. Of particular iaportance is the fact that the new 
processing technique requires alaost no water nor wood since the 
remaining pressed material can be used as fuel. 

In Kali shea-nut presses have in t~ ! meantime been installed 
in more than SO villages. They have also been transf£rred to a 
nUllber of other West. African countries, both by the GTZ and by 
other organizations. 

The shea-butter press has aeanwhile proved to considerably 
alleviate women's work and to contribute a sizeable amount to the 
generation of income for women. From a socio-cultural point of 
view, it has to be pointed out that the traditional production 
process remains to a high degree unchanged and that only part of 
it is mechanized. This has facilitated considerably the 
acceptance of the new technology as it does not affect 
traditional structures. in particular the traditional 
organization of the work process. A further important advantage 
of the press is the fact that a great part of the equipment can 
be produced locally. In Hali the presses are manufai:tured in a··. 
local metal workshop in Bamako. Only the hydraulic jack has to be 
imported. Its maintenance and repair. however. can also be done 
locally. No ~otor. normally the most vulnerable part of 
comparable te-::hnolog i<:s. is needed. ru t·th<: rmore. it s!1ou ld be 
rr.·.!!1t1011eJ :-l;a:: t!ie press can also be- U$<:C for th<: <:>:t:·act1011 o~ 
0t!1e::1· oils .:;pa1·t from shea-butteL This can constituu- th~ l>a:;J5 
for a ~hvc~r::iC1c<?tion o( production. 
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(t; Justification 

Following t:he recommendations of the mission and accordinnng 
t.o the positive experience made w.ith the shea butter press 
introduced to Hali. a transfer to Guinea has been proposed to the 
Government and has been fully accepted by the Direction Generale 
de la condition Feainine. As a first step three Guinean persons 
participated -- sponsored by UNIDO -- in a training workshop in 
the utilization of the press which was organizea by GATE in April 
1988 in ouelessebougou, Hali. 

rt see11s however to be most advisable to first pilot-test 
the press in three villages before wider dissemi~ation. Only if 
it shows that this technology is transferable to:·-Guinean 
conditions - taking into consideration economic, environmental 
and climatic, social and cultural aspects - a strategy for 
further intoduction of the press should be developed. As .the 
processing technique in Guinea varies ~roa the Malian, it is 
absolutely necessary to evaluate "'first, if a real iaprovement of 
the yield and the work process can be achieved through tbe 
introduction of the press. 'the first, pilot-test phase should at 
the sue tiae be used for a careful preparation of the_ next step, 
disseaination, which has to include the establishllent of adequate 
aaintenance structures, of ex .. ension servi.ces, and of the 
production capacity etc. A preparatory assistance project would 
serve thus: 

(1) to field test the transferability of the press in a village 
enviroillllent, particularly its acceptance by the rural women, 
and its appropriateness in view of climatic and 
environmental conditions; 

(2) to evaluate the local soap production and identify 
possibilities for upgrading; 

(3) to evaluate the feasibility of wider dissemination, 
particularly with regard to availability of sufficient raw 
material, to demand st~ctures. and to identify 
possibilities for a local production of the press; 

(4) if the transfer proves to be feasible, to elaborate a 
project for further introduction of the press, outlining a 
progralllle for disseaination, the establishment of adequate 
maintenance structures, marketing structures, organizational 
schemes, and establishing in co-operation with UNIDO project 
DP/GUI/82/0P9 a programme for the local production of the 
press. · 

This preparatory phase will be carried out in Haute-Guin~e. 
where shea-butter production is most common. The pilot-test has 
to be carried out in three near-by villages in a radius of not 
11101·e than SO km to facilitate the monitoring of thE.- field test 
and the establishment of adequate maintenance structures. 



- 125 -
The following aspects will have to be taken particularly 

into consideration during the preparat&ry phase: 

l. Organizational structures 

several years of experience within the GATE project in Hali 
proved the viability of selling the press to the village for 
their collective ownership. This structure has ,permitted the 
widest possible spread of benefits to village women. Individual 
ownership on a co .. ercial basis would make women who used to earn 
their own aoney through independent economic activities dependent 
on a monetary service. 

The villages have to cover a certain aaount:of the price of 
the press, partly non-monetary costs, such as construction of the 
press house. Initially the villages had to pay about half the 
price of the press; this was subsequently increased in order to 
reduce market distortions arising from ove~-~ubsidizing. 

The establisbaent of internal organizational structures for 
the utilization of the press-(access, schedule of ·utilization, 
etc.), for adainistration and for maintenance is one of the 
crucial eleaents in t:be disseaination of the press. Particularly 
important is the establishaent of a fund to finance maintenance 
and repair of the press. Experience shows that th~se structures 
are normally based on traditional structures prevalent in the 
villages. Though these structures may vary considerably from 
village to village, a careful adaptation of the structures 
related to the utilization of the press to traditions will 
nor.ally prove to be aost successful. 'l'he decision on the 
structures should be taken by the village, a process which 
however will need to be supported and facilitated. In this 
respect the role of national facilitators (monitrices) is very 
important and a most careful preparation and·training of the 
national personnel will be essential. · 

2. Maintenance Structures and Local Production Capacity 

Experience of a considerable number of app~opriate techno­
logy projects indicates that structures guaranteeing proper and 
continuous maintenance and repair represent another crucial 
factor in the success of projects. The failure of a number of 
technology projects is due to the omission of adequate 
maintenance structures and to the unavailability of spare parts 
for the foreign-produced equipment. 

At least inl.tially 1 more complex r-epairs will have to be 
quaranteed at a central project level. However, the project 
should enable as soon as possible national workshops to carry out 
all related maintenance and repair operations, and should also · 
aim at establishing a national production capacity. Equally 
impo~tant ~s, however, the capacity at village level to carry out 
routine maintenance and repair. It has to be borne in mind that 
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in the long run the users of the press have to become independent 
from the project support. 

It should be investigated whether not only local 
technicians !:>ut also the women us.ers themselves can be trained in 
the maintenance of the presses. The training of local male 
technicians or village officials proved not seldom to prompt 
failures. such as when men holding a high position in the 
coaununity but facing at the same time too many commitments were 
chosen. In other cases the aen left the village when they could 
not earn sufficient income on the basis of repair services, as 
the machines do not break down every day. It has to be taken into 
consideration that young aen are more prone than women to leave 
the rural areas looking for other opportunities~ ::· 

The development of an adequate aainteL.ance system for the 
shea-butter presses will be carried out in close co-operation 
with UNIDO project DP/GUI/82/009 - wcentre pilote d'entretien et 
reparation des equipaents industriels• - which is establishing a 
mechanical workshop. In co-operation with this project technical 
personnel (staff of project and national technical, either 
national project staff or local technician) will be trained in 
Kali in the maintenance and production of the press. They will 
then transfer the maintenance scheme and the production 
knowledge, and train local personnel (in the project region). 
Additionally, this technical personnel will co-operate in 
outlining a programme for the local production of the press in 
the second project phase, if the first phase is successful. The 
workshop established under project DP/GUI/82/009 has already 
expressed its capacity and interest for the production of the 
press. 

3. Marketing structures · 

The sale of shea butter is one of the most important sources 
of income for rural women. However, in marketing their produce, 
the women depend on middle-men to whom they sell the shea-butter 
i~ local markets. As the women do not passess any transport 
facilities and have no access to larqe-scale customers, the 
intermediary traders can easily gain a considerable part of the 
profit. The women's control of their sales is also hampered by 
the lack of skills in even basic book-keeping. A further 
disadvantage is that the intermediary traders have scales at 
their disposal and the women do not. This makes fraud not 
unlikely. 

This shows t·hat women do not sufficiently control the 
marketing of their products. They are in a disadvantaged position 
with regard to the distribution of profit. Furthermore, though it 
does not seem likely in this case that the production procE:ss ·" 
will be taken out of women's hands as a consequence of 
mechanization (which often happens J. the risk exists that the 
marketing, and with it a high portion of profit, might be taken 
over by men. 
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It will b-=: essential that these structures and the mentio:"tcd 
tendencies are taken into consideratio~ by the project and that 
activities suitable to guara~tee the women higher benefits be 
elaborc:ted. Instruction of women in basic marketing is 
fundamental and it should be considered to make scales available 
to women. Furthermore. it should be investigated which measures 
could guarantee the women a better access to more profitable 
markets. 

4. Diversification of oil extraction and improvement of soap 
production 

It has been shown that shea butter presses can also be 
utilized for the extraction of oils other than shea butter. Tests 
have been carried out in Hali showing that the following plant 
oils can be extracted: Hana, N'tongue, Bagani. zehane (Malian 
names); the existence of these or similar plants in Guinea needs 
of course to be investigated. The diversification of the 
production proves to be of particular importance in those years 
with a lower shea nut harvest (•good" shea nut years occur only 
every 3 to 5 years). It should be taken into consideration, 
however, that the Malian shea press has been .specifically 
developed for shea-butter extraction, and should not replace 
other technologies for the extraction of other oils. This should 
be considered only as complementary. 

The oils mentioned above· as well as shea-butter are being 
used for the production of soaps. The introduction of the press 
can also contribute towards upgrading the traditional soap 
production. On the other hand, it has to be evaluated whether the 
introduction of the press changes the traditional process of soap 
production for which residues of shea-better production are being 
used. A soap expert can facilitate this adaptation-and c~~• at the 
same time evaluate ·the possibilities for an improvement of soap 
production on the basis of locally available raw materials and 
can identify activities for further assistance. 

II. THE PROJECT 

(a) Project objective 

To validate the technical and economic viability of the shea 
b~tter press in use in Hali by production and marketing ~n 
pilot plant scale. and to elaborate a proj~ct for propagation of 
th~ press if practical. 

{b} outputs 

Output 1 

field test of the GATE she a butter press in three vi l.laqes, 
evaluating its acceptance by rural women, and its transferability 
to Guinean conditions (evaluation at village - micro - level). 
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Output: 2 

Feasibility study of improved soap production and specific 
propcsals for upgrading. 

output 3 

Feasibility study on perspectives for wider dissemination of 
the press, including evaluation of the existence•of local 
structures to guarantee local maintenance and production of 
presses, the analysis of market structures and of the feasibility 
of an iaprove•ent of the soap production (evaluation at regional 
- aacro - level). 

output 4 

A project docUllent for further introduction of the press 
(if proven feasible), including the detailed elaboration of· 
activities for the establisbllent of a pT~gramme for assista..~ce to 
workshops in order to permit local production and maintenance of 
the press, su~port aeasures for assistance in marketing, 
establishment of organizational schem~s, and assistance in 
improved soap production. ·· 

(c) J..ctivities 

Activities for output 1 To be completed by: 
(month after project start) 

month 1 

1.1 Evaluation of traditional production process in the.. area 
selected for the pilot project (division of work/ 
utilizdtion of mills, if any); analysis of organizational 
structures, social infrastructure and analysis of existing 
support structure and advisory services (persons or 
institutions involved in carrying out this activity: CTA) 

.aonth 1 

1.2 Provision of detailed information to suitable villages on 
the new technology and organizational schemes related to the 
introduction of the shea butter press (own financial 
contributions, etc.) (CTA) 

month 1 

1.3 Decision of villages on the introduction of the new 
technology; final selection of three appropriate villages 
( villages/CTA) ··· 
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month 1 

1.4 Identification of appropriate sit£ fo~ press/construction of 
house for the press {CT.A/Village) 

month 1 

1.s construction of special heating unit (stove) in the "karite 
house" (utilizinq locally produced stones) ~(Village/CTA) 

month 1 

1.6 Selection and training of facilitators and advisers 
(monitrices) (villaqe/CTA) 

month 2 

1.7 selection of a technician and training of the technician in 
Mali (Workship/GATE) 

month 2 

1.a Installation of the press in the villages by Malian 
specialists (Malian ~~cbnician) 

month 2 

1.9 First test of the equipment (Malian technician) 

month 3 

1.10 Training of the village women ,in the improved shea nut 
treatment and in the utilization of the press (Malian 
Experts/CTA/Monitrices) 

month 2 

1.11 Discussion of appropriate org:~nizational structures for the 
utilization of the press, distribution of responsibilities, 
within villages, financin, schemes to be introduced in order 
to ensure savings in ord( : to guarantee expenditures r,.1ated 
to maintenance (village/LTA/Honitrices) 

month 3 

1.12 Ide:ttificat~on of local/regional infrastructure for 
maintenance and repair of press, training 
(Technical personnel/Workshop/CT.A.) 

11onth 4 · 

1.13 Introduction of orgc"'nizaticnal structures ~village/ 
CTl\./Mon i t1· ices l 
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:;nonth 4 

1.14 Instruction in marketing of shea butter (CTA} 

JllCnth 4 

1.15 Training of village population/local technicians in repair 
and maintenance (technical personnel/CTA) -· 

month 4 

1.16 Evaluation of pilot project:discussion/evalu~tion of 
acceptance of new technique1 evaluation of the efficiency1 
evaluation of maintenance structures (all experts} 

Activities for output 2 To be completed by: 

month 3 

2.1 Tests for the extraction of oils other than shea butter, 
evaluation of yield and·-econom.ic viability (soap expert) 

month 3 

2.2 Evaluation of the traditional soap production techniques 
(soap expert) 

month 3 

2.3 Evaluation of changes in the traditional production 
technique through the introduction of the press (soap 
expert) 

month 4 

2.4 Development and introduction of methods of improved soap 
production (soap expert) 

month 4 

2.5 Evaluation of acceptance/efficiency and perspectives for 
further propa~ation 

~---Activities for output 3~------------~To be completed by: 

n1onth 4 ; .. 

3.1 ::\E:e 1. 16 
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111onth 4 

3.2 Study of availability of raw material in the region of 
Haute-Guinee (CTA) 

month 4 

3.3 study of markets for shea butter and soap on a local and 
regional level, evaluation of structures for distribution 
and marketing of shea butter and soap (CTA) 

.. ... 
month 4 

3.4 E~aluation cf capacity for maintanance, repair and 
production of presses in the region (technical standard, raw 
materials, repair and maintenance system of local workshops) 
(Technica~ personnel/Work.shop/CTA) 

aonth 4 

3.5 Discus~ions with counterpart and Government authorities 
about further assistance (CTJ\.) 

Activities for output 4 To be completed by: 

month 5 

4. 1 On the basis of output 1 and 3 elaboration of all required 
activities for a project for further propagation of the shea 
butter pr~ss on a regional level (CTA) 

month 5 

4.2 Elaboration of all activities required for the establishment 
of adequate maintenance structures (CTA/Technical 
personnel/workshop) 

month 5 

4.3 Establishment of a programme for local production of presses 
(Technical personnel, workshop project) 

month 5 

4.4 outlining a~l activities necessary for guaranteeing women 
better market access and a higher portion o! prof its (CTA) 

month 4 . .. 
4.5 Establishment of all activities related to the building up 

of an improved soap production (Soap ~xpert) 
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4.6 Discussion with Government authorities (CTA) 

(d) Inputs 

(i) Government Inputs 

The Government will provide int~rnal trans~ort facilities, 
office facilities and secretarial support. 

(ii) UNIDO Inputs 

Post Title 

11-01 l CTA, sbea butter press expert 

11-51 l soap expert 

11-52 l engineer (from workshop project) 

11-53 Malian technician 

17-01 National technician 

17-02 Local facilitator (aonitrice) 

15-00 Project Travel 

42-00 Three presses, produced in Hali 

51-00 Sundries 

99-99 Project Total 

Total w/m 

5 

2 

1,5 

2 

4 

4 

45,000 

20,000 

7,000 

6,000 

8,000 

4,000 

3,000 

5,000 

2,000 

100,000 

III. REPORTING AND EVALUATION REQIREHENTS. EXPECTED FOLLOW-UP 

The project will prepare a short "project evalu~tion report'' 
in accorda11ce with UNIDO guidelines. This should be available at 
Headquarters before operational completion of the project. 
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Date envi~ag~e pour le 
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Organ1sme cnarge oe l'execut~on: 
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~St 11e dollars des Etats­
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ONG1a1.:tres 
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~ •• , nur.1 •~!:" '· ·rJr9dr1i~mt c:-i~~ 1~t. o·· 
I~ ~ l" C I! : ) (I f I 
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., ~ : r e 
ri~::. f 
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l1:rr­
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I. DONNEE DE BASE ET JUSTIFICATION 

~- Oriqine du projet 

Ce qui caract~rise la production ~conomique en Afrique 
c ·e~t nutc:mwnent la cherte de certains intrants de premit.-re impor­
tance comrne le transport et t'energie. Si le monde entier 
a ressen~i LP double chot en~rg~tique due ~ la hausse des prix 
du p~lrole, l'~frique l'a ressenti plus durement encore d'autan1 
que nulle part sur le continent il n'existe de politique n1 
rneme Qe p:-ogr'3nvne ou d'acti'.Jn concertee pour la production et Lei 
consonmcition de l 'energit-. En consequence, le facteur e_nergetique 
n'esl pris en compt~ d~ns ducun syst~me de planification elor~ 
m~me qu'il grP.ve tr~s lourdement la production de l'economie en 
gen~rat. Les chef~ d'~tats et de gouvernement de l'OUA se sont 
inquiet~s de celle situation et ont pr~conise, entre autr~s. une 
action integree de la sous-region en vue d'etablir des prograrrmes 
nationauY. sous-regiirnaux de l 'energie. Ces programnes devraient 
chercher ~ diversifier Les sources d'~nergie afin d'attenuer puis 
d'enrayer ta desertification consecutive a l'utilisation du bois 
de cl'"1auffe corrme ~nergie; et afin de rationaliser la consomnation 
de l'energi~ par des plans d'economie et de conse~vation . 

A Madagascar l'analyse de la consonmation de l'energie 
montre que le bois de chauffe represente plus de 60~.de l ·~ner­
gie ccnsommee dans le secteur domestique, qu'il soit utilise di­
recteme~t ou sous forme de charbon. Environ 9 habitants sur 11 
n'utilis~nt Que cett~ source d'energie, ce qui est enorme si l 'on 
pense par ailleurs a la d~struction des 1 for~ts qui s'en suit. 
Rinsi done il d~vient important et urgent de prendr~ Les m~sures 
nP.tessair·es d reduire la consommatior1 de cette source d'energie. 
Ces in1? S•Jri:-~ son l de pl •Js i eurs ordres : 

-Ell~~ consistent pour le long terme ~n la politique de reboise­
rnerit et de reforestation qui a df>ja c:onvnence, mais qui risque 
d'~tre battu en or~che si aes mesures d'accompagnement nr 
venaient pas r~duire la consofTl'nation de l'energie du bois. 

-Pour le moyen terme it s'agit de developper des technologie~ 
nuuvell~s not~~n~nt la carbonisation par fours modernes qui 
f~~rnit un m~illeur r~ndern~nt du Charbon de bois.Ces technologies 
sont deJa utilisees dans des pays conme le Benin et l'Ougdnda ~t 
m~riteraient d'etre adopt~P.s a Madagascar. 

-Dans le court terme il s•ayit de rl!duir~ la consommat1on du bois 
fJdr i. 'dlflc~liordtton di!$ rendt-mi:-nt~ de:- cornbust1on des fClyers trdd1-
t1u~1nel·.- 1d ild• i.P. di"~vt-lopperrir:on. di:.>~ inyi:-rs amP.Lioro'.-s. L'amel1(1-
rdtJ•Jr; l!1:~. fnyer~ t;dd1liu111H:I.:. Pl-'Ul t'.:-trt> rP.dllSf-'$ rJ(H cJ1~'.) 

<1rt:.:.._r1;;. :-.1 L .... u. ·(l iJ•~w.·•~nl '·.;-111~!1c11~1· cl'unc~ dS~ista11c1~ d<11~4ual•~ 

c1 c,:.t !!ll•~t.(Judcit Ju.-. 111yt:'1·~:. dm1d1orl:'~ or1 dUrd1t l.Je::.oir1 d'uril:' 
.:1:.·.:.•star1c~: l1~L11:11(4ut' plu~ irnµu; te:snte p1..4u1 les conct'vn1r, le'.> 
fdtir·1qut:'r ,l1~~ l!:''.>lt-1 1·! lt'~· prumuuvoir .:1u Sein de lei populatior .. 
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Vu t ''J1·gi:nc~ c:es actic~1:• a f:r,~reprendrt:t, i.e go:,,v~rnemt>nt 
malgac.!·,~. <.!<1r1::.. lt> cadrf' du pr·oJet Energy! de r·~ha!.1itjtat1on ch.: 
systeme ~n~rg~~1que globale du pays et d'economie d'~ne~gie 
financ~ par ld BanQue MondialP et des pays am1s au d'or~anisa­
tions internationales, entreprenc actuellement La prerniere pnas~ 
de l 'introduction des foyers am~L1or~s en m1li~u urbain. 

L~ ditfusian des foyers am~Lior~s en milieu rural doit se 
~e iair·r:' i::r; par·atlele avec. l 'en::..:-:nt.1le du programme energeti(iue 
natio~~t. mais t~nant cornpte des lp~cific.it~~ suivantes: 

- combu$lible uniquP.: te boi~ 
- role pre-ponderant aes femmes et des en 1 ants pou:- l 'ob tent i or. 

et t'utilisation des combustible5 

B. ~USTIFICRTION 

Dans Le cadre de l'offert general de la corrvnunaute interna­
tional~ pour l'integration de La femme au sein du developpement 
economique, L'un des soucis majeurs du l~gisLateur consiste ~n la 
1.. u t t e po li r t a val or is at ion de l a cont rib u ti on de l a f euwne cs u 
deve l oppement econorni Que a ins i Que pour l 'cil l egemen t des cc1r vee5 
im;:;ose~s aux femme;; dans differ·ents pays. En Rfrique par exemple 
il est constant que Les fenYnes,surt~ut en milieu rural,produisent 
Les 90~ d~ l'energie necessaire a La consommation domestique et 
qu'etles marchent sur de Longues distances pour aLLer chercher 
cette energie. 

C'est pour~uoi Les strategies pros~ectives de Nai~obi pour 
une action en f aveur de la promotion de Le: fermie !'-tipulent 
en leur~ ~ara 219 et 218 "IL conviendrait d'assvc1er Les 
femmes, en tant qu~ participantes et beneficiaires et compt~ 
t~nu d~ leurs besoins Cdetermines par les facteurs socio­
culturets prop~es eux ~onditions locales et nationates et le 
milieu rural ou urbain> o la realisation de~ pro~ranvnes 
energ~tiques nationaux, qu'il s'~gisse de sources d'energie 
classiques ou nor1 classiques. IL faudrait, lorsqu'on e"alue 
Les sources d'energie nouvelles, l~s techniques ~nerg~lique~. 
et l e ~ r ~sea u x d t' di s tr i but ion de l ' l' n erg i e , c tier ch er c orrme n t 
reduir~ la p~nibllit~ d'une ~o~np partie des lrdvaux effectue~ 
par l es f envnes pauvres des zones urbd i n!~S et rur· Cl t e~.", "t e~ 
mf.'sure·_, arrt?U~es pour· r·ationaLiser I.a consommal11):: d'energi·~ 
et amet iorr~r··.t~s syst~mt-s energet !Ques, en c~ Qu! concern~ 
en particuli~r les nydrocarbures. el accroitre l~ formation 
techn1q1;e, dl"vr·aif.'nt i?tre coni;ues cornplf:" tenu du r·)tr:- cJt.'"=• 
iern.'11.:-~, ~n tdr1t qul' pruductr·1c1~s, utili::.atr1ces t;>t g•!'.:>lJ1H1ne:!re~, 
d t:' s ~ u u 1 · c. ,. s d ' ~ n •! r· g i t> • " 

C.- :•: 1lJ•'I ••:.'. u11~ appl lCd:; :-;11 c1 M. rJdfJd'.>Cd; .J•·:. 1·1·t11:1? .. ._3;1t:n· 
~ l •1.1· .. C·· i: , •.. ~ l r .;: : •:-1.'' •·" .. :~ 'i:Jf.. t 111n f_',- i·Jd J :· l,lJ J ·~11 • - >.; J L 11 1,, •· 

'· t • .! '. · : ':.., I ~ \. I J ! j f 6 
' j ~ I ' ~ r f>'! 11 I~ r' fj J f 1 • 
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E.1• ettf.'t, il e::.l con:,tar1t qu'en mjlieu rural la ferrme 
Malagasy fournit environ 70~ de La production agricole vivri~re 
Criz notarrvnenti et tous les l~gumes necessaires a l 'alimentat1on 
d~ la fa~ille. leci ajout~ au~ travaux domestiques lcuisson des 
atiments. entretien de la mai~on et des enfants) oblige la 
femme a four~ir plus de 90 heures de tra~ail par semaine dans 
oes concitions penible~ et r1squees non seulement pour sa propre 
sant~ mais aussi pour celle des enfants en bas ~g~. Pour ta 
cuisson aes aliments elle ne dispose encore que de foyers 
rudimenldires ~ 3 pierres dont le rendement n'est que de 10~ 
aLors Qu~ le foyer am~lior~ peut fournir un rendement allant 
jusqu•a 30~; ce qui conduirait ~ une r~du~tion notable de combus­
tibles done du temps de ramdssage du bois. une analyse a ~~termi­
n~ qu~ t·introduction et la diffusion de foyers am~liores 
entraineraient pour· la femme Malagasy des zones rurales, un temps 
tibre d'enviror: 14 heures' par semaine. Ceci eQuiva:.Jdrait a une 
am~lioration sensible ~es conditions de travait et de vie de l~ 
fP.mme Malagasy done a ur.e amHioration des conditions de vie at­
l a p o p u t ci t i o r1 . 

!I. ORGRNISMES CHRRGES DE L'EXECUTION 

Ce projet sera ex~cut~ par L'organ1sation des Nations 
Unies pour le DeveLoppement Industriel sous la coordiation parti­
cul i~re de l'unit~ chargee de l 'integration de la femnt' au deve­
loppement industriel avec la responsabilite economique au 
Program~e AfriQue ~t ta responsabilit~ tecnnique des services 
des inau~tr1es m~rdniques. ~e ijnancement en sera assure par le 
i"ond~ di:-s Natio:'s \.Ill.es pour le Devt'loppement de la Femm~ 
CUNIFD'!/. 

!II. OGRNISMES PRRTICIPRNTS RU PROJET 

Les m~itrise a·o~uvre du ~rojet sera ~ssuree par le Mjnist~r~ 
d1.: t 'Indu~trie de l '£nergie et d.:s Mines associe Ju:.i: quatre~ 
org~nisa~ion~ nnn gouvt"rnP.m~n:ales (QNGJ suivantes: 
al- RNTOt.R: l •associdtJon ~ pour objet le concours techniQue e1 

t<. !'"'1~ .. H:~a!.ion des l.ICti·Jites entrant dans le cadre d'ur1 
proj~t v{sdnl a la r~ins~rtion sociale des cat@gorie~ dits 
des rues e: la prevent10n de La deviance des eNfants. 
L e s r P. s s o u r· c e s cJc:· l ' cs s s n c i a t l o n 5 on t c o n s t i t u ~ e ~. µ a r· : 

aJ te~ cot1sations des membres 
l:J) l~s revenu~ de se:. tJieris immobiliers et mobiliers 
c) les r~cettes des manifestations Qu'elle or·9C1r11st-
d) lt;'S 1onds recu~it~is aupr~~ au pubt1c 
1!) •e::. sur:iv1~r;•.1nn~ Q•.1uver·n.=-m1~ntales ou d'o1·•Jdll!~,,Jt1cir~ 

1 r1 t "'r n ij : : n r 1 ;, l 1• ~- U r1 1 c e f • i.IMQ RN ri ( Fl e l g ; Q u 1~ l , ~in i ,. cJ ,~ :-. 
f_r, • d 1· t : Ll u 11111 r1 cl i~ ·.:- t f rd ;1 n cl' ·~ t p i:!f· t a g i:: ( r r .:ir1 c ,... ; 

Li:' s11~g,.. :.>•:•.l·J·. ~"! trrJuve .:iu IJ-D-·H~~ a ~rntJonorunc:-
rrn1 . .:ir1C:1rir.ir1v1.1-f"l._HJa9.:isci:ir. 

HCtue~~t'men~ l'.v,:-,oc.1aT~!Jn s·occupe d'~ ti! cons~ruc.:111111 1·'. (!1-

.j I." < d 9 t! '.j t ; (of; (i ' IJ ;'"1 ( I~ rit r l' d (' re } n St' r t i 0 l"I 0 I.' J t" U fr 1?:, . 
~ r''·, 1r. • ..1r;•;1rf~ .· 'J:;f', ~ dt".'~· v:l 1 •Jrt t J Jr·•:"':,. 
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bl- FI~RIZAMR est membre de l'Rlliance Mondiale des Unions 
Chr~tiennes FemininesCU.C.F.> dont le Si~ge est au 37 Quai 
Wilson Geneve,1201,Suisse. Les bureaux de la FIKRIZRMA sont 
Situe~ au lot !VD 16 A 3 Behoririka-Rntananarivo. 
La Directrice nationate est Madame Baritoa Felicienne. 
L'd5Sociation a pour objet l'educat1on morale,physique et 
intellecluelle des ferrmes.Les monitrices sont des salari~es. 

cl- Foyer Chretien des Jeunes Filles a pour objet l'~ducation 
morale, physique et intellectuelle des jeunes filles, son 
siege ~st a Behoririka Antandndrivo. La directrice est 
Madame Ratovonarivo . L'association s'occupe de l'educat1on 
de 400 jeunes filles, d'un internal pour etudiantes et d'une 
creche. 
Les ressources de l'associat1on sont constituees des cotisa­
tions de ses membres, de dons ou de subventions. 
Les monitrices sont des salariees. 

d>- EFEN ou EQuipe Feminine ~'Education Nutritonnelle,animee par 
par· une coordinatrice elue parmi Les membres non gouverne­
me n tau x • L ' object i f de t ' assoc i at ion ·est de sens i bi l is er l es 
fernrnes au problemes de la malnutrition puis de le~ former a 
appliquer des regles de l'alimentation equilibree et saine. 
Pou~ cela, les EFEN constituees de fenmes volcntaires sont 
formees en matieres de nutrition-alimentation . 
Les ressources de l'association sont constituees de ~ans au 
de subvention du gouvernement et des organismes internat1-
naux tels Que La FRO ou le PAM 

3i. Zones d'actions et groupes cibles 

Les regions deficitaires en combustibles bois et Les zones ci 
forte densite de population feront l'objet d'actions prioritaire~ 
en particulier Les provinces centrales, occidentales du pays en 
relation avec le developpement des materiaux de construction 
financ~ par l 'ONUDI da~s ces m~mes lieux 

IV. OBJECTIFS 

~- Objictifs ~ moven terme Cdeveloppement> 

- Valoriscition du travail. de la ferr.rne 
- ~rr~tioration d~ la praductivit~ du travail fourni 

par le: f1:1111ne n•Jtammi:-nt dans le sec:r:-ur d·~ li:I transtc.ir-mdt1uri 
.:i l 11r:.~ n t ~ i r· r: 1• n vu•· Cl E- re h o •J '.> s er· s .:; c on t r i h 1.1 t i on a I. Cl po l o i t i q u ,~ 
1J · du t " -:. 1; 1 I 1 :; d n c f'.' a t i men l d i r· ,, 

- ::0"" v 1: l opp t:- n 11? r it d .... r11·1 u v ,, I. 1 ·~ ·~. t .:- c hr "J l 1J y i e ~ J d a p l 1! ·~ ~. , ! 11 !n J t 1 t" u 

[ 11 n l r i u 1 Jt I ":, d l d µ 11 1. J t l q •J t:- C 1111 l r 1: l a d t:' '> ~ r· t l I l c d l l(J r 1 

C..r111'~!1urat111r1 cJ•~s c.rH1dit111n~ yenerdles df:" v1e <Ju P•:1;plt: 
1-~ d l 'J d ( f) ... 
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B. Objectifs a court terme <inm~diats> 

- D~v·~lfJppement de la technologie des ioyers am~Liores 
- Promotion de la vulgarisation des foyers am~liore~ 

aupres des familles malgaches notanment en milieu rurate 
dfin d'all~yer Les corvees de recherche du bois de chauffe 

V. RESULTRTS RTTENDUS 
A. Resultat general 

L'issue la plus importante attendue de ce projet est 
l'amelioration des conditions de vie de la population~ travers 
l'amelioration des conditions de travail de la fenvne 

- reduction de La consommation des combustibles done reduc-
tion du temps de ramassage du bois 

reduction du budget affecte a l 'achat de combustibles 
don c econ om i es 5 u r· l e budge t du menage Q u i p e u t e tr e u ti l i s e 
a d'autres fins; 

reduction du temps de cuisson done obtention de temps 
l ibre par· la f erm1e 

B. Resultats concrets 
Technologie des foyers ameliores definie, etudiee, 

testee et vulgarisee; 
Un lot de foyers test fabrique el une demonstration 

rt>alisee au bf'nefice Cle la femme malagasy notamment dans Les 
zone~ rurales; 

20 fenmes rurales formees en vue de la diffusion de la 
nouvelle m~thode de foyers am~liores. 

~melioration de la nutrition. 
Developpement d'activites propres a l'epanouissement de 
ferrme el de l 'enfant. 

VI. RCTIVITES ET METHODES 

i:i. Rct ivites 
1. Etudes socio··econom1ques d~s crJmbuslibles Clomeslique~, 

utilises en milieu rural; ressources ~n ~nergie, proeluct1on, 
transformatiup, utilisation, co~t; 

2. D~finition de la technologie appropriee pour les foyer~ 
amP.l iorP.:.; 

3. Concept i 011 Cle pro tut ype de f oyf'r s dmd ion~~ P. t f atJr 1 c d-

l ion d'u11 Lot t~st de 20V1 ioyers; 
4. Enqu~te d'acceplabilit~ et mar~eting; 
5. Formatio11 de 20 formatrices en vue de La l.liffus1crn 

Cle t 'ut1t1~ation de ta nouv1•lle tec1rnol.r.agie 
(, . C CJ n ~' l i l u t ~ n;; d · (> q 1; l IJ •' ~ mu b i l ,, :, d !:' v u l g d r- l s iJ l l u r, e : 

d'animat;u:o 
7. Cr 1-:'dl 2011 uu dn;rn-:it 1Dr; de centr·es d · inlorrndl 10'• t'l UI:' 

1 c1 r rna t i ro r. i ..-in 2 111!"11~ Cl vu cat i u n mu l t i pl e ~· 
8. Qp(:rdtlrJI•~ dt? d~monslrdt1on eL dl' iorrneit1u11 lie~ ft~rnrn ... ~. 

CfJ1•JOiti>"T1~nt dlJ~ r.11;tivill-:''."> 1j'1~ducdl1ori d l 'oinl'l1orator1 Cle l.:i 
11ut1·il1un 1:-t d'.:1µµr·,~11tiS':ldYt:' (~111J111n luC•'dllf (d1--t1:.:.dndl,.jyr1.:u1.-
t u r , : ) 11 u :- I': c r t:" d t if C -:. p o 1· t .._. t d u l r 1~ ~ L u 1 ~ : r '..'> ) • 

• 
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E. Plan de travail 
Un plan de ~ravail pr~cis ~era ~laoor~ par l~ 11inist~r~ 

d~ 'energie et de l'Energie et des Mines, Les ONG asso~ies et 
t'dss1stance technique juste avant Le demarrage des operation~ 
compte ten~s des r~alit~s du tPrrain. A :itre indicatif it peut-
etre propos~ comme suit : 

3. Etudes des combustibles oomestiQues et des foyers 
tr~dit1on~~5 Mois 1 d 2 

2. Mais 3 D~finition et etuoe de tecnnologies appropriees 
3. Hois 5 ~ 10 : conception prototyp~. fabrication d'un Lot 

test 
-. . Mois 
5. M1JiS 
6. Mais 

formatrices 

·11 a 12 
n a 1s 
16 ~ 18 

~appor t in ler ima i 1·~ ~ t revue du prograrrrne 
EnQu~te d'acceptabilit~ et marketing 
S~tection de candiddtes et formation de 

7. Mais 16 a 20 : Diffusion de l~ nouvelle m~thode au pu-

blic 
6. Mais 20 ~ 

., ., ..__ Rapport interimaire et reajustements de 

la techniquf:.' 
9. Mais 22 a 24 Rappo1'l final. 

Vll. ESTIMATION DU COUT DU PROJET 
CAPPORT DU PROJETl 

A. Apports du gouvernement en nature 

- ~ffeclation du personnel de contrepartie corrr.1e suit 
1 directeur du projet 
1 socio-~conomiste 
1 ing~nieur spt!!cialiste en gestion d'energie 
4 enqueteurs 
4 conduct~urs de v~hicu~~ 

- Hppui administratif et Logi~tiGue 
- Espace et service de secr~taria: 

P,. BQport de l'ONUDI 

1 . l n g e; 1 i •? u c •?con om i 5 t ~ 
;,pelicsli;,te en· formation de mdSSI" 

marl-. et i ng 
l . le c. h n i c i l' r1 s p .:- c i al i s t e de i o 

c o n c ~ (J l J '·' ! 1 P. t f a l.J r i c c:t t l u n d t> ;. 

fo·,~r~. ~cn•~•.1orf:-:. 
1. r.11r 1 :.~·.:1\ U•• ~.uu:.-trdi\<:1n: 1 ~ ~I 

Sous-totdl 

1 ~ I: I :11 

3VI, V.00, 000 FM(, 

0 ' d ':.:;. 1 • t t1 '1 1_ 1• C:: d I~~. (lMl.J po I ~ : •: l JI d II t ., 
"l.J p ! I' J .. ~ :~ J· J• • ~H· ~: 
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Eauipemerit 
- 2t ina!cateurs a~ temp~ra:u~~ et sonae~ 

thermiQu~s 
- 20 pyrom~tres a infrarouges 
- 20 an~lyseurs de comoust1on~ 

20 deo1metres a gaz 
- 20 ~alances de precision a Lecture direct~ 
- 2e catculatrices de poches 
- 2~ sonaes de poches pour le mesure de ~a 

ter.eur en humidite 
- ~ ensembtes complet o·appareils audio-v1suels 
c or11p re nan t : 2111 , 0111 m 

moniteur TV color, magne~oscope et camera 
viaeo et de~ cassettes sur les exper1ences 
ae diffusion aes foyers amelior~s oan$ 
d 'aut res pa~·s 

- ~ ~rojectecrs de diapo5i:ives et diapo~it1ves 
sur des experiences ae difiusia~ de 1oyers 
ame~ i Jre:.. 

- ~ vehicutes ~W!i 
Divers 

Sous- tot C!l 

lOTP:... 

10~,01110 

lf50,000 
;:====:============= 

• 
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I. BACKGROUND .AND JUSTIFICATION 

(a) Bac-kground 

In April 1987 an exploratory mission. composed of an 
ec-onomist and a sociologist, visited Guinea, Conakry, to analyze 
the situation of the Guinean women in the artisanal and 
industrial pr0duction (TF/GL0/87/001). Salt extraction, which is 
carried out all along the Guinean Cost, was identified as one of 
the most important activities and sources of income of Guinean 
women. 

On the basis of the findings of the mission, the Guinean 
Government requested the assistance of UNIDO to upgrade the 
production process and the technology used. In June 1988, UNIDO 
fielded a technical expert who was instructed to propose concise 
measures to improve the technologies applied by Guinean women in 
the extraction of salt and make spe~ific recommendations for 
upgrading the production process (funded by UNIFEK}. 

The expert was required to 

a) provide a description of the process and the techniques 
presently applied in the extraction of salt, 

b) evaluate on that basis whether the solar evaporation 
technologies used in the UNIDO salt projects in the Gambia and 
Niger can be reasonably transferred to Guinea, and in which fc·rms 
and under which conditions, 

c} on the basis of a) and b) above make concise 
recommendations on the upgrading of the technology applied, in 
order to improve the quality of the salt, to increase the yield 
of the production and to alleviate women's work, 

d} make proposals to solve storage problems, 

e] evalu~te the commercialization process and elaborate 
rec0mmendations for its improvement, 

f) on the basis of the above findings elaborate a project 
docum~nt for further assistance to the Guinean salt production, . 

In his report the expert evaluated the sp~cific ~onditions 
for ~olar salt extraction in Guinea and proposed an adapted 
t~'7hr.oli:•'JY. '!'hi!- present proposal is base".\ 1;.n his f ini:\ini:JS. 
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b) Justification 

The number of salt producers in the coastal area can be 
estimated up to 1000. Salt extraction is an activity which 
involve~ the whole family with the women being the main w0rk 
force. It is a seasonal a-:-tivity which is only carried out d'.1ring 
certain months of the dry season. Every year in February, the 
family returns to the same place where they construct a small hut 
to live in during the production season. During the rainy season, 
the families are enga~ed in fishing, or, even more often in rice 
production. 

Salt extraction is a very long and strenuous process. The 
women are responsible for c:oll~cting the saliferous brine durinl) 
low tide and for boiling the brine - the two a~tivities being the 
essential parts of the production process - whereas the men 
mostly collect the firewood. The production process often 
continues during night-time as the fire has to be kept up. 

The salt extraction process in Guinea is still charac:terized 
by the utilization of the traditional method of boiling the salt 
brine on a wood fire until evaporation. This method consumes high 
q~antities of fire wood which is scarc:e in the region. In 
addition, the collecticn of wood requires several '1ours of daily 
work. 

In the Gambia and in Niger, UNIDO has already demon~trated 
that better quality salt can be produced at reduced cost!J through 
the utilization of solar energy rather than of fire wood. 

A transfer of solar evaporation technology to Guinea is 
de~irable with a view to reduce wood consumption and to increase 
the yield cf production and thus women's income. As the climate 
in Guinea is however different to that of the Gambia and Niger -
it is much more i,umid - a careful adaptation of this technology 
to Guinean conditions is required. Detailed procedures for 
adaptation and field testing have been proposed by the expert. 

In order to assess the possiblity to use solar energy for 
salt extraction, the water ev~poration rates for Guinea have been 
calculated. They are positive from November to April and negative 
from June to November (as during the rainy season precipitation 
is higher th~n evaporation). In Hay, they are positive in Bok~ 
and Salguidia, and negative in Conakry where the influence of the 
sea climate is stronqer. Thus. the months favorable f•.lr solar 
salt extr~ction are November to Hay in Bok~ and Salguidia. and 
November to April i~ Conakry. 

• 
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The medium daily evaporation for these three locations 
during the dry season can be estimated as follows (the 
calculations of the expert are based on measurements of the 
Guinean "Service de la Meteorologie Nationale"): 

Fresh Water Salt Brines 

Boke 5,0 mm 2,5 mm 

Conakry 2,4 mm 1,2 mm 

Salquidia 3, 8 mm 1,9 mm 

Average 3.6 mm 1,8 mm 

Comparisons with other, aore favorable countries, show that 
average evaporation rates for fresh watef are higher there. e.g. 
in Niger, where the corresponding value is 7,8 mm during 8 months 
of the year. However, the evaporation rate of Guinea suffices to 
use solar extraction techniques with some adaptations, and 
particularly in Boke conditions can be called very satisfactory. 

The proposal for the introduction of new salt extraction 
technology is based on the following observation: At present, 
though the dry season begins already in November, the production 
season is only initiated in February, after the producers have 
completed the rice harvest at the end of January. This means a 
waste of three months very favourable to solar evaporation -
November, December and January. 

Solar evaporation, if initiated already in mid-November, 
i.e. at the beginning of the dry season, could go on throughout 
these three months without any interference with rice 
cultivation. To the contrary, while all labour is concentrated on 
the rice harvest the time could be usefully spent for 
evaporation which required no labour input: In mid-t'ovember, 
reservoirs can be filled with the saliferous brine, and solar 
evaporation could progressively lead to an increase in salinity 
until Febru~.ry. As under the humid climatic conditions of 
Guinea full evaporation probably will not yet hav~ been reached, 
the producers will have to continue the production process at the 
end of the ri~e harvest. They will however have the advantage of 
having a~ already highly saliferous brine at their disposal for 
further processing. Depending on the ~alinity of the brine 
already reached, they could either continue by usinq the 
traditional method of boiling on a woodfire to reach full 
evaporation or by awaiting full solar evaporation. 

This t~chnolOIJY t:"ould 

- •:-ons iti~rabl y reduct!" the hardship l)f w0rJ.: and f <Ell'." 111 t ~t'!' 
the rr0ductioa process 

- increase the quantities produced 
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- m~ke salt extraction more attractive 

- improve the quality of the product by reducing impurities 
caused by the boiling process 

- protect scarce wood resources 

Thi: technical and economic viability of the introduction ~.f 
solar evaporation techniques {which has b~en demonstrated in 
theory} has to be tested in practic~. It has therefore been 
proposed to install three pilot operations in different locations 
to fiel6-test the technological conl'.."ept during two years before 
dissemination to producers is initiated. 

II. THE PROJECT 

(a} Project Objective 

To validate th€ technical and economic viability of 
upgradinq the salt extraction techniques traditionally used by 
Guinean women through the introduction of solar evaporation 
technoloCJy. 

(b) outputs 

Output 1 

Three solar evaporation reservoirs installed in the first 
ye-ar. 

Output 2 

A number of local producers familiarize 1 l with the solar 
evaporation technique. 

Output 3 
. 

The technical viability of solar evaporation techniques 
evaluated. 

A r~port containing re~ommendations for further 
~iss~mi;:-='ti 1:in and furthi:.-r ti:-t:"hnit:"~l assist~.lll'.."I?' ri:.-rp.tiri:.-ments. if 
n'l'i:-~ssary. 

• 
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c} AC't ivities 

To initiate, observe and evaluate the field-tests 
adequately, three split missions of a sal~ expert per year will 
be carried out in two subsequent years. They will take place at 
the beginning of th~ dry season, i.e. in November/December, at 
the beginning of the production season (end of the ri~e harvest) 

• in February, and at the end of the dry season, in Hay. 

At the beginninq of the field test, three. sola1 evaporation 
basins will be built in three different locations, namely (as 
proposed by the expert} in Boffa-Boke, conakry-Kobaya, 
Forecariah-Benty. In every location, a minimum of four reservoirs 
should be built to enable the separation of brines of different 
degrees of salinity. Fo~ the first tests the reservoirs should 
have a surface of approximately 100 to 400 square metres, i.e. 
between 10 m x 10 m and 20 m x 20 m, depending on topographic 
conditions. 

The first mission bas the purpose to initiate the new 
technology proposed, i.e. to install solar evapor~tion reservoirs 
and to familiarize producers with this procedure. During the 
second mission the expert will make proposals on how to continue 
the production process with the already highly saliferous brine 
and assist pn·dui;ers in trying them out. The third mission will ' 
evaluate the preliminary results of the first year of the field-
test and summarize the conclusions in a report. This first report 
should SWDllarize all observations and measurements regarding 
climatic conditions, evaporation rate, technologies tried out for 
evaporation as well as aspects related to the social environment 
and acceptance of the new technology. 

In order to reduce the influence of the climate on the 
result, similar tests will be carried out in the following year. 
This second phase of the field-test should also serve to collect 
all complementary information needed to assess the technical, 
economic and social viability of the concept, e.g. evaluation of 
climatic variations, analysis of market potential. procedures for 
commercialization, problems in packaging, difficulties related to 
storage, division of work, co-operation among producers, etc. 
The final report will provide a detailed analysis of all aspects 
related to a.possible introduction of the pr0posed technology, 
including an ~v~luation if further dessemination is recommendable 
and if technical assistance is required to facilitate this. In 
this case, detailed proc~dures should be elaborat~d and a pr0ject 
document for furthEr int~rvention be prepared. 
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In detail. the activities will be as follows. 

1. First split mission, November - December, 1,0 months 

1.1 Preparatory studies 

1.1.1 Familiarization with different project areas, study of 
social i:-onditions, visits to produc.:ers.: 

1.1.2 Analysis of climatical and technical information in 
p~ojet.:t areas. 

1.1.3 Final selection of project sites, identification of 
producers and/or paid workers to participate in field­
test. 

1.2 Involvement (preparation/training) of local participants 

1.3 Installation of three reservoirs for solar evaporation, 
installation ~f canals and pumps to permit filling of 
reservoirs with brine. 

1.4 First measurements of evaporation 

1.5 Training of local personnel in maintenance of reservoirs 

2. Second split mission, February, 0,5 month 

2.1 Measurement of results of evaporation, analysis of 
salinity of brines 

2.2 Planning and preparation of the test of evaporation 
te~hniques to be carried out in continuation of solar 
evaporation. The expert should propose different 
pri:-·co?dures, 1;:.9. bolling on "1ood fire, solar evaporation. 
~tc. to compare the results of different procedur~s. 

2.3 Initiation of tests 

2.4 Instruction of local personn~l in the differ~nt procedures, 
~~~ive p~rticipation of expert in carrying out differ~nt 
evaporation te~hniques. 

2.5 First measurements 

3. Third split misGion, May, 1 month 

3.1 M~3surements, evaluation Q~ results ~~hieved to-~~te 

• 
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3.2 If n~cessary. finalization of field-test. 

3.3 Discussion with local personnel/producers on experience 
gathered 

3.4 Final analysis of conclusions 

3.5 Final planning of activities to be carried out in second 
phase of field test. 

3.6 WLitinq of final r~port 

4. Fourth split mission, November - December, 0,5 month 

4.1 ccntrol of condition of reservoirs, canals and pumps 

4.2 Filling of reservoirs with brine 

4.3 Analysis of climatic variations 

4.4 Observation of social conditions of producer families 

5. Fifth split mission, February, 1 ~onth 

5.1 Measurement of results of evaporation, analysis of 
salinity of brines 

5.2 Planning and preparation of the test of evaporation 
te~hniques to be carried out in continuation of solar 
evaporation. The expert should propose different 
procedures, e.g. boiling on wood fire. solar evaporation, 
etc. to compare the results of different procedures. 

5.3 Initiation of tests 

5.4 Instruction of local personnel in the different procedures, 
active participation of expert in carrying out different 
evaporation techniques. 

5.5 First measurements 

5.6 Prepara~ion of local personnel to continue field-test. 

5.7 Analysis of division of work within producer families 

6 . Sixth split mission, Hay, 1 month 

6.1 Fin.:iliz~ti1:in of field-ti:-st. me-3.surements, eval1.1ati1:>11 of 
r~s•.tl ts 

'~. :! Discussi0n with 10cal pi:-rs0nni:-l/pr0d1.1i:-ers on e:<ri?rieni:-~s 
'].:ither-?d 

'5. 3 An:!l ysis of pro-:-~d•Jro:-s f·:ir p.ad~a'Jrill'J, i:-val1.1at ion 0f 
pr0ble~~ an~ possibiliti@s f0r improvem~nt 
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f. .4 Eval1.1~.ti0n of -:-01!d.iti0ns and problems "'1ith re'}ard t0 
storage and perspectives to provide better storage 
fai:-ilities 

6.5 Analysis of present forms of commercialization and of 
prQblems and constraints in the t'.'."ommercialization process 
and dist'.'."ussion of assistance for improvement. 

6.f. Evaluation of market potential 

6.7 Final analysis of conclusions regarding technical, economic 
and sot'.'."ial viability of introdut'.'."ing the ~echnology proposed 

Workplan 
1989 1990 1991 
N D J F M A M J J A s 0 N D J FM A H 

1st split mission 1 
2nd split mission 0.5 
3rd split mission 1 
4th split mission (\. 5 
5th split mission 1 6th split mission 1 

{ d) Inputs 

{i) Government inputs 

The government will provide the land for the installation of 
reservoirs, and ensure the availability of te.:hnical equipment 
and labour force for the installation of reservoirs and canals. 

• 
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(ii) UNIDO inputs 

11-50 

13-00 

15-00 

41-00 

~2-00 

51-1)0 

salt Spet:"ialist 
Short-term consultant 
in 6 Split-missions 

National personnel 

Project travel 

Expendable equipment 

Non-~xpendable equipment 
3 pumps a 10.000 

Sundries 

Project Total 

us $ 

54,000 
5. o 'lfl/m 

],000 

10,000 

2,000 

30,000 

12,000 

-----------------
llS,000 

III. REPORTING AND EVALUATION REQUIREMENTS. EXPECTED FOLLOW-UP 

The project will prepare a short "proje<"'.t evaluation report" 
in accordance with UNIDO guideiines. This should be available at 
Headquarters before operational completi0n of the project. 

Detailed follow-up procedures will be proposed by the f lnal 
report . 
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UNITED NATIONS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT ORGANISA'l'ION 
UNI DO 

Post title: 

Duration: 

Date required: 

Duty Station: 

Purpose: 

Duties: 

JOB DESCRIPTION 

Consultant 

2 months 

Khartoum, Sudan, with extensive travel within 
the country 

To examine in-depth feasibility to 
establish production units for women at the 
Social Welfare Centres where training courses 
for and production activities by rural women 
are being organized and to identify t~chnical 
assistance required in order to prepare a 
draft project proposal for the first phase. 

The consultant is required to undertake a 
mission to define the First Phase activiti~s 
of the project proposal, "Promotion of 
Production and Marketing of Rural Industry 
and Crafts Products by Women and Productive 
Families" prepared by the former UNIDO SIDFA 
(Senior Industrial Development Field Adviser) 
and to draft a project document for the First 
Phase with a view to strenthen existing 
Social Welfare Centres in management of 
production units for women. Firstly, in close 
co-operation with the Ministry of Social 
Welfare and Zakat, the consultant, together 
with a counte:t"-part staff of the Ministry, is 
required to assess the feasibility of setting 
up women's production units at selected 
Social Welfare Centres by analyzing 
pre-selected 17 Social Welfare Centres (out 
of existing 149 in the country) in operative 
and inactive status of each Centre and 
identify the ngeds and constraints the 
Centres face in the Re;ion. This includes 

a) Collection of data on the following 
indicators: investment to date, planned 
,1dditional investment, annual operating costs 
:including fixed costs ot salaries, other 
labOur, supplies, utilities and estimated 
variable costs of raw materials, maintenance, 
transportation, other labour etc.) 

' 



• 

' 

- 153 -

c) An examination of the training cum 
prodt:.ction a•;tivities and their 
sustainability, -~eviewing the following 
indicators for each specific 
training/production activity: date training 
initiated, cumulative number of tru~nees 
(male or female), length of trainiug period, 
CUllulative cost of training and production 
inputs, average monthly salary of trainee 
graduates, per capita cost per trainee, 
"pay-back" period in months, (i.e. the per 
capita cost/trainee, divided up by the 
average monthly income earned by the 
graduates), average monthly running cost of 
training program.me, and the average monthly 
income of the production tinit. 

c) Assessment of the training activities 
currently on-going at the centres in quality 
and finishing of the products with a view to 
propose improvements. 

d) A market sur~ey with special atten~ion to 
a prospective product differenciation and 
availabili~y of raw materials at each centre 
and regio&1 in order to select most suitable 
and viable products. 

e) Pre-feasibility assessment for prospective 
entrepreneurs in the vicinity of the Social 
Welfare Centres e>.-ploring the accessibility 
to the training r.ourses to the local market, 
availability of rav materials and equipments, 
access to capital and credit schemes. 

Secondly, t·he consultant is also required to 
clarify Government policy in the long term 
and availability of outside funding to 
subsidize the costs of the production units. 
This req-Jires discussions with the Government 
on: 

- projection of the time frame, i.e., phasing 
of project activities, during which 
Government and outside donor assistance would 
be re<r1ired, based on the time schedule 
originally proposed by the project idea. 

- estimate of financial requirements needed 
for the first phase operation, i.e., the 
organization and management of the production 
units and the establishment of net working 
among the pre-selected core Social Welfare 
Centres in the countr~. 
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Based on the results and findings of the 
programme review articulated above, the 
consultant wi11:·in co-operation with the 
Ministry of social Welfare, draft a project 
document for the First Phase. The project 
document will focus on strenqthening of the 
se1ected 17 Social Welfare Centres in their 
organization of production units tor women 
and technical assistance required for 
effective aanage•ent of these units at the 
Centres so that these pre-selected Centres 
could play a vital role as core centres. In 
addition, due considerations should be made 
to setting-up of a potential net-working 
aaonq these core social We:lfare centres. 

Economist with extensive experience in and/or 
familiarity with Woaen in Development issues 
particularly in the sector of 
saall-scale/cottaqe industry. 

English and Arabic 

The overall emphasis of the policy of the 
Government of the Sudan towards the 
socio-economic development is one the 
improvement of living standards for the rural 
poor. This is viewed in the context of 
self-sustainability, on long term basis, 
within a local society/community. Within the 
sectors of rural poor women and the 
female-headed households, in particular, 
deserve special attention and the Government 
would consider it essential to effectively 
involve women in the development through 
their equi~.able participation in 
production-oriented activities. 

The well-known marginalization of women due 
to cultural constraints has recently been 
extenauted by a number of factors which led 
to further deterioration in their conditions. 

They are: 

1) the introduction of l:irge scale modernized 
acqriculture projects neglecting women's 
needs; 

2) the environmental deterioration as a 
result of drought and famine and also flood 
and disaster in August 1988, in~reasing · 
women's burdens in their daily life 
activities; 

• 

' 
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3) the out-migration of mal~ family members 
particularly in the South. 

In order to reach the rural poor and to solve 
the problems women face, in the Report of 
UNDP-Government of the Sudan-Interagency 
Needs Assessment Mission, "Towards sustained 
Rural Development in the Sudan" which was 
car~ied out in February 1987, the aission 
recommended a two pronged approach in the 
proqraame for wo•en. The first is to ensure 
the inteqration of woaen into activities 
affecting s•all-holders, specifically by 
•introducing improved technolgoies, 
strengthening extension efforts, and 
allocating credit directly. to women" 
(Para.234). The second approach is to proaote 
specific income-generating activities, such 
as food-processing, poultry keeping and 
cottage industry. 

In line with the proposals above and based on 
the discussions held between the UNIDO SIDFA 
and the Minister of Social Welfare and Zakat, 
an idea of women specific project in being 
put forward within the frmaework of the Four 
Year Salvation, Recovery and Deve~opment Plan 
of the SUdan. The main objective of the plan 
is to au:elerate the process of increased 
production through the transformation of 
families in local co111Runities into productive 
units. 

The UNIDO Senior Industrial Development Field 
Adviser conducted a brief assessment 
regarding the availability of resources and 
facilities as well as potential.prospects. As 
a result, 149 Social Welfare Centres 
throughout the country reasonably well 
equipped with physical facilities and 
manp(>wer were identified as a production 
base. In addition, rough estimates on market 
potential and product possibilities proved to 
be positive. However, it is observed that the 
available resources and facilities are rather 
undeveloped and embryonic for the programme 
and the potentials and prospects would also 
need to be carefully explored and utilized. 
Above all, the lack of properly trained and 
motivated personnel becomes one of the main 
obstacles to manage the extensive and 
intricately integrated prograJnJ11e network at 
various levels. 
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In January-February in 1989, UNIDO sent a 
Dission to the Sudan in order to discuss with 
the Government·authorities and the 
counterpart staff at the Ministry of Social 
Welfare. As a result, 17 Social Welfare 
Centres (4 in Khartoum, 4 in the Central 
Region, 4 in the Kordofan Region, l in the 
Darfour Region, 2 in the Eastern Region and 2 
in the Northern Region) were selected to be 
further explored and analyzed. The original 
project proposal covers all 149 Social 
Welfare Centres in the country for a duration 
of 10 years. However, it was agreed that 
these preselected relatively 
large-scale/active Centres should be assisted 
first in strengthening itS capacity in order 
to play an essential role as core centres. 

' 

f 
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JIUTI - Assistance ttthpigue auz: f~s entrepreneurs 

pour la prwotloa de aicro et petites industries en Baitl 

DOIDfEES DE BASE ET .JUSTIDQTIOI! 

Dans le cadre de ses plans et programmes de developpement, l'objectif 

prioritaire du gouvernement est de reactiver l'econoaie. Ceci illplique en 

particulier le developpeaent de la production agro-al:t.entaire en TUe de 

aatisfaire les besoins de base de la population, le aoutien aux entreprises 

exportatrices (agricoles et industrielles) ainsi que la lutte contre le 

cb0aage et le sous-eaploi. 

Dans le cadre du projet DPIBAI/84/013 Assistance au developpeaent 

industriel, le PROD/ORUDI a finance en 1988 la mission d'un consultant en 

petites in<'.ustries afin de fonntler un progr-e de promotion des PMis. 

Il ressort du rapport du consultant les elements pertinents auiTants: 

Aucune statistique concernant ce aecteur n'eat disponible. La aeule 

etude exhaustive du aecteur a ete realiaee en 1978 par l'USAID. 

Cette etude estillalt qu'il existalt un total de 8.517 petites 

entrepriaea induatrielles occupant 33.625 personnes. En tout etat 

de cause, lea atatlatiques ou donnc~s cbiffrees dlaponlbles ne 

pemettent pas de aingularlaer la position des femea eapl07ees dans 

lea entrepriaea et a (ortiorl dana le aecteur lnformel dana lequel 

probablement la plupart des fe.nes engagees dans des actlvitis 

productives se trouvent. 

Les micro entreprises ainsi que les entrepri&es de petite taille ne 

beneficient pratiqueaent pas des structures d'appui, n'ont pas 

d'acces aux banques et n'ont pas a propreaent parler d'organismes 

pour les aider, a l'exception des institutions suivantes: 
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La Fondation Haitienne de Developpement {FHD) 

Institutio~ privee, cree avec !'assistance de la Fondation 

Pan-Americaine du Developpement et USAID. Elle assiste les 

petites entrepreneurs et consent des prets directs ou des 

lignes 4e credits awe petits et aicro entrepreneurs. Le 

montant des prets peut varier entre $ 200 et $ 35.000. Pour 

les credits de aoins de$ 5.000, !'entrepreneur peut donner une 

garantie morale. 

La Cooperative d'Epargne et de Credits CMUCI) 

Cette cooperative couvre toute la region de la ville de 

Port-au-Prince, elle comporte actuelleaent environ 17.000 

adherents directs. Elle a cree egalement des filiales hors de 

la capitale; !'ensemble du reseau comporte selon son directeur 

executif environ 72.000 adherents. 

L'activite de la MUCI est le dep0t d'argent et le pret mutuel a 

la consommation, ou aux activites productives. 

CoL'JDe etablissement de depot, la MUCI repond a un besoin: il 

n'existe en effet ni caisse d'eparcne, ni banque de depot 

specialisee dans les petits comptes. Les dep0ts sont acceptes 

a partir de $ 1. 

La cooperative utilise ces fonds pour effectuer des petits 

credits a ses adherents, mais l'exiguite des aontants ainsi que 

le aanque d'experience dans la gestion et l'encadrement des 

credits liaite considerablement cette activite. 

Le Fonds Haltien d'aide a la f!!l!!le CfllAFl 

11 •'agit d'un groupement destine a fournir \ID appui aux 

entreprises aenees par les femmes, nombreusea en Haiti, non 

seulement au niveau du petit commerce, aais egalement des 

activites artisanales ou professionnelles, volre lndustrielles 

(confection, produits alimentaires etc.) 

' 

f 
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Le FHAF est une institution wsui Generis" qui n•est pas a 
propreaent parler une cooperative, aais un Fonds de Garantie. 

Le FBAF a ete cree en 1982, sous forae d'une ins~itution a but 

non lucratif affiliee a •Stitching Woiaen's World Banlting" elle 

a pour but d'ed•tnfatrer 1D1 fonds de garantie de prets, 

consent! a des entreprlaes gerees par des f-es, actiTlte 

re.J.iaee &Tee le concours de la BBC (Banque Rationale de 

Credit). 

Les prets se groapent en 3 categories: 

1. petits preu de $ 300 a 500, delai 10/12 aois; 

prlcipalment accordea a des petites aarchandes; 

2. prets de $ 501 a 1.500 11 delal 12118 mois; accordes i. des 

boutiques. epicieries, couturieres etc. 

3. prets de $ 1.501 a s.000 11 delai 15/18 mois; 

profeasionnellea de aenices: aedeclns 11 dentistes, salons 

de coiffure11 ou plus grlDdes: restaurants, ateliers de 

couture 11 produits allaentaires 11 grossistes, etc. 

L'Institpt Rational de FoIJlatiog Professionnelle CIRFS) 

Cet organisae realise des actiTites de conseils aux petites 

entrepriaes et tente depuis 1987 une experience "d'incubateurs 

d'entreprisea•. 

Sur la base des donnees ci~essus, le projet propose permettra d'avoir .. 
une action et un lapact directs aur lea actiTltes deja entreprises par les 

femmes entrepreneurs alnsi que aur la pr0110tion d'actlvites nouvelles, grice 

nOtllDll!Dt (i) a la •ise en place de aecani .. es souples et efficaces de 

financeaent peraettant un acces plus facile au credit bancaire, (ii) a la 

formation et (iii) a l'etabllssement de services d'asslstance technique et de 

conseils en gestlon. 
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II • OBJECT! FS 

(a) Objectif de developpement 

Promouvoir t•integration de la femme baitienne dans le processus de 

developpement industriel, a travers la promotion et la creation de 

aicro-entreprises et des !Ills, principalement dans le secteur de la 

transformation de produi.ts agt~coles. 

(b) Objectif i1Bediat 

1. 

L•objectif ilamediat da projet est de pr0110uvoir l•emergence de aicro­

entreprises et de Pill• 1erfes par des fem.es haitiennes en facilitant 

d 0 une part i•accea au cridit et i la foraation et d'autre part en creant 

des appuis institutionnels decentralises de pr0110tion, de auivi et 

d'encadreaent pour lea unites existantea •t potentielles. 

Etant donne !'absence de donnees et d'informations fiables disponibles, 

il est prevu que le projet se realise en trois phases: 

1. Une phase priparatoire (3 110is environ); 

2. Une phase pilote i realiser dans 1Dle region i determiner par 

!'assistance priparatoire; 

3. Une phase de ,Pleine operation, i realiser et i determiner sur la 

base des experiences et resultats de la phase pilote. 

Pbase preparatoire 

1.1 

1.2 

Obiectif i•idiat 

.. 
!laborer un docU11ent de projet detaille pour la realisation de la 
phase pllote. 

IVYl.1!1 

Un progra111111e d'assistance technique elabore (phase pilote) pour 

appuyer les petits entrepreneurs potentiels et groupements fiminins 

identifies, en precisant leurs besoins. l'egard des credits, 
I 

equipementa, technologie etc. 

' 

' 

f 
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1.3 Ar.tivites 

Analyser les activites existantes dans lesquelles sont engagees 

les femmes, principalment claDa les secteurs de 

l"agro-industrie et de l"artlsanat, et analyser les besoins; 

Identifier les avantages et contraintes a la promotion 

d"entreprises par les f~ (flnancement, formation, facteurs 

socio-econa.iques); 

Identifier un certain na.bre de femmes entrepreneurs 

potentielles, alnsl que des groupments fainlns, qui ont la 

capacite d"etendre leurs actiTites et sont capables Cle profiter 

d"me assistance technique 111.ae a leur disposition. 

Analyser les posslbilites de collaboration avec les OBG, les 

aecaniaaes natlonam et autres bailleurs de fonds pour une 

aeilleure assistance am femmes dans les aicro-entreprises. 

Proposer la aise en place de structures souples de f inanc~t 

et d"accea au ':edit auprea d"organiaaes a identifier; 

Rec011m&Dder et proposer la aise en place de structures d'appui 

et d'encadrment (formation, gestion) pour la creation, la 

realisation et le auivi de alcro-entreprlses et de petites 

ent~eprises. 

1.4 119dalttes d'execution de la phase preparatoire 

La phase preparatoire •'effectuera par 1Dle equipe, composee d'une . 
aociologue avec une experience dans l'integration de la femme dans 

le dheloppaent et d'un(e) speciallste en Piiis. Cea deux experts 

travailleront en etroite collaboration avec une consultante 

nationale en gestion • 

Avant l'execution de cette phase, l'equlpe consultera les 

institutions internationales concernees ainsi que les ONG et 

organisations lnternationales travalllant dans ce domaine. 
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Par ailleurs, la principale activite de cette phase consistera d'une 

part a analyser les activites, les besoins des femmes et, d'autre 

part, a identifier les activites i developper dans les zones rurales 

l 

sous tous les aspects (technique, a~inistratif, gestion, financier). ' 

La sociologue se consacrera a !'analyse des possibllltes 

d'assistance aux fe1111es entrepreneurs ayant mi certain potentiel. 

Quant a l'ezpert en Pills il procedera a !'evaluation de la 

realisation technique et financiere de l'mmelloration des techniques 

utilisees par les fe19es. 

Un cac!R national haltien participera • la realisation de cette 

phase pour faclllter le contact entre l'equlpe et les fe19es et 

aussi pour ae f-iliariaer am teclmiques d'analyse, de 'ri.abilite, 

d'entreprise et de g~stion. 

La aise en oeuvre de la phase pilote ne sera possible que lorsque la 

phase preparatoire 4ara determine lea actlvltes, le site et les 

resul.tats escomptes de cette phase. 

Le 1nY.&get du projet de la phase pilote peut itre estlai a environ 

$250.000 pour une duree de !~ mots. 

Apports 

BL 11-50 - Un consultant . 1,5 hi• $ 15.000 
apecialiste en PMis 

- Un sociologue l,S him $ 15.000 

BL 15 Voyages $ 2.000 

BL 17 Expert national en gestlon 3 h/m $ 6.000 

BL 59 Divers $ 2.000 

BL 99 Total $ 40.000 
.:====== 

' 

f 
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Nepal: Assista~ce to Women Entreprene~rs Association of 
Nepal (WEAN) - 163 -

I. Objective 

To facilitate effective participation of women in marketing 
of their products and to enhance Nepalese women's 
capabilities in entrepreneurship developmEnt 

II. Background and Justification 

one of the major problems women face when they try to enter 
into business is the lack of organized market system for their 
products. This porject aims at the establishment of an organized 
marketinry and collection mechanism for the products of women. 

It is recognized that the productive skills and creativity 
of the Hepali women are distinguished particurally in clothings 
and knitwear. However. due to the lack of formal market for 
women's products, women have not developed t.he production skills. 
They depend on informal selling, i.e.,walk-in customers who 
already have their own clothing materials and their own designs. 
Women serve just as price workers and some manage to sell t~eir 
products rather incompetitively. The infomal selling of their 
products should be organized in the form of co-operatives and 
developed into the formal manufacturing sector. 

The Womer. Entrepreneurship Association of Nepal (WEAN) is an 
association with the primary objective of bringing t.he Nepalese 
women entrepreneurs to the forefront of economic activities. The 
association will provide designs and raw materials, and will buy 
the ~roducts of women. In addition to that, WEAN also intends to 
handle some materials bulk buying to take advantage of cheaper 
cost and controlled quality. Likewise advances for expcnces may 
also be eAtended by WEAN. 

III. Activities 

A. Establishment of a co-operative marketing complex 

The association will establish a cooperative marketing 
complex at the Patan Industrial Estate consisting of a 
two-story, 2,200 sq.ft. buildin9 to accomodate the 
marketinq showroom, storehouse, offices, conference 
room with library and a cantean. 

B. Product .. 
WEAN ident ... fies knitwears and i::-lothinrys as major 
products. WEAN considers only thos'!! producers who t:an 

, cope with volume deman1s and standards. F0r knitwears 
industry is fully g~ared to be able to prt)d1.1ce ~n 
averag~ of 300 swearters per month (12,000 sweaters 
p~r Y<? ".r} . 

!t~iti~lly the exr.:-cted dem.:rnd will bi:- 1::"·)111'."0:-:ltt·~t:t:-r:i •)11 

:ht:- fi:•ll0win1J 0r0•.1p 0f pri:·d1J 1:-t·~ ~i:\1· r.:\i:1111~::t:·~ ri~r•;~!. 
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sportswear) 

For knitwear -- sch•:-ol uniforms:. outfits for tourists. 
and uniforms for tourit guides and porters 

For household products -- bedsheets, pillowcases, 
bedcovers. table clothes, and napkins 

c. Production 

The present production method is traditional and the level 
of technology is basic and simple. The technology should be 
upgraded to improve productivity and quality of the finished 
products. 

Raw •aterials are at the moment being imported from 
India, China and New"'Zealand. WE~.N plans to import raw 
materials in bulk to qet competitiv~ prices and controled 
quality of the products. 

A six-months on-the-job assistance by foreign expert 
may be required in order to upgrade or modernize their 
production methods, tools and equipments.The expert will 
assist women in improving the products quality and in 
increasing productivity. 

For WEAN's projection, employment for 60-100 knitters, 
50 weavers, 100 sewers and 25 technically skilled workers is 
foreseen for the first 2 years of operation. women 
entrepreneurs are expected to come up with their own 
enterprises. 

WEAN is qoinc;; to set up a Central Marketing Unit to 
handle organized marketing on a co-operative basis, to 
induce increased production and i~proved quality, and to 
develop women entrepr1-'fleurship. For this purpose, the WEAN 
CO-OPERATIVE is to be established and organized where 
producers can also affiliate. WEAN CO-OPERATIVE will act as 
a centre for the collection and distribution of women's 
pri:-ducts with all its members sharin') the benefits of 
maximum return for their products. 

The CO-OPEP.ATIVE will havi:- its own b1Jying i:~ll wher-:­
producers initially brin'J in their .,wn products a.t fixed ~.nd 
ri:-gular intervals. Th~se prodni:-ts will go thro1.t1Jh qu.3.lity 
inspection, inventories. stora')e and be distributed to the 
sal~s counters. At the initi~l sta')~. the transportati0n 
will be hired for deliverin'J proud~ts to the outlets. 
H,,wC?ver, the CO-OrERATIVE int~nds to acquire own o.eliv~i.-y 
unit at the later sta1e. 

Th~ b£:ni::-hmark f0r °:h-? bvyill'J !"'rl-:'~ by th.:- ('0-0PEP~7IVE 
ic:: ~· l(•-1~.-~ marl:-•.~r ft7•r !;ho? ('0-0f'EP..ll'rTVE whir:-!": i::: ~"'] i"''!"'~1 
!1 i 'J h l y -:- 0 m ~ ·11~ t: i t :. v ~ i n t: h.;. -? :-:i s t: i n 'J 111 .:-r k '= t: ~ n ~ :..: ! 1 i -:- l 1 w l 1 l 
:'l"".•"idi:- hi']h<:-r •:-:-t1.1r11 ff'.'.r th~ rri::•t:ll.! 1~·:-r~. 

' 
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! i} HarJ'-Et the idea of the C'0-0PER-~TIVE t0 r'roducers 
throu~h lect~res, talk prQgram~es. shows ~ith the hel~ 
0f experts in order to highlight the irnp0rtance of ~nat 
the CO-OPERATIVE intends to ct0 for the products of 
women produi:-ers 

!iiJ Produce a Fr0duct catalogue 

(iii! Advertise through Nepal Television, Radio Nepal, 
and other related trade paper! 

{iv) conduct specialised tours for tourists through 
production areas 

(v) Identify and make contacts with the assistance of 
specialised trade aid agencies 

IV. Linkages with other support __ ~rojects and prograames 

WE~J~ CO-OPER..~TIVE will assist its women members in obtaining 
acr:ss to exisitng small ~nterprises support programmes for 
training, credit and market promotion such as the CSI project of 
IDA/World Bank, the GTZ Project, the TRUGA Froject and the Trade 
Promotion Centre to name some. Training and observations of its 
management people in other countries will also be sought. 

v. Estimated costs 

UNIDO inputs are an expert for the overall administration of 
a co-operative similar to WEAN CO-OPERATIVE and an expert on 
technical skill upgrading of producers and introduction of 
technology and/or improvement of existin9 on~ , plus office 
equipment, amounting to USS 150,000 . 
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UNITED NATIONS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT ORGANIZATION 

'~~. UNIDO SECRETARIAT 
~~ 

==*'7~--

DIRECTOR-GEllERAL"S BULLETIH 

Voaen in tbe Secretariat 

4.4.4.l 

UNIDO/DC/8.101 
13 .Taoaary 1989 

1. As anaounced in Director-General"s Bulletin VNlDO/DG/B.97. of 22 Roveaber 1988. 
tbe folloviug plan of action is berebJ introduced witb ~..ediate effect in order 
to ill(>rove the status of ~n in tbe Secretariat. as requested bJ tbe Ind~strial 
Development Board in its resolution IDB.4/Dec.32. paragraph (d)(ii>. of 
18 October 1928. 

2. The aeasures include~ in the plan of action concentrate on the areas of 
recruitment and placement. promotion and attitudes. TheJ are intended as general 
guidelines for programme aanagers and the staff at large. who will be assisting 
;in tJ!e-Director-General"s efforts to enbanc~ tbe status of women in.the. 
Sec~etariat. 

3. It will be the responsibility of each depart.eat, in consultation with the 
Personnel Services Division, to establish indicative departmental targets for 
women in the Professional and higher levels. For this purpose. internal working 
groups will be established for each Department which will co-operate closely ~ith 
the Co-ordinator for the lllproveaaent of the Status of Women in the Secretariat. 
It is also e~pected that staff members at all levels will make ~ whole-hearted 
and active contribution to this important endeavour. 

4. In this connection. special emphasis is placed on the need for staff to be 
aware that non-discriainato~J attitudes, behaviour and language are important not 
onlJ for protDOting the equal "treatment of aeo and women in the Secretariat, as 
laid down in earlier information circulars on the subject, but also for furthering 
understanding and respect. All staff members are reminded of the importance of 
team-work, since th& contribution of eve4yone. irrespective of sex and grade. is 
essential if UNIDO is to be successful in achieving its mandate. 

V.89-S014S 
Sl80T 
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Plan of action to improve the status of women 
in the Secretariat 

I. RECRUITKFJIT AHD PLACEKEHT 

1. To ensure that a definite upward trend will be regiatered in the number of 
Professional and decision-.akiag positions held by woaen by 1990. in line with 
IDB decision IDB.4/Dec.32. paragraphs (c) and (d). !/ the following steps will 
be taken: 

(a) A concerted effort will be aade to ensure that a tangible increase is 
achieved in the nUllber of wo.en holding Professonal and decision-11&king posts 
by ~990. Thus. to the extent possible. all posts authorized to be filled by 
recruitaent and/or plac.aent at all levels, and particularly at the senior and 
decision-making levels, will be filled by wa11en. with the objective of 
redressing the current illbalaoce as soon as possible; 

(b) Indicative targets will be established by the departaents concerned 
in consultation with Persoaael Services Division. They will be based on the 
number of vacant posts approYed for recruiblent by the Director-General as well 
as posts which are 110st likely to becoae vacant and approved for recruitaent. 
Tbe reSi>OnSibility for meeting the indicative targets will rest vit.Jl the 
Oepartaents concerned; 

(c) As soon as the indicative targets are approved by the Director­
General, the appointaent and promotion bodies should be briefed so that, in 
filling vacancies. they take these targets into consideration; 

. (d; ·As"• general rule, &DJ receuitiaeot froa over-represented countries 
should be limited to women; 

(e) In evaluating candidates for a vacancy. departments will be required 
to pay special attention to women candidates and to provide detailed reasons 
when a woman candidate is not selected; 

(f) Women steff members with.the potential to fill higher level post~ 
should be reveiwed by prograaae aaoagers having vacancies that are authorized 
to be filled; 

(g) In order to 110tivateKember States to present women candidates. 
whenever vacancies are announced it will be mentioned to Member States that 
such candidates would be particularly welcomed; 

l/ IDB.4/Dec.32 paragraph (d) referred to Economic and Social Council 
resolution 1988/17 of 26 Kay 1988, paragraph four, with which it was 
rec0111111ended that all organizations of the United Nations system take .easures 
to ensure a greater pr~portion of women in the Professional category and 
above, especiallJ at higher leveis, in accordance with paragraph 3S8 of the 
Nairobi Forv•rd-looting Strategi~s for the Advancement of Women and Ceneral 
Assembly resolution 40/256(8) of 18 December 1985. The Ceneral Assembly 
resolution reque~;ted the Socretary-CeneC'al of the United Nations .. to take the 
necessary meas~res to increase the number of women in posts subject to 
geographical di~~ribution with a view to achieving, to the extent possible, an 
overall participation rate of 30 per cent of the ~otal by 1990, without 
prejudice to the principle of equitable geographical distributior1 of posts". 
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(h) In line with (g) above, the following sentence will be included io 
all vacancy announcements: "Applications from women candidates are 
encouraged". 

2. In addition to the above, tbe following aeasures, some of which have been 
take~ in tbe past, will be repeated: 

(a) Special recruitaent aissious. Funds peraitting, such aissions could 
be undertaken in countries tbat are under- or unrepresented; 

(b) Participation bJ recruitaent officers in aeetings oa te~bnical 
su~jects as well as on topics Sl>8CtficallJ related to woaeDi 

(c) Special letters addressed to llellber States, urging thea to assit t~e 
Secretariat in its efforts to increase the nuaber of WOilen; 

(d) Review and developaent of the existing roster of professional and 
woaen•s organizations which regularly receive all v•cancy announcements; 
intensification of contacts with such orgaaizatioas; 

(e) Review of tbe roster of candidates and rearraugeaent of the roster 
for •IOllen separately and b~ speciality; obtai~iag names of women candid~tes 
from professional and WOD!n's organizations; 

(f) Identification of future staffing needs bJ specialitJ and conducl of 
specific searches; 

·(g). Pla~at ·of ·edve~t:.ise.eats ··-i_n ·professioaalltech~icil_ jo11ra.alS· ·and 
selected newspapers iD th•appropriate language; - - . -. 

(b) Qriefing of SIDFAs and engaging their co-operation in locating 
qualified women of desired nationalities; 

(i) Increase in the representation of WOlllen on joint bodies, particularly 
~n those responsible for appoiabllt!nt and career at the higher levels; 

(j) Establishment of contacts with other organizations in the common 
sy1tem with tbe view to making arrangeaeots for the placement of spouses at 
the dutJ station on a reciprocal basis; 

(k) Identification for posts in Headquarters of women JPOs, interns, 
associate experts, project personnel, national experts and ~articipants in 
UNIDO organized industrial training programmes. 

11 • PROKOtlONS 

3. A number of measures have been fonnulated to ensure an increase in the 
number of wmaen promoted to higher-level posts: 

(a) Since promotion is dependent, inter alia, on the level of the post 
of the incumbent, the placement of women in a higher level post is a 
precondition for promotion. Therefore, women, particularly those who are 
eligible for promotion, will be seriously considered for higher level posts in 
order to prove their ability to perfonD •t those levels; 

I I 

(b) In order to enhance the promotion prospects of women. a thorouih 
review will be undertaken of their cases and consideration given to such 
measure~ as Accelerated promotion within the guidelines iovcrnint such 
promotion; 

' 

' 

• 
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(c) The appointment and proaotion bodies will scrutinize the cases of 
all wom~n eligible for proaotion to a higher level but not recoaaended. This 
review may include an interview with the superviso,($); 

(d) Io accordance with the provisions of staff rule 102.02 entitled 
•Requests for reclassification". General Service job descriptions will be 
ezaaioed to reflect &DJ changes in duties which M>ula warrant an upgrading of 
the post to the Professional categor1: 

(e) General Sel"Tice staff who aeet the criteria established under the 
scheme for advanceaent to tbe Professional categorJ will be encouraged to 
applJ for Professional posts; 

(f) Voaen staff will receive prioritJ in the career developaent plan 
currentlJ being drawn up bJ the Buaaa Resource Planning Unit. 

III. ATtll'UDES 

4. The waJ' in which women are percei•ed bJ' senior aanageaent is a keJ factor 
in deteraining attitudes throughout tbe Organization. The success of tbe 
effort to recruit and advance woaen in UllIDO will be enhanced bJ adopting the 
following measures: 

(a) An increase in the number of women participating in management 
commit.tees and task forces to ensure that women are fullJ integrated in all 
aspects of the substantive work of the Organization; 

__ ·_(b) The: nee4. to. ch&ngf at~.i~udes i.~ t.Q .be kept_ in. ai_nd wh~n~ de~igning­
aanagement training ~ourses ·&n4 a llOd~l~ on·tbe subjec~ of women·sh~uld be 
included in the orientation courses offered by the Org•nization; 

(c) The seminar on men and women in management. to be held early in 1989, 
should be repeated at intervals so that its targeted audience is fully reached 
by 1990; 

.Cd) ~upe~Yisors ~re reainded that colleagues at all levels should be 
considered as equal members of the t.e ... able to make a valuable contribution 
to the work of the Organization regardless of their grade or function. 
Similarly, all staff members are eaaploJed bJ tbe Organization (and not by 
their supervisors) and should not be required to perform personal errands. 

IV. OTHER lfEASURES 

S. Further aeas\:res to improve tbe working conditions of women staff may 
include: 

(a) Tbe extension of flexible working hours to all parts of the 
Secretariat; 

(b) The application of part-time employment to the Professional category 
whenever possible; 

(c) The granting of special leave without pay for f&JPily reasons; 

(d) The extension of the existing child-care facility. 




